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THE DEBATES 



DEBATES - Wednesday 17 November 1976 

Wednesday 17 November 1976 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

SELECT COMMITTEE TO EXAMINE REGIONAL 
COUNCILS FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT 

Mr WITHNALL: I present the second 
interim report of the select committee 
to examine the Regional Councils for 
Social Development. 

I move that the committee be granted 
further time to pursue its inquiry and 
that it report to the Assembly on the 
first sitting day in 1977. 

Motion agreed to. 

COUNTER DISASTER BILL 

(Serial 152) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

I would like to point out that this 
bill is the result of long months of 
discussion and preparation by the 
Executive who have been concerned since 
the cyclone with the urgent need for 
pre-disaster legislation so that 
actions will not have to be retro­
spectively legislated for as happened 
on 2 January 1975. There is little need 
to remind you, especially in light of 
recent events, that the Northern Terri­
tory is located in an area which is 
prone to be affected by natural dis­
asters, in particular cyclones, and the 
problems which result from them. This 
bill sets out to remedy shortcomings in 
the existing arrangements, to enable 
the counter disaster measures to oper­
ate more effectively, to make provision 
for the granting of powers to enable 
the counter disaster measures to oper­
ate more effectively and to make 
provision for the granting of powers to 
enable certain actions to be taken 
following a disaster. Following World 
War 11, it was realised in Australia 
that it was necessary to consider forms 
of organisations necessary for the pro­
tection of civilian population in the 
event of nuclear war. Civil defence be­
came an important issue and the federal 
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and state governments began the 
development of civil defence organisa­
tions. In the early days of civil 
defence in the Northern Territory, 
responsibility for matters relating to 
civil defence was carried out in a 
part-time capacity by officers of the 
then Northern Territory Administration. 
In the early 1960s, a full-time officer 
was appointed as Controller of Civil 
Defence, but it soon became apparent 
that there was a need for similar 
organisations in relation to natural 
disasters and major emergencies. In 
1965, the officer became known as the 
Controller of Civil Defence and Emerg­
ency Services in the Northern Terri­
tory. It was also realised that there 
was a need for legislation to cover 
such activities and the Administrator 
of the day requested that steps be 
taken to investigate the requirement 
for such legislation. 

At this time, throughout Australia, 
there was a shift of emphasis in the 
approach to community counter-disaster 
preparedness, While previously it had 
been felt that communities which had 
been trained to meet the possible 
threat of nuclear warfare could also 
look after themselves in times of 
natural and technological disaster, 
this position is now reversed. Current 
thinking is that each community, no 
matter how large it is or how small, 
should prepare itself to meet 
day-to-day emergencies that might arise 
and should do so by developing a strong 
and highly trained organisation which, 
should the need ever arise, could be 
rapidly built upon to meet the type of 
threat that nuclear war could pose. In 
1973, the Minister for the Northern 
Territory gave approval for the draft­
ing of a bill for civil defence which 
would give authority to organise and 
coordinate the planning by various 
departments, instruroentalities and vol­
untary organisations which would be in­
volved in any disaster relief and allow 
persons engaged in disaster relief to 
undertake actions which, under normal 
conditions, could make them liable to 
prosecution. In 1974, an officer of the 
National Disaster Organisation produced 
the Ashmore Report which was intended 
as the basis for a further development 
of the Emergency Services Organisation 
in the Northern Territory. Unfortunat-
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ely, Cyclone Tracy intervened before 
either legislation or the recommenda­
tions res'u1 ting from the Ashmore Report 
could be implemented. I am sure that 
many members have had their memories 
refreshed recently on what happened 
over the period of Cyclone Tracy. 

Since early 1975, there have been 
considerable advances in the programs 
relating to emergency services. A 
Northern Territory Disaster Council has 
been established by the Administrator 
and the position of Chief Co-ordinator 
of Counter Disaster Activities created. 
The emergency service section of the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
has been strengthened and further 
organisational proposals are under con­
sideration. Current disaster plans have 
been prepared for most communities in 
the Territory, particularly those in 
cyclone areas, and exercises to test 
aspects of the plans have been con­
ducted. Training programs have also 
been introduced. As well as attending 
local training programs, more than 60 
people from the Territory have attended 
the Natural Disaster Organisation coll­
ege at Mount Macedon in Victoria for 
training and seminars in various 
aspects connected with civil defence 
and emergency services. Local volunteer 
groups have been established in a num­
ber of communities and supplied with 
equipment to operate a local emergency 
service. The service group provided 
considerable assistance in such emerg­
encies as the Da1y River flood, 
stranded travellers on the Stuart High­
way during flood periods and emergenc­
ies connected with the arrival of the 
Timorese evacuees in Darwin. 

It is necessary for legislation not 
only to formalise matters relating to 
the existing - and I stress "existing" 
- organisational arrangements, but also 
to help overcome certain deficiencies 
of definition that exist at present. 
One of the major disputes during Cyc­
lone Tracy was the question of control 
exercised 'during the state of emerg­
ency: did control lie with the Northern 
Territory or the Commonwealth? This 
bill clearly defines the control vested 
in the Northern Territory so that, there 
will not be a repetition of the 
post-Tracy situation. This bill does 
not exclude the Commonwealth from 
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offering assistance through the Nat­
ional Disaster Organisation and a 
liaison officer should that be nece­
ssary. It also allows for the partici­
pation of local-based sections of 
Commonwealth departments by representa­
tion on the Disaster Council. 

In preparing the bill, proper regard 
has been given to protecting the rights 
of individuals and only those special 
powers considered absolutely essential 
have been included. The powers in 
clause 23 have been shown to be essent­
ial by experience of a disaster situa­
tion. We have lived through one and we 
learnt by it and I think that the 
Northern Territory has certain advant­
ages over other states by having had 
this experience. Proper compensation 
provisions have been included to pro­
tect any person suffering injury or 
damage as a result of the exercise of 
these powers. 

The bill consists of 4 main sections. 
Part 11, clause 6" relates to the 
establishment of the Northern Territory 
Counter Disaster Council to replace the 
existing Northern Territory Disaster 
Council which was formed following 
Tracy but which has no statutory 
authority. This council will be 
responsible for determining guidelines 
for counter disaster planning in the 
Territory, the approval of counter dis­
aster plans and, in the event of a dis­
aster, advising the Minister of the 
Territory's needs to combat the effect 
of any such disaster. I would like to 
point out that the Northern Territory 
Counter Disaster Council is given power 
to co-opt and it is important to recog­
nise that the mayor or head of the 
local government body within the area 
affected is also entitled to 
representation. 

In Part Ill, a Territory Co-ordinat­
or, who shall be the Commissioner of 
Police, to co-ordinate counter disaster 
activities during the state of dis­
aster, has been provided for. It has 
been decided, as a result of consider­
able experience, that it is better to 
concentrate the powers in one man 
rather than a committee. This 
co-ordinator is subject to the direct­
ion of the council's guidelines; he can 
only act within those guidelines. 
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Parts IV and V allow for the develop­
ment of the Northern Territory Emerg­
ency Service and the appointment of a 
director. The director is to be 
responsible for advising communities 
and groups on counter disaster plan­
ning, ensuring that counter disaster 
plans are prepared for the various 
communities and that they are presented 
to the council for approval. He will 
also be responsible for developing 
counter disaster training and facil­
ities and for the consideration of 
community support generally in relation 
to counter disaster planning. It is 
proposed to divide the Territory into 
regions for the purposes of counter 
disaster planning and the appointment 
of regional co-ordinators and, where 
necessary, local co-ordinators. These 
co-ordinators will be responsible for 
the co-ordination of the operations 
within their locality during an emerg­
ency or disaster. 

Part VI is headed "State of Dis­
aster". This part provides authority 
for the Administrator in Council to de­
clare a state of disaster. The 
declaration is a political one and the 
people making that declaration must be 
responsible to the people. Initially, 
this state of disaster can be declared 
for 7 days. This can be renewed, but 
not more than for 14 days at a time so 
that we have a constant review of the 
situation as it progresses and not, as 
in the case of Tracy, 3 months at a 
time. This part also details the 
responsibility of various officers and 
organisations during such a disaster. 
Further, it makes provision for special 
powers to be provided for counter dis­
aster activities during a disaster. You 
will appreciate that much of the above 
organisation already exists. However, 
it is necessary to provide legislation 
to formalise certain existing arrange­
ments, eliminate some deficiencies that 
at present exist and, primarily, to en­
sure that planning is carried out to 
ensure that, in the event of any future 
major disaster, there is an organisa­
tion in existence which is able to take 
appropriate steps to m~n~m~se such a 
disaster. It is important to realise 
when discussing disasters that the most 
important factor involved is the 
people. 
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I would ask members to circulate and 
discuss this bill as widely as possible 
before the next sittings. I would ask 
them to come and discuss the matter 
with me if any clarification is nece­
ssary. I hope there will be certain 
amendments to clarify the actual bill. 
I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

MAGISTRATES BILL 

(Serial 153) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Miss ANDREW: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time 

The office of magistrate is at 
present created under Part 11 of the 
Justices Ordinance. Although that part 
does not require magistrates to be mem­
bers of the Australian Public Service, 
they are presently appointed within 
that service and come under the Attor­
ney-General's Department subject to 
public service rights. They hold their 
statutory office at the Governor-Gen­
eral's pleasure. The amendments pro­
posed in this bill have 2 objectives. 
Firstly, it will make it clear that 
magistrates are to be appointed and are 
to hold office independently of the 
public service, except for the purposes 
of preserving the rights and entitle­
ments of the existing magistrates. 
Secondly, it will create a satisfactory 
basis for the appointment of magist­
rates, giving them a degree of 
independence and a security of tenure 
they do not presently enjoy. 

Members will be aware that the prev­
ious Labor Government proposed to enact 
a Magistrates' (Territories) Act which 
would have established a single magist­
erial service for all Territory magist­
rates. I am pleased to announce that, 
after discussions with the current 
Attorney-General, he has decided not to 
adopt this approach but instead left it 
to the 2 main territories to enact 
their own law on the topic. It is 
appropriate that this Assembly should 
be given the opportunity to legislate 
in this area as it is hoped at some 
future time the Territory court struct­
ure will be one of the matters to be 
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transferred to local executive control. 
At the same time, it gives it the 
opportunity of legislatively expressing 
its support for the principle of judic­
ial independence. 

The bill before members is the result 
of lengthy discussions with the Attor­
ney-General. There may be certain 
aspects of the bill which members may 
wish to query and I will be pleased to 
discuss' any such aspects with any mem­
ber and to consider any reasonable 
suggestions. It is my intention to seek 
urgent passage for this bill at this 
sitting. The need for urgency arises 
out of the recent decision of the 
Supreme Court of South Australia in 
Singleton versus Christian Ivanoff Pty 
Ltd. The problem in that case arose out 
of the creation of the Department of 
Legal Services. With the creation of 
this department, magistrates and crown 
counsel were brought under one depart­
ment within the South Australian Public 
Service. The full court held that the 
magistrate was disqualified from hear­
ing and determining a matter in which 
crown counsel appeared for the state 
government on the basis that there was 
a possibility of bias. Whilst it is 
not admitted that the same principle of 
law necessarily applies in the Northern 
Territory, it is possible that at some 
future time some reliance may be placed 
on the South Australian decision in a 
Territory court. To avoid the possibil­
ity of a decision of the Territory 
court being held invalid, it is thought 
desirable that the magistrates should 
be taken out of the public service at 
the earliest time. The effect of this 
bill will be that all existing appoint­
ments of magistrates will fall vacant 
and new appointments will have to be 
made to the new statutory offices. The 
bill contains provisions that are 
sufficiently comprehensive to cover all 
aspects relating to the employment of 
magistrates thereby rendering it un­
necessary to utilise public service 
legislation for this purpose. 

Members will note that an office of 
chief magistrate and 6 offices of 
stipendiary magistrate are proposed in 
the bill. It is proposed to take action 
under the Officers' Rights Declaration 
Act so that existing magistrates who 
are appointed to these new offices will 
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carry forward all their existing public 
service rights and entitlements. The 
number of magisterial offices proposed 
permits the appointment of an addit­
ional magistrate at some future time. 
Before any appointments are made, the 
Administrator in Council will first 
have to be consulted. Provision has 
also been inserted for the removal of 
magistrates from office upon a resolu­
tion from the Legislative Assembly on 
the grounds of proven misbehaviour or 
incapacity. Any suspension of a magist­
rate will have to be confirmed by the 
Legislative Assembly, otherwise the 
suspension must be cancelled. 

I foreshadow that I will move amend­
ments to correct a number of minor 
errors in the bill. These are mainly 
technical but would include an amend­
ment to section 4A of the Justices 
Ordinance to make it clear that, where 
there is a reference to a special 
magistrate in any law, it only includes 
a reference to a stipendiary or chief 
magistrate unless the contrary intent­
ion appears. I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

STATE1'IIENT - ELECTRICITY DISTRIBUTION 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 

Mr DONDAS: The Executive Member's 
statement regarding electricity dis­
tribution in the Northern Territory is 
to be commended. He has indicated that 
his remarks on this topic were intended 
to stimulate public interest and dis­
cussion on whether our community re­
quires the undergrounding of electric­
ity and, if so, whether we are prepared 
to pay for it. Many people are aware 
of the advantages but are sceptical be­
cause of the frequent breakdowns in 
supply that have occurred for one 
reason or another. Why spend money on 
undergrounding when it could be put to 
a better use in purchasing new equip­
ment? What guarantees are there for a 
better service if we go underground? 
These are some of the questions asked. 

The advantages of underground elec­
tricity in our climate are to be ser­
iously considered, especially during 
the wet season when lightning and 
cyclonic winds affect and interrupt our 
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power supply. Another advantage is that 
the skyline would not be cluttered up 
with steel poles. Apart from nature 
strip lighting, suburban streets would 
look more homely and gracef,ul. In the 
event of another disaster, power could 
be restored much more quickly. 

The disadvantages of underground 
electricity, and I speak of the Darwin 
area, must be considered. Firstly, it 
would take a number of years for this 
area to be serviced in this manner. 
Secondly, would the consumer in one 
suburb be expected to pay additional 
fees for undergrounding in another sub­
urb, because it could take several 
years for the authorities to reach his 
particular street and block? Would he 
have to pay additional fees whilst 
waiting? Thirdly, how could we expect 
the residents of Humpty Doo or any 
other outskirt areas of the new 
electricity supply to pay for the cost 
of underground reticulation of the 
feeder to their area? Fourthly, do we 
have the trained maintenance personnel 
for underground services? Finally, what 
are the costs? Immediately after Cyc­
lone Tracy, when the first and second 
Cities Commission reports were released 
in this area, a majority of the people 
in the northern suburbs indicated their 
preference for the undergrounding of 
electricity, no matter what the cost 
was, probably because of the safety and 
supply factor. I am not sure whether 
this preference remains today because 
that was a long time ago and because of 
the high cost factor as indicated by 
the Executive Member for Municipal and 
Consumer Affairs. 

I would like to tell members what 
other states are charging to supply 
underground electricity reticulation. 
The information I have is reasonably 
reliable but I cannot be one hundred 
per cent sure of it. In Victoria, the 
State Electricity Supply Commission 
rates for undergrounding high and low 
voltage cables is $550 per lot, includ­
ing excavation, cable slabbing and 
backfilling of trenches; $450 per lot 
excluding excavation, cable slabbing 
and backfilling of trenches. Rates are 
subject to variation but these rates 
were effective at 1 September 1976. In 
New South Wales, the total cost of 
installation of underground supply is 
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$550 to $630 per lot. The average lot 
difference to undergound is between 
$360 and $420 per lot more than over­
head. In Queensland, in the Brisbane 
City Council area, the cost is between 
$600 and $750 per lot, depending on the 
soil conditions. In Western Australia, 
the underground cost for a block in the 
metropolitan area is $285, but that 
does not include road costing which is 
charged to the developer. In the North­
ern Territory, we are advised that it 
could cost between $2,700 and $3,000 
per lot. While we are talking this kind 
of money, I cannot see anybody accept­
ing this concept. 

The subject of electricity distribut­
ion beneath the surface of the ground 
is complex. Personally, I find the con­
cept to be challenging and a challenge 
for the future. However, the only solu­
tion or advice I have to offer the 
Executive Member in order to get the 
power down is to get the price down. 

Mr RYAN: The question of electrical 
reticulation in the Northern Territory 
is a fairly important one, I do not in­
tend to go into the same amount of 
detail that the honourable member for 
Casuarina has but would just like to 
put forward some of the ideas that I 
have on the problem. Anybody who visits 
the new suburbs in Darwin will be able 
to see the benefits from an aesthetic 
point of view of putting electricity 
underground. As the honourable member 
for Casuarina said, the skyline is not 
cluttered up with all the wires and 
poles we normally associate with 
electrical reticulation. I would like 
to see this continued in completely new 
suburbs. I feel that it is a step back­
wards to go back to overhead wiring, 
particularly in new suburbs. I realise 
that there is a cost involved. I am not 
sure if it has been pointed out by any 
previous speakers that, in setting up a 
new block with underground electricity, 
the cost can be picked up in the block 
rather than in the cost of electricity. 
The older suburbs quite obviously are 
stuck with the system that we have at 
the moment with the overhead wires and 
steel poles. The situation here could 
be looked at in a selective way in that 
certain areas could be under grounded to 
improve the appearance of the area con­
cerned. 
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There could also be some emphasis 
placed on the vulnerability of a 
particular area to cyclone debris. It 
may be felt that in certain areas we 
could underground electricity, which 
gets us to the point that I think the 
honourable member for Jingili had in 
presenting his petition on the power 
lines down Rothdale Road. These are 
quite heavy. The poles are large and 
are probably as good looking electric­
ity poles as you could possibly get. 
However, that does not necessarily mean 
the people should have to look at them. 
I 'vould like to see the mains under­
ground. This would mean that, after a 
severe cyclone, we would be able to see 
the rehabilitation of house wiring and 
street wiring undertaken without the 
necessity to go through the re-erection 
of the mains. 

We have been made very aware that the 
costs are fairly prohibitive but we 
must look at it as a form of insurance. 
We can reasonably expect that Darwin 
will be hit again sooner or later by a 
cyclone. If it is in 30 years' time, 
and Darwin continues to progress at the 
rate it has progressed up to now - and 
there is some question about this - in 
30 years' time, Darwin would be a 
rather large city. If the electricity 
supply is continued above the ground 
and we do get another severe cyclone, 
the cost of fixing up the electricity 
reticulation will be enormous. This 
should be looked at now as a form of 
insurance. If we underground electric­
ity now, it will cost some money. I 
would hope that the Federal Government, 
which will bear some of the cost of any 
damage caused to Darwin by a cyclone in 
the future, could make some contribu­
tion to the undergrounding of electric­
ity in the Northern Territory. This 
would get away from the problem of the 
user having to pay for the electricity. 
We have to look at it realistically and 
judge whether or not to underground 
electricity would be in fact a form of 
insurance. This also applies to other 
parts of the Northern Territory. Alice 
Springs has been subjected to some 
fairly high winds from time to time. It 
is a tourist centre and anything that 
can be done to improve the aesthetic 
appearance of that particular city 
would certainly help its tourist 
attraction. I would like to see the 
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Federal Government take the attitude 
that it is a form of insurance and that 
we may expect them to kick the tin in 
the undergrounding of electricity. But 
I think we should be responsible enough 
to say, "Look, we will not just give it 
an overall go ahead, we will look at 
it, we will decide which areas should 
be concentrated on and work at it in 
this manner." 

Mrs LAWRIE: I am a bit unsure what 
the previous speaker meant by "areas", 
whether he meant areas of the Territory 
or areas of Darwin or what, but broadly 
I would support his remarks. When list­
ening to the Executive Member who first 
brought this matter to the attention of 
the House, I was disturbed that he did 
not raise one very important point 
which became quite obvious to anyone 
who was here during the cyclone: during 
cyclonic winds the power lines whipping 
about can cause tremendous damage. 
There are areas of Nightcliff which 
have 6 high voltage overhead cables and 
on Christmas Day it was clear they had 
whipped. In fact, it appeared that they 
had carried away parts of houses as 
they whipped with tremendous intensity, 
and I am referring to cables 
three-quarters of an inch thick. The 
remarks of the Executive Member for 
Transport and Secondary Industry 
regarding taking out insurance would 
have more relevance if it was possible 
to persuade the present Australian 
Government to invest money in the 
under grounding of services in areas 
subject to natural disasters. It would 
be money well spent. 

Having said that, I do not think we 
have much hope of persuading the 
present Prime Minister and Treasurer to 
release the purse strings to enable 
this money to be spent. With our fairly 
small population, I do not see that at 
present we could afford to underground 
existing services without a subsidy 
from the general taxpaying public of 
Australia and the only way in 'vhich the 
subject could be sold to them is in the 
way the previous speaker has already 
mentioned, that ultimately it may well 
save money. To ask the public of 
Darwin, particularly at the moment, to 
bear an additional capital cost is a 
burden that I do not think they would 
be prepared to accept. We would like 
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the undergrounding of services, not 
only for the aesthetic appeal but for 
its safety, but if it is to be borne by 
the consumer in the Northern Territory 
at the moment I think it is beyond our 
purse. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: There has not been a 
great deal left for me to say in rela­
tion to this motion because it has been 
pretty well covered by foregoing speak­
ers who have ranged far and wide. It 
suffices to say that I do support in 
principle the undergrounding of elec­
tricity transmission lines. I am pleas­
ed to see that this has happened in the 
newer northern suburbs. I would hope 
that progressively throughout Darwin a 
program could be devised and implement­
ed whereby suburbs had their power 
undergrounded by stages. I believe that 
it could be done without a great deal 
of effect on the purses of landowners 
who will be expected to pay for it in 
the long run as they are expected to 
pay for most services of this nature 
provided for the community. I believe 
that the system whereby land is auct­
ioned at present, in certain cases on 
terms, could perhaps be transformed 
somewhat to cover this situation and 
allow for persons to have generous 20 
to 25 year terms, if need be, to cover 
the cost of reticulating the domestic 
power lines that go past their front 
gates. Of course, the undergrounding of 
major transmission lines would have to 
be paid for by the electricity author­
ity and it is a matter of concern to 
our Executive in the transition of 
power to see that they obtain some 
commitment from the Federal Government 
to agree to a program of undergrounding 
and to pay for the capital cost there­
of. 

It seems that one of the problems in 
Darwin in undergrounding is the fact 
that we have a hard or rocky soil with 
not too much soft topsoil. Also, we do 
not have present in this town any con­
tractors experienced in undergrounding 
power lines. I believe that at the 
present time the cost could be as high 
as $3,000 a block for undergrounding, 
and that is just a figure dragged from 
my memory of working out some costs on 
civil contracting a few months ago. I 
do not swear to it, but I believe it 
could run to as hight as $3,000 a 
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block. This can be brought down because 
we have contractors taking small con­
tracts and using their existing machin­
ery and perhaps it is not the right 
machinery. In fact, there are machines 
specially designed for carrying out 
this work. If the Government put for-. 
ward a program as I have suggested, it 
would encourage persons who bid 
successfully for these contracts to 
purchase the proper equipment and thus 
the cost of undergrounding could be cut 
considerably to the great advantage of 
the community. 

I support undergrounding, not only on 
the safety angle but also on the 
aesthetic angle because Darwin is a 
pretty hideous place to drive into from 
the south. If you are coming from the 
airport, it is just a tangle of over­
head powerlines. I look out my back 
verandah and I can see at least half a 
dozen high transmission lines as well 
as other normal reticulation lines. It 
is incredible for a place of this size. 
Its electricity reticulation simply 
seems to have grown like Topsy and, if 
anything, it has become worse since the 
cyclone because they leapt into action 
and got the thing back on the road as 
fast as they could. However, they seem 
to have run lines anywhere and every­
where. Everything should not be sacri­
ficed to utilitarian principles all the 
time. They got the power back on but 
now they could do something about re­
routing some of the lines to improve 
appearances. 

Some residents in my electorate are 
having a hard time about this matter at 
the moment. They are not getting much 
sympathy in many quarters. The people 
along Rothdale Road are scared for 
their safety and the safety of their 
children. During the last cyclone, all 
but 2 of the high concrete towers which 
carried the high voltage transmission 
wires along Rothdale Road were blown 
over. People had huge lumps of re­
inforced concrete flying through their 
back yards and one whistled by 6 inches 
or so from the side of a house. Fortu­
nately, I was not there to sample it 
myself. I am sure that these people do 
not want to see it again and yet what 
are they facing? They are facing the 
re-erection of big pylons to carry the 
power down the centre of Rothdale Road. 
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Apparently there is not a great deal 
of cost difference between the under­
grounding of high voltage transmission 
wires or putting them up on pylons. The 
big pylons cost more money so it makes 
it probably about equal in cost to go­
ing under the ground. But the depart­
ment did not think about it and now it 
is too late. It has got to be done be­
fore the wet because it would take them 
6 months to order the . material that 
they need to put it underground. That, 
of 'course, is typical of our department 

our great, wise, all-thinking, plan­
ning department that always thinks of 
all the answers before it ever does 
anything. 

With those derogatory remarks about 
the Department of the Northern Terri­
tory, I resume my seat. I certainly am 
in favour, and I am sure a majority of 
my electors would be in favour, of the 
undergrounding of power on a gradual 
program throughout Darwin. I am sure 
that other residents of the Northern 
Territory would also like to see their 
quality of life improved by this 
action. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I wish to talk on the 
statement made in this Assembly by the 
Executive Member for Municipal and Con 
sumer Affairs on the electricity 
distribution within the Darwin region 
and perhaps also in other parts of the 
Territory. There is no doubt in my mind 
that underground cabling is the best 
system of electricity distribution. 
Taking into consideration that Darwin 
is in a cyclonic area and the damage 
done to the overhead system during the 
cyclone, there is no need for me to 
spell that out. Everyone was horrified 
by the damage that was done to the 
existing poles; they just bent over 
like bananas and some of them crashed 
to the ground. Wires were whipping 
around and caused extensive damage to 
buildings nearby. 

The honourable member for Casuarina 
gave a goo'd outline of the costs in­
volved in under grounding cables in 
other states. It is astounding that 
projects in the Territory always seem 
to cost more than anywhere else in 
Australia. He said that, in New South 
Wales, it was $550 to $600 or there­
abouts and $600 to $700 in Queensland 
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and $285 in Western Australia but, in 
the Northern Territory, it is going to 
cost $2,000 to $3,000. Perhaps we have 
gone backwards in our techniques up 
here but surely, with the right equip-' 
ment and the right expertise, it should 
not cost any more here than elsewhere. 
I know that the cable they use under­
ground is specially insulated and is 
heavier to handle. There are also some 
troubles in coupling it up in each 
branch that is taken off the houses but 
I cannot see any reason why it should 
cost that much in the Territory. 

The advantages and disadvantages of 
this system have been spelt out by the 
Executive Member and there is no need 
for me to go into that. He did state 
there was a cyclonic resistant overhead 
reticulation and also one which goes to 
the rear of the houses. There is also 
the underground system which we are 
talking about. I feel that every effort 
should be made to include this in our 
overall building regulations. There 
are very strict rules in the building 
code for people to reinforce their 
homes against a future cyclone and 
there is no reason why they cannot in­
clude this in all the future planning 
of new areas. I do not mean' to say that 
they should pull down the e~isting 

overhead cabling and start from 
scratch. That would be foolish but, 
where they are starting a new suburb, 
they should take this into considera­
tion. The expense may be a little bit 
more than anticipated; it may cost 50 
per cent more but so what? 

We have a lot of problems with acci­
dents involving electric light poles. 
There was one very serious accident 
here recently. Perhaps if the wiring 
had been underground or the poles had 
been made of a lighter material and did 
not have to carry heavy cables, some 
persons might not have been injured. 
There have been a lot of accidents with 
those poles. 

There is not much more that I can 
say. I think that the cost of reticula­
tion underground could be reduced by 
new techniques and that is what I would 
ask the Government to look at, to give 
the people the proper expertise and to 
purchase the right equipment. The soil 
here is no different from anywhere 
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else. You might have some areas where 
you have to do a little bit of blasting 
but that is no different to other 
areas. We have already seen work they 
have done here in the main street. They 
have put in some underground cabling. 
The only thing that is ugly about it 
now is the electricity poles left with­
out any cables on them and I am just 
wondering when they are going to remove 
those. Every other member who spoke did 
point out that there is an aesthetic 
value in the underground systems and it 
is ludicrous, when we build up new 
areas with all the strict building 
codes and regulations, if we do not use 
underground cabling; we would be going 
one step backwards. I thank the Execu­
tive Member for bringing this to the 
attention of the Assembly and I am sure 
that whoever reads the debates will 
have some clear ideas on our feelings. 
I am sure the rest of the people in 
Darwin and the cyclonic areas will 
agree with us that underground cabling 
is the only way for the future with 
regard to the safety and wellbeing of 
people. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I would like to compli­
ment the Executive Member for present­
ing this paper to the House. It is very 
thought-provoking and I will deal with 
2 aspects which I consider relevant to 
the underground distribution of power 
in any community. The first one is a 
cautionary note on the under grounding 
of power. It has been proven in other 
states of Australia where they have 
under grounded power for reasons of 
environmental consideration, for reas­
ons of wind velocity and other factors, 
that once the under grounding of power 
has been established the lifestyle in 
the community is set for all time. Once 
a particular size of cable has been 
undergrounded, the demand that can be 
placed on that cable is set and the 
houses that are serviced by that cable 
are not able to vary their demand on 
the supply. For instance, in Darwin, if 
we had an underground cable servlclng 
800 houses running on fans and solar 
hot water systems and they converted 
their lifestyle to 2 airconditioners 
and an electric hot water system per 
house, we would find the distribution 
system would not meet that demand and 
the additional cost in tearing up and 
replacing an underground cable is out 
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of all proportion when one considers 
that the re-running of overhead wires 
is a relatively easy exercise in com­
parison. 

The Executive Member asked for an 
indication as to whether areas in 
Darwin, Alice Springs and Tennant Creek 
should have underground pm.er in their 
future development. I would like to 
make a very positive plea to the Execu­
tive Member to inform the department 
and the electricity planners that there 
are some people in the community who 
would be most appreciative of under­
ground power, who would be prepared to 
pay the additional costs of servicing 
that block and who would be delighted 
to see the Government get on with it 
and stop talking about it. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I originally intended 
speaking, on the understanding that as 
usual no mention would be made of the 
area south of the water tank near the 
airport. I have been very pleasantly 
surprised from a most surprising source 

the Executive Member for Transport 
and Secondary Industry. For the first 
time in the history of legislatures in 
the Northern Territory, we have Top End 
people who do realise we are inside the 
Northern Territory. I thank the honour­
able member for Transport and Secondary 
Industry; it is a very refreshing 
change indeed. As he quite rightly 
points out, the Alice Springs area is 
one of very significant tourist 
development. Its potential is still 
largely untapped. The reason it is a 
tourist centre, apart from its normally 
very pleasant winter climate, is be­
cause of the scenery around the area 
and, to no less extent, the scenery 
actually in the town itself. I do not 
think that anyone could find a more 
aesthetically pleasing sight than the 
area down Bradshaw Drive, the area to 
the south west of town. As the honour­
able member for Stuart points out, per­
haps I am a little parochial in that I 
have just moved to that drive. Never­
theless, it is looking towards Mount 
Gillen, an absolutely magnificent 
sight, provided that you walk up the 
drain, in other words, to the southern 
side of the electrical reticulation 
system. As the honourable member for 
Jingili pointed out, this is probably 
one of the most singular eyesores we 
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can experience. Bradshow Drive, that 
complete subdivision area with its 
magnificently grand scenery, is totally 
ruined by overhead reticulation of 
electricity. 

We have heard it pointed out that it 
is false economy to go overhead at this 
stage since surely at a later date we 
are going to go underground. There is 
no question of that in my mind; it is 
just a. matter of when. Surely it is a 
more economic thing to do it now. 
Surely it is the type of thing that the 
Federal Treasury must foot the bill for 
substantially. It is they who are going 
to have to foot the bill in the case of 
a national disaster. Someone pointed 
out that it is not always the states 
that foot such bills; on the contrary, 
it is always the national government 
which foots the bill of reconstruction, 
whether it be from floods, wind or 
whatever. Alice Springs is far more 
prone to periodic damage from high 
winds than Darwin is. I do not think 
there is any question about that. This 
time of year, we have a front moving 
through probably 4 to 5 times a week. 
Certainly we have had it moving through 
twice a day for the last several weeks. 
These winds, according to information I 
have from the Department of Meteor­
ology, can be expected to peak to 90 -
100 miles an hour. We saw one quite 
recently, in 1972, with a peak way be­
yond that. It destroyed a very high 
percentage of overhead power lines in 
the town and destroyed a significant 
percentage of the town itself. It is 
totally a matter of whether we are go­
ing to be penny wise and pound foolish. 
I would suggest that in failing to put 
any new subdivision cables underground, 
we are being very foolish indeed. In 
fact, I think there is a level of 
foolishness in not converting areas 
which are already overhead to under­
ground systems. 

I do not accept the honourable mem­
ber's argument that we could run into 
the situation where we overtax the 
underground supply and have to dig it 
up. The tendency more and more through 
education of people is to go in for 
electricity saving devices. We are 
heading into an era of the utilisation 
of solar energy to a greater and great­
er extent. With any given population 
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density subdivision, we should shortly· 
see a reduction in the per capita con­
sumption of electricity. I do not 
really see any difficulty there. I do 
see great risks, great difficulties, 
potential and kinetic, in continuing 
with the present system of overhead 
reticulation. I would call upon the 
Executive Member for Municipal and Con­
sumer Affairs to pursue the line which 
has been given to him by this Assembly 
in requesting that the Federal Govern­
ment fund this as a separate issue, 
fund it as insurance. 

Mr MANUELL: I would like to briefly 
comment on the statement prepared by 
the Executive Member. I simply lend 
support to the argument from an Alice 
Springs residential point of view. I 
support the remarks that have been made 
by the honourable member for Gillen. 
If there are· premiums to be paid by the 
consumer for underground services, it 
is rather unfair that this cost should 
be borne by him when it is in fact not 
only he who is benefiting from it but 
the community as a whole. Therefore, I 
would simply like to record my support 
for this matter. 

Mr PERRON: I rise to comment on a few 
of the remarks that have been made in 
the House this morning. I am appreciat 
ive of remarks by the honourable 
members on the report and I will take 
note of their remarks in further 
negotiations. Firstly, I would like to 
discuss the issue of the differences in 
cost between interstate undergrounding 
and the figures that I mentioned in my 
report. There is a very great deal of 
variation in how various authorities 
cost their under grounding of electric­
ity and this can be very misleading. 
When we look at, for example, the West­
ern Australian figure of $285 per lot 
to underground electricity, this sounds 
a rather incredibly cheap price. It is 
only 50 per cent of the cost of other 
states. One could question whether all 
the costs ~"ere taken into account when 
the Western Australian Electricity 
Authority produced that figure. In some 
states, new subdivisions have a 
requirement on the developer himself to 
dig trenches for undergrounding elec­
tricity and in some cases even lay down 
conduits and other services and this is 
all attributed to the costs of the 
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block, the costs of development. The 
relevant electricity supply undertaking 
in that situation merely installs the 
cables and does various connections, 
and the costs passed on to the consumer 
in that situation are fairly light. In 
the Northern Territory, we have a diff­
erent situation as the Government is 
the prime subdivider, a situation we 
hope will not last for ever. 

The things that have to be taken into 
consideration when we are comparing the 
cost of undergrounding in Darwin and 
elsewhere are things like substations, 
excavations, street lighting, road 
crossings and also whether the system 
being used is single or 3-phase. Appar­
ently in some of the states the under­
grounding of electricity is only in a 
single phase but, in the Northern 
Territory and a couple of other states, 
the householder will be able to get 
3-phase connection to his house if he 
wishes. 

It has been suggested that the Fed­
eral Government should fund the under­
grounding of electricity in the 
Northern Territory, or in Darwin in 
particular, as an insurance. This is 
partly true but not totally. Not in all 
situations will the Federal Government 
necessarily step in to foot the bill 
for disasters. It depends obviously on 
the degree of disaster and how wide­
spread it is whether the Federal 
Government will move in and say, "We 
will help you back up on your feet and 
give you all sorts of money". There is 
going to be quite a lot of damage to 
things like overhead electrical ret­
iculation that could well be left with 
the Territory or the state to look 
after. In most authorities, particu­
larly in Queensland, they even have an 
element in their tariff that covers a 
form of insurance for damage which can 
be done and which the authority itself 
has to cover • 

The honourable member for Jingili 
stated that the current overhead 
reticulation system in Darwin looks 
fairly terrible. He inferred that, when 
patching up the system to give us all 
power immediately after the cyclone, 
they made an even greater mess of it 
than it was before the cyclone. This is 
true but I do not think that you could 
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condemn the electrical supply people 
for doing whatever they possibly could 
and taking whatever shortcuts necessary 
in order to get every property back on 
to electricity after the cclone. As a 
result, we have a patchwork quilt that 
is completely unsatisfactory and, in 
some cases, unsafe. We have had substa­
tions wired out of the system for con­
venience to get power on, we have poles 
and cables of varying sizes put up and 
we have all sorts of temporary connect­
ions which are so widespread at the 
moment that they are a cause for very 
real concern, particularly with an 
approaching wet season. The problem is 
to get the whole of this system back to 
pre-cyclone condition or to institute 
some new alternative such as under­
grounding the whole area. 

I would point out that to bring the 
whole of Darwin back to basically 
pre-cyclone conditions would cost some­
where in the vicinity of $15.5m. Even 
if this is costed in today's figures, 
and even if we had $15.5m tomorrow to 
do it, we could not possibly do it be­
cause the resources are not available 
to undertake such work. For street 
lighting alone, the lack of which is 
causing considerable concern. in Darwin 
at the moment, it will cost over $lm to 
restore it to pre-cyclone conditions. 
This financial year, we are spending 
something like $400,000 on that task. 
With $l5.5m to spend to bring the whole 
of Darwin's electrical system back to 
pre-cyclone conditions, if we are going 
to fiddle around with $lm or $2m a 
year, we will virtually have a job that 
will be never ending. I point this fact 
out because I believe there has to be a 
very concentrated effort and a very 
heavily financed effort to get this job 
completely done with, say, as-year 
program. 

Motion agreed to. 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT BILL 

(Serial 146) 

Continued from 10 August 1976. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: This is a bill prim­
arily to make bylaws proclaimed by a 
local government council pre-eminent 
over regulations made pursuant to an 
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ordinance of the Northern Territory 
where there is any conflict in a 
municipal area between a council bylaw 
and a regulation made under an ordi­
nance. I support this proposal; the 
principle seems sound. After all, we 
have given certain responsibilities 
under the Local Government Ordinance to 
local government councils. At the 
moment, there are only 2 in the Terri­
tory, Darwin and Alice Springs. There 
are proposals for Katherine and Tennant 
Creek to possibly achieve a measure of 
local self-government. 

It seems to me that where we give 
specific responsibilities to these 
local governments under the Local 
Government Ordinance to look after 
themselves then, if they make bylaws 
pursuant to their charter, those bylaws 
should prevail in the area of the 
municipality. After all, the local 
government is a body that is a lot 
closer to grass-roots level, with a 
wider representation amongst the people 
than this Assembly even and, where they 
decide to do something by their only 
method of making laws, that is by by­
law, then I do not think we should 
attempt to prevail over them through 
regulation. In fact, it would not be 
this Assembly prevailing over them as 
such. The regulations would come be­
fore the Assembly for approval and, un­
less disallowed, we are taken to have 
approved them all. It is usually the 
Executive that makes the regulations 
and they come here for our scrutiny and 
we probably do not always take as much 
notice of the regulations that come for 
our scrutiny as we should. There is a 
committee of this House which has the 
task of scrutinizing these regulations. 
Let local government rule the roost in 
those areas that we, as the superior 
legislative body, have given to' them 
for their own particular control. I 
support the principle of this bill. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 5 agreed to. 

Clause 6: 

Mr PERRON: I move amendment 132.1 as 
circulated. 
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Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 6, as amended, agreed to, 

New claus e 7: 

Mr PERRON: I move amendment 134.1. 

The prime purpose of this amendment 
is to ensure that the legislation oper­
ates effectively and in accordance with 
the intention of this Assembly when it 
pased that legislation. 

New clause agreed to. 

Title agreed to, 

Bill passed the remaining 
without further debate. 

PAROLE OF PRISONERS BILL 

(Serial 135) 

Continued from 12 October 1976. 

stages 

Mr ROBERTSON: I rise to support this 
bill with some pleasure, It is an area 
that I have had quite some interest in 
over quite a long period of time - not 
that I have ever been inside but I 
anticipate perhaps the possibility. It 
has always seemed to me to be a rather 
absurd situation when a person, 
particularly one who has spent a very 
long period in jail, is released on his 
own recognizance back into the commun­
ity without any advice or guidance. We 
have seen prisoners aid societies and 
various voluntary organisations estab­
lished for the purpose of the guidance 
of ex-prisoners. What has been lacking 
is the provision of a system of 
compulsory aid to these people who are 
released. It would also seem that the 
only way that this could be done is 
under a parole system whereby they are 
released before the full sentence has 
been served. 

The bill before us provides just that 
by amending the existing parole system 
and providing for a community-based 
parole system. I think that is import­
ant. It is the community into which the 
person must return; it is the community 
which has the ultimate responsibility 
to see that that person is successfully 
returned to it, Having set up a system 
of community-based parole, it is nece-
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ssary to define the operation of that 
parole board and the tasks of a parole 
officer. In clause 3, we certainly see 
that that will be achieved should this 
bill pass into law. We are seeing 
internationally and in Australia - and 
we are certainly seeing it in my end of 
the Northern Territory - a very marked 
increase in the crime rate. We have 
gone in the city of Alice Springs from 
10,000 people to 13,000 people and we 
have had, at a guess, probably a trebl­
ing of the criminal lists in the 
Supreme Court. We have seen the 
necessity for legislation having been 
introduced - unsuccessfully of course -
to increase the powers and functions of 
magistrates simply because of the enor­
mous workload which is being inflicted 
upon the Supreme Court. We have seen 
the Supreme Court sitting in Alice 
Springs almost every 5 weeks. 

Having seen the upsurge of crime, we 
must then see what the community's 
correctional options are. We certainly 
do not want to pussyfoot with wrong-do­
ers; even Idi Amin has said that he has 
no sympathy for evil-doers and has sent 
his 2 sons to reform school. I would 
hope that we do not conduct ourselves 
as Idi Amin does but, good heavens! Mr 
Speaker, even the arch-villian of all 
time is concerned about evil-doers and 
so should we be. However, a system of 
straight penitentiary correction has 
been proven a failure it is punish­
ment without solution. This bill pro­
vides a further step in what we hope 
will be a solution. I do not see it as 
a panacea for society's ills. I do see 
it as an attempt to make the system 
work a little better. Hopefully, as 
time progresses, we will learn whether 
or not this type of approach to a comm­
unity-based role is the answer. If it 
is not, again we are going to find out 
and, again, we are going to have to 
look again at the problem. I support 
the bill because I do think it is at 
least a step in the direction of a 
solution to that problem. 

Mr POLLOCK: I thank speakers to the 
Parole of Prisoners Bill which has been 
before the House now for a couple of 
sessions. I hope that those respons­
ible now will ensure swift assent to 
the bill so that the Parole Board will 
be able to operate fully as soon as 
possible. There has been a continuing 
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delay for a long time it is more than 
2 years since the original bill was 
passed and it has gone on until we 
have got to the stage now where it has 
been further modified and hopefully 
overcomes some of the administrative 
problems that were inherent in the 
previous bill. We are now at the stage 
where the Parole Board which has been 
appointed is ready to go pending the 
assent and commencement of the bill 
presently before the House. I hope that 
assent will be swift to allow the 
Parole Board to get into action. I wish 
it well in its work. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 5 agreed to. 

Clause 6: 

Mr POLLOCK: I move amendment 130.1 to 
·omit the proposed definition of "parole 
officer" in paragraph (a) and substi­
tute the following definition: "'parole 
officer' means a parole officer. or 
honorary parole officer appointed under 
section 3P". 

This makes it quite clear that the 
definition of a parole officer includes 
those persons acting in an honorary 
position. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 6, as amended, agreed to. 

Clause 7: 

Mr POLLOCK: I move an amendment to 
clause 7 as circulated in 130.2 to add 
at the end of the new section 3C a new 
subsection (5): "Where an acting chair­
man attends a meeting of the board 
pursuant to this section he shall, 
while so attending, be deemed to be a 
member of the board". 

This is to ensure that it is quite 
clear that the acting chairman can act 
within the provisions of the ordinance. 

Amendment agreed to. 
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Mr POLLOCK: I move 
ment to clause 7 to 
3R. 

a further amend­
omit new section 

This section is unnecessary as parole 
officers will be acting as members of 
the public service and it is not nece­
ssary for the Administrator in any way 
to determine their remuneration or 
allowances. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 7, as amended, agreed 

Clauses 8 to 12 agreed to. 

Title 

Bill 
without 

agreed to. 

passed the remaining 
debate. 

TRAFFIC BILL 

(Serial 136) 

to. 

stages 

Continued from 12 October 1976. 

Mr WITHNALL: I think that the bill 
now being considered by the Assembly, 
like other bills which have been con­
sidered by the Assembly over the last 
few years, is a very unhealthy piece of 
legislation. Since the Magna Carta, it 
has been the rule that no man should 
suffer a penalty unless he was tried in 
public in accordance with law and found 
guilty of having committed the act in 
respect of which he was charged. In 
modern legislation, there has been a 
very large departure from the Magna 
Carta but, of all the departures that I 
have seen, this is probably the worst. 
It is unhealthy legislation because it 
offers to a person the convenience of 
avoiding a conviction, the convenience 
of avoiding a trial, so long as he pays 
some money. That is unhealthy because 
it relies upon the laziness of people 
to avoid the consequences of the law. 
If a man has committed an offence, 
surely he should be tried, surely there 
should be 'some public record of the 
fact that he has committed the offence 
and surely the report of the offence 
should be available so that persons in 
the community would understand that 
such offences are visited by such sorts 
of punishment. 
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Mr Ryan: What about parking fines or 
failing to vote? 

Mr WITHNALL: The honourable member 
refers to parking fines. If the honour­
able member cares to look at Hansard, 
he will find that I was not in favour 
of on-the-spot fining in any circum­
stances whatsoever. If the honourable 
member cares to go back to Part V of 
the Customs Act 1901, he will find that 
the expression of my opinion was with 
respect to that particular provision, 
that it was unjustified, because that 
provision said that if any person who 
was alleged to have committed an 
offence against the Customs Act, if he 
put in an application to the Collector 
of Customs, could be tried by the 
Collector of Customs who was the judge, 
the jury and the presecutor. Is not 
that exactly what we have here? Here we 
have a member of the police force who 
is going to pull somebody up in the 
street and say, 'You have been guilty 
of this offence", and thereafter, be­
cause of this legislation, the mere 
fact that he has 'taken that action 
results in the payment of a fine. I 
challenge the honourable member to say 
whether or not this is a piece of 
legislation which is designed to 
extract revenue, because it seems to me 
that it is. If the honourable member 
will look at his schedule, which I 
assume he has carefully compiled, he 
will see that there is a very definite 
intention in the terms of that schedule 
to extract revenue. Indeed, when a 
similar bill relating to litter was be­
fore this Assembly, I said the same 
things and, if I did not get an agree­
ment, I got a qualified sort of accept­
ance of a principle. The parking fines 
provisions which are used by the city 
corporation are quite blatantly for the 
purpose of extracting revenue and they 
are used for that purpose. The increase 
in the fines to be imposed under those 
provisions show quite clearly that it 
is not so much control of parking that 
worries the city council as the getting 
of revenue out of this sort of legisla­
tion. Therein lies one of the very 
great dangers of this sort of legisla­
tion: because it is revenue producing, 
there will be harassment of members of 
the public and there will be what I 
will call an unhealthy insistence by 
members of . the police force upon the 
use of this bill. 
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Mr Pollock: What a lot of rot! 

Mr Ryan: The idea is to improve the 
standard of driving. 

Mr WITHNALL: The honourable member 
says, "What a lot of rot". Having been 
a policeman for so long, he could not 
have any view which was not in line 
with his previous experience. 

I draw the attention of members of 
the Assembly to the schedule itself. 
Many times persons come before the 
police court and are discharged without 
penalty or conviction or have nominal 
penalties imposed upon them. However, 
willy-nilly, whether you like it or 
not, if you carry more than 2 persons 
on a cycle, including the driver, you 
are to be fined $30. This means there 
can be no more pillion passengers, 
doesn't it? Did the honourable member 
intend that? "Drive the wrong way in a 
one way street, $30". So it goes down 
the whole list of $30 fines. "Exceed 
speed limit by more than 15 or up to 
30". Who is going to adjudicate on 
that? The policeman says it was more 
than 15 and there is no -

Mr Ryan: He says that now when he 
gives you a bluey. If you don't agree 
with it, go to court. 

Mr WITHNALL: I will come to that 
situation later. "Failure to give way 
to a pedestrian on a pedestrian cross­
ing, $30." "Failure to wear seat belt 
properly adjusted, $20." 

Mr Ryan: That could be a problem for 
you, couldn't it? 

Mr WITHNALL: Yes indeed. It could be 
your problem too, old fellow. You 
could suffer from a lot of these 
provisions and, frankly, if it comes 
in, I shall regard it as a very satis­
factory result if you do. "Exceed the 
speed limit by up to 15 kilometres per 
hour, $20. Drive with faulty headlights 
or tail lights, $20. Drive a motor 
vehicle of excess width, $10. Noisy 
motor vehicle, $10. Failure to dip 
headligh ts, $10. " One of the things 
that I object to very much is that 
these fines are set. There is no possi­
bility of arguing the point unless you 
go to court, and I will come to that in 
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a moment. These fines are set; they 
must be paid unless you elect to go to 
court, 

If you do elect to go to court, you 
run up against magistrates who are very 
busy and who, even today, add money on 
to a penalty because the person has not 
pleaded guilty. That is true. If you 
speak to magistrates, they will accept 
and agree with what I have said. If you 
plead not guilty and you are found 
guilty, there is an extra penalty for 
wasting the time of the court. That is 
an added thing which is common today 
and I suggest to honourable members 
that, if this bill goes through and a 
person comes before the court because 
he has refused to pay the fine speci­
fied in this schedule, the automatic 
reaction of the magistrate from the 
bench is going to be, "We will make it 
a bit harder because you refused' to 
pay". I have grown up in a society 
which has always believed that penalt­
ies imposed upon somebody for some 
breach of the law had to be adj udi­
cated. Perhaps honourable members may 
say that I am somewhat old fashioned in 
my attitude to the law but 

Mr Ryan: Archaic. 

Mr WITHNALL: I would accept the 
honourable member's description of me 
as "archaic" as I do believe in the 
provisions of the Magna Carta which the 
honourable member apparently does not 
believe in. If being archaic means 
that, I am glad to be archaic because I 
believe that the freedom of the people 
is one of the most important thin.gs 
that exists in this society and it is 
one of the things they you are here to 
preserve and not to undermine. I object 
to the bill in its entirety. 

Mr ROBERTSON: 
extraordinary 
this House in 
been here. 

That would be the most 
speech I have heard in 
the short time I have 

Mr Withnall: Stick around a little 
longer. 

Mr ROBERTSON: It would seem from what 
the honourable member says that he is 
capable of even more extraordinary 
tirades. 
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Mr Withnall: I was thinking about 
you. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I doubt 
could get any worse than 
icular effort. 

that anyone 
that part-

He suggests that magistrates are 
going to increase penalties solely on 
the basis that we have the effrontery 
to appear before a court and plead not 
guilty. He suggests that this legis­
lation is inappropriate. 

Mr Withnall: It is the fact. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I recall hearing you in 
silence, sir. I make no excuses for my 
colleague; I am not my brother's 
keeper. 

Mr Withnall: I suggest you would not 
be. 

Mr ROBERTSON: Mr Speaker, he is being 
particularly difficult. I wonder what 
he had for lunch himself. If I may 
carry on from what the member for 
Nightcliff suggested in relation to my 
colleague, he obviously got a recipe 
from the honourable member for Jingili. 

He suggests that, as a result of 
pleading not guilty, we are going to 
attract a greater penalty from the ma­
gistrate. He further suggests that this 
legislation is inappropriate because it 
discourages people from pleading not 
guilty. Suppose that we did not have 
this legislation as is currently the 
case, what the honourable member for 
Port Darwin is then suggesting is that 
we are still unwise to plead not guilty 
because we are going to attract a 
greater penalty by doing so. The man's 
inconsistency is staggering. On the one 
hand, he says we cannot have this leg­
islation because people will not plead 
not guilty because of a natural lazi­
ness to appear in court. On the other 
hand, he tells us that we dare not 
plead not guilty because we are going 
to attract a greater fine. I suggest 
that when the gentleman makes criticism 
of what I corisider to be good 
legislation, he might at least think 
about what he is going to say before he 
appears here. He might a least be con­
sistent. 
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Let us look at some of the other 
idiocies in what he has said. Let us 
look at the question of laziness. He 
said that the people are not going to 
plead not guilty because of laziness. 
Surely that again is an inconsistency. 

Mr Withnall: The honourable member 
for Stuart Park told me that at lunch 
time. He said that he would have been 
glad to plead but he was too lazy. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I would suggest that it 
was the only good advice the honourable 
gentleman has received all day because 
whoever advised him on the content of 
his speech - and let us hope it was not 
himself - obviously gave quite inferior 
advice to what the honourable member 
for Stuart Park has given him. 

If 'a person is going to plead guilty 
under this legislation through lazi­
ness, through not wishing to go through 
traumas of a formal court hearing, 
through not wishing to be cross­
examined, then, without this 
legislation, he is still going to plead 
guilty for those very same reasons. The 
argument again does not stand. 

I wonder if the honourable member for 
Port Darwin has taken the trouble to do 
what I have taken the trouble to do, 
and that is question his electorate, to 
explain to people precisely what this 
legislation seeks to achieve and ask 
them if they are in favour of it. Has 
he actually taken the trouble to check 
with people that he knows have been 
through the trauma of a court proceed­
ing when it is not necessary in minor 
infringements and ask them would they 
rather have had a system, when they 
were going to plead guilty anyway, of 
not having to go through those traumas? 
I have and I have come up with the un­
animous view from my electorate of 
those I have contacted that they favour 
this type of legislation. And why 
shouldn't they? Their rights are total­
ly protected, completely protected. It 
is not a system of intimidation any 
more, using his own argument, than the 
normal system of charge by a summons. 
After all, they still have a decision 
to make do I plead guilty or do I 
plead not guilty. They have a decision 
to make - do I take the easy way out 
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knowing I am guilty, or do they say, "I 
have been wrongly done by and I will 
therefore defend this matter?" Those 
rights are all preserved. Nothing is 
changed. All we are doing is simply 
removing the hardship, the trauma and 
the unnecessary embarrassment of court 
proceedings, the costs and everything 
else that goes with that type of opera­
tion. 

I cannot recall one single, solitary 
piece of information provided to us by 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
which I reckon is Worth a moment's con­
sideration by this Assembly. It would 
be the most disjointed, contradictory, 
ridiculous speech I have heard here. 

Mrs Lawrie: Address yourself to the 
bill. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I am addressing myself 
in reply to the honourable member for 
Port Darwin. In doing so, I think I 
have covered what I consider desirable 
in the bill. 

Mr POLLOCK: I rise to support this 
bill in which I find there is nothing 
new or revolutionary. It is something 
which is moving with progress and has 
been accepted in many other parts of 
the world and in Australia and has been 
found to work very satisfactorily for 
all concerned, not the least the pu­
blic, the people who are going to be 
affected. We heard the honourable mem­
ber for Port Darwin say that, if a man 
commits an offence, he should be allow­
ed to plead in court. If he wants to 
plead guilty and wants to pay for the 
offence, well this is a simple way for 
him to do it. He has mentioned the pen­
alties. In my mind, most of the penal­
ties here provided are fairly nominal. 
He talked about nominal penalties. The 
penalties provided in the bill are 
fairly nominal and I would think that, 
these days, most of these offences in 
court would probably draw higher 
penalties than listed in the bill. The 
whole process which is provided for in 
this bill is very worthy of our favour­
able consideration and implementation 
in order to save a great amount of time 
and inconvenience for many sections of 
the community and in particular the pu­
blic who will be most affected by it. 
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Mr EVERINGHAM: In rising to support 
this piece of legislation, the prin­
ciple of which I agree with entirely, I 
must say that I was somewhat surprised 
to walk in on the end of the dinosaur's 
last stand as interpreted by the 
honourable member for Port Darwin. It 
seems to me that the honourable member 
is out of touch with reality and has 
seized on this piece of legislation as 
being one that he does not like for 
reasons of his own. He has emoted to us 
this afternoon at some length and, if I 
may say so, with about as much logic as 
one could find if one went down to the 
street to the planning section of the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
and searched for logic there. This 
piece of legislation will save the peo­
ple a great deal of money and a great 
deal of time because they will not have 
to come and see a lawyer about pleading 
guilty to a traffic charge of this na­
ture any more. They will not have to go 
to court if they do not want to, yet, 
if they feel aggrieved at receiving the 
ticket, they can still make an issue of 
it and still have the due process of 
law taken. 

I take exception to the remarks of 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
in relation to the magistracy imposing 
additional penalties on people who 
waste their time - that, I think, was 
the burden of the honourable member's 
remark by pleading not guilty when 
they should have pleaded guilty. The 
fact of the matter is that the ma­
gistrates do not consider their time as 
being wasted because that is what they 
are there for. I suppose in an extreme 
case, where a person is obviously wast­
ing the court's time by pleading not 
guilty, then perhaps that would be 
taken into account in assessing the 
penalty and, Your Worship - Mr Speaker 
I mean, it certainly ••• 

Dr Letts: I have been waiting for 
that. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I am entirely innocent 
today, Mr Speaker. I would like to make 
a personal explanation on that point 
and advise the Majority Leader that I 
have been guilty of drinking 2 glasses 
of orange juice for lunch and that is 
why I am not going so well. I beg your 
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worshipful pardon and resume my remarks 
where I left off. 

In the case where a person pleads 
guilty and submissions are made, then 
it is often the custom to say to the 
bench that he saved the court's time by 
pleading guilty. The magistrate would 
take that into account as a circums­
tance of alleviation perhaps of 
penalty. However, I take issue with 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
in . his directly punitive approach by 
the bench. 

I do not think there is a great deal 
more I can say. I am a little bit 
worried that persons driving motor ve-· 
hicles on footpaths in Wells Street and 
on the Stuart Highway and Bagot Road or 
parking them there should be given an 
exemption because of the volume of 
traffic. In the case of Wells Street, 
if you park on the .road outside your 
house, you are likely to find a pile of 
junk in the morning. These are the only 
things on which I would care to make 
any suggestions as to amendment. I 
support the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

MINES SAFETY CONTROL BILL 

(Serial 120) 

Continued from 10 August 1976. 

Mr TUXWORTH: I seek leave to withdraw 
this bill and point out that at the 
last sittings I introduced the Mines 
Safety Control Bill which appears as 
item No. 10 on the notice paper. 

Leave granted; bill withdrawn. 

CONSTRUCTION SAFETY BILL 

(Serial 154) 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without further debate, 

TERRI'IDRY PARKS AND WILDLIFE 
CONSERVATION BILL 

(Serial 156) 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 
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Mr EVERINGHAM: I would just like to 
refer to one particular section of this 
piece of legislation and that is sec­
tion 25G where there is provision for 
permission to be granted to prospect, 
mine, search and carry on mining on 
sanctuaries. I certainly support the 
principle inherent in that, providing 
that there are sufficient protections 
for the environment of that sanctuary 
and also providing that reparation work 
can be done during and at the con­
clusion of any m~n~ng or prospecting 
operations which might be carried on, 

As to the rest of the bill, most of 
it is not of great interest to a member 
in an urban electorate. I can see that 
there are provisions for a classi­
fication of various animals. We 
certainly have got a few queer ones 
around us at the present moment I 
suppose but otherwise I support the 
legislation. 

Dr LETTS: I want to draw the 
Assembly's attention to the fact that 
this morning some further amendments 
were circulated to this bill which I 
introduced at the last sittings. Those 
amendments are quite simple. They are 
all in line with the matters that I 
mentioned in the second reading speech 
and they do also pick up some ·formal­
ities with regard to the transfer of 
powers as parks and wildlife are one of 
those responsibilities to be trans­
ferred. If this bill succeeds in pass­
ing this reading, it would then normal­
ly go into committee. I do not believe 
there is any difficulty with the 
amendments, but if it goes into com­
mittee and honourable members feel they 
want more time on any particular clause 
on which further amendment is sought, I 
would be happy to see those clauses 
postponed and a little more time given 
for them to look at it. 

As for the comment of the honourable 
member for Jingili about section 25G, 
which is in clause 8 of this bill and 
refers to miners' rights and explora­
tion on sanctuaries, I simply make men­
tion of the fact that that is the 
existing provision of the old Wildlife 
and Conservation Control Ordinance 
which has been in existence for 14 
years. When we come to that in commi­
ttee, there will be a small amendment 
which will make it the Administrator in 
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Council or the Executive Council for 
the future. 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time. 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 4 agreed to. 

New clause 4A: 

Dr LETTS: I move for insertion of a 
new clause 4A after clause 4, as set 
out in circulated amendment 133.1 

This is to omit subsection (2) from 
section 7 of the principal ordinance. 
Subsection (2) of section 7 of the 
principal ordinanc.e refers to the rate 
of remuneration of a person employed by 
the Northern Territory Reserves Board 
who continues to be employed by the 
commission and that rate is to be one 
not less favourable than that which in 
the opinion of the Administrator he 
would have been entitled to in respect 
of the normal position he occupied as 
an employee of the Reserves Board etc. 
The fact is that this provision will be 
over-run now by the prov1s10ns of the 
Public Service Ordinance and there will 
be a new situation in which the Ad­
ministrator will in fact not be setting 
the levels and conditions of service as 
from 31 December. This amendment to 
drop subsection (2) is simply to remove 
the old system under which the Reserves 
Board operates and to bring the 
commission into line with the new pro­
visions which will apply here in 
relation to the future operation. 

New clause 4A agreed to. 

Clause 5: 

Dr 
clause 
133.2. 

LETTS: 
5 as 

I move the 
circulated 

amendment to 
in schedule 

This is simply changing a capital "c" 
at the beginning of the definition of 
the conservation officer to a small "c" 
which I understand is in line with all 
the lettering used in the definitions. 

Amendment agreed to. 
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Mr WITHNALL: I want to have a few 
words to say about the omission of the 
definition of "game". Later in the 
bill, there is provision for the di­
V1S1on of protected and unprotected 
animals and for regulations to make the 
provision relating to areas in which 
particular sorts of animals in part­
icular parts of the year might be un­
protected during those parts of the 
year. I rise only to protest that the 
old Wildlife Ordinance, and indeed the 
ordinance which is now being amended, 
made prov1s1on and recognised that 
there were certain animals which could 
be taken as game. This bill proposes to 
destroy that distinction and merely to 
classify animals into protec.ted and un­
protected species, protected at part­
icular times of the year or in part­
icular places. It may be true the same 
result can be achieved under the pro­
visions which are now introduced as 
could ha"e been achieved under the old 
provisions, but it was a feature of the 
Wildlife Ordinance of 1961 that any 
amendments to the schedules relating to 
the protected and unprotected and part­
ly protected animals and game could be 
made by the Legislative Council or 
Assembly and had to be made in public. 
The amendment proposed by this pro­
vision in the dropping of the defini­
tion of "game" and by the later pro­
posals in a new Part IV, the class­
ification of animals, provide that all 
these things should be done by regu­
lation and wildlife regulations do 
come before the Assembly and may be 
disallowed. It seems to me that the old 
system is preferable and I record my 
regret that the honourable member has 
abandoned it and has taken up the more 
flexible but less satisfactory system 
of providing a regulation for the 
classes of animals which are to be pro­
tected and which are not to be 
protected. 

Clause 5, as amended, agreed to. 

New clause 5A: 

Dr LETTS: I move that new clause 5A 
be inserted after clause 5. 

The amendment is for the omission of 
the words "any seabed or" from section 
12(7) of the principal ordinance. This 
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type of amendment will be picked up 
once or twice more as we go through the 
schedules. It arises from the fact that 
there is now considerable doubt as to 
where the seabed and off-shore waters 
stand fn relation to the land. A High 
Court decision indicated that the 
Commonwealth has jurisdiction in this 
area. There is a further case before 
the High Court, emanating from Western 
Australia, on a particular aspect rela­
ting to,seabead on which the judgment 
has not yet been brought down. The 
Commonwealth is proceeding on the basis 
that it does have established rights in 
relation to the seabed and coastal 
waters. This matter was discussed at 
considerable length at a meeting of the 
conservation ministers at which I was 
present in Canberra last Friday. There 
is general agreement that it would be 
sensible to make administrative arran­
gements and possibly some legislative 
arrangements in future to recognise the 
role of the states and territories in 
relation to the seabed and territorial 
waters adjacent to the land for the 
purposes of wildlife management. It 
would seem to be quite absurd, for 
example, in the case of Cobourg Penin­
sula, and there are other similar situ­
ations in the states of Australia, 
where the land mass is part of the 
territorial state or territory juris­
diction in wildlife matters and yet 
there are deep indentations of sea com­
ing into that land mass which the 
Commonwealth might consider it has the 
power to administer and control. You 
would have 2 different authorities, one 
finishing at the low-tide mark and the 
other one commencing there. The states 
and the Commonwealth have agreed to 
examine this further and put some sense 
into it; it may require legislative 
change at the federal level but, for 
the time being, because of the likeli­
hood that the Commonwealth has the 
legal power, this amendment is pro­
posed. 

New clause SA agreed to. 

Progress reported. 

HOUSING BILL 

(Serial 115) 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 
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Mr DONDAS: I rise to support this 
long-awaited Housing Bill. The Execu­
tive Member's efforts in finally 
presenting this bill should be applaud­
ed by all members of this House. I am 
aware of the problems, the embarrass­
ment and the frustrations that the 
honourable member has endured in reach­
ing the stage of presenting this bill 
because I and other members suffered 
the same frustrations and embarrass­
ments. Our electorates were promised 
this legislation 8 months ago and, dur­
ing this period, all one could say to 
them was, "Please be patient; every­
thing is being done to present this 
bill which will allow you to purchase 
your Housing Commission home providing 
you meet the requirements". "What 
requirements?" was the question. I had 
to reply, "I am sorry; we have no idea 
until 'the legislation is presented in 
the Assembly." This situation existed 
for nearly a year and I agree with the 
Executive Member when he stated that 
this legislation was timely. It 
certainly was timely and if it had not 
been introduced at the last sittings, I 
would have hidden my head in shame. 

In speaking to the bill, itself, I 
agree with most of the aspects covered 
by the Executive Member; however,. there 
are several areas which concern me. 
Firstly, there are no provisions in the 
bill for a person to buy and rebuild a 
damaged house in which he has been liv­
ing since the cyclone. I raise this 
point because it is an area in which 
some consideration should be given to 
approved tenants to allow' them to re­
build with financial assistance from 
the Housing Commission. In some circum­
stances, a tenant may have some build­
ing knowledge himself and may be in a 
position to rebuild that damaged house 
more quickly and at less cost than the 
commj.ssion instead of waiting to be in­
cluded in a group of tenders that the 
commission may let. Secondly, there is 
no provision for a pensioner to be an 
approved tenant for the purpose of this 
scheme. Nor is there provision for a 
widow or widower who has working-age 
children living with her or him but not 
dependent. 

I agree with the section that dis­
qualifies people from being able to 
participate in the scheme if they have 
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been problem tenants. It will serve as 
a warning for future tenants of the 
Housing Commission that they must do 
the correct thing and play the game if 
they wish to purchase their house. How­
ever, I cannot agree that a person 
should be disqualified because he has 
received some previous assistance from 
the Home Finance Trustee or any other 
government body. For example, a person 
may have purchased a home in 1955 with 
the aid of a government grant or from 
the Home Finance Trustee. In 1961, he 
sold his home and left Darwin; maybe he 
went south or maybe he went overseas. 
In 1971, he returned to Darwin to fin­
ally settle. He returned to become a 
permanent resident once again because 
the grass was not greener on the other 
side of the fence as he had thought. 
This person would be denied the right 
to purchase because of the previous 
assistance he received. I feel that 
there should be a time limit in this 
kind of situation. 

This legislation, once assented to, 
will bring a lot of joy to a great num­
ber of people. Not only will it stabil­
ise our present population but it will 
assist any newcomer to the Territory by 
giving him the hope that he can, after 
a short period, become a part of a 
growing community. I commend the bill. 

Mr RYAN: I support the bill. Many 
people in Darwin would certainly 
appreciate the fact that they will now 
be able to look towards buying some of 
the houses that they are living in or 
new houses immediately although some 
others may have a wait. On the question 
of waiting, some people are a little 
bit concerned that they may have, to 
wait up to 5 years before purchasing a 
house. For these people who are genuine 
residents of Darwin, this is a bit of a 
pity but I also appreciate that the 
financial structure of the Housing 
Commission would not enable it to have 
a shorter period. We will just have to 
accept that this is the system under 
which we operate. 

My main concern is that, because the 
time period now before you can buy your 
house is up to 5 years, somebody who 
has lived in Darwin for quite a few 
years and has a commission house or has 
moved into a commission house may 
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decide quite some time prior to the end 
of the 5-year qualifying period that he 
intends to buy that house; and in mak­
ing this decision, he may decide that 
he would like to put some extensions 
onto the house and this is permitted by 
the Housing Commission provided they 
have a look at the plans and agree that 
the standard of extension complies with 
their regulations. He may have spent 
$10,000 on modifications, but the value 
of the house may increase more than 
$10,000. In the valuation of the house, 
if you have performed certain extens­
ions to the house, I feel the valuer 
should value a house that has not been 
extended and is in an area which could 
be considered the same value by its 
position. I feel that this would be 
more just than looking at the house 
which has been modified. The valuer may 
be placing some extra value on the part 
of the house that has not been modi­
fied, which means that the person who 
has put on the extensions has to poss­
ibly pay a little bit extra on top of 
the extensions he has already put on 
the house. This is an area which should 
be looked at. 

Apart from that, I feel that the 
legislation will be most welcome in the 
Northern Territory. I am sure a lot of 
people who are living in Housing Comm­
ission houses under the old scheme and 
who were not able to buy the house that 
they were in will be very pleased to be 
able now to buy the house that they 
have lived in for some years. I commend 
the bill. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I support the bill 
and, as I would not like to see its 
implementation delayed by one second 
longer than necessary. I will now sit 
down. 

Mrs LAWRIE: Not quite ditto. The 
original concept of the bill that en­
ables local Housing Commission tenants 
to purchase the dwelling after 5 years 
tenancy is one which is going to be 
supported. There are a couple of quest­
ions that arise regarding the bill as a 
whole. Firstly, the question brought 
up earlier of why there was not in­
cluded in the scheme a provision under 
which tenants can purchase the remains 
of their home damaged as a result of 
the cyclone and get other finance to 
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rebuild in a proper manner. A previous 
speaker mentioned that they could get 
Housing Commission finance; I think it 
was the member for Casuarina. In my 
opinion, it would be more pertinent if 
they could get access to other govern­
ment funding to take the heat off the 
commission, thus saving the commission 
money and saving a lot of people a lot 
of time and heartache. I had considered 
suggesting an amendment along these 
lines but did not for the simple reason 
tha.t the sponsor of this bill must have 
considered this prospect adequately and 
for a long time. It has been talked 
about often enough in this House and 
elsewhere. I ask that he advise the 
House in his speech in reply why such a 
scheme is not envisaged. 

Secondly, if we look at the arrival 
at the purchase price, which is tortu­
ous - it must have been written by a 
lawyer we see that we omit the 
definition of "market value" in the 
principal ordinance and substitute: 
"'market value' in relation to a dwell­
ing means the amount that, in the opin­
ion of the Valuer-General, the dwell­
ing, including the right to the lease 
of the land on which it is situated, 
could be sold for, if offered for sale 
by private treaty". If the price is to 
be not less than one half of the sum of 
the capital cost of the dwelling and 
that market value does not include 
improvements made by the approved ten­
ant etc, I think we are rapidly reach­
ing a position in Darwin where market 
value is going to be less than the 
capital cost of the building. Does this 
mean that Housing Commission tenants 
buying new Housing Commission homes are 
to be subsidised hy the general tax­
payer? I see with some delight that the 
honourable member for Jingili sits 
there shaking his l~ad, It is a pity he 
has not spoken a little longer and 
elucidated this point. I bring to the 
attention of the House that I believe 
market value from now on may be consid­
erably less than capital cost and I 
mean $10,000 to $15,000. If that is so 
and it is a pure saving of $5,000 to 
the purchasing tenant, that has to he 
considered by this House in the 
approval of this bill. If it is the 
opinion of the majority of the members 
that that is a fair and equitable way 
to subsidise the purchase of commission 
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homes, so be it; but my concern is that 
this has not been fully considered. If 
it has, I would like the Executive Mem­
ber to comment on that aspect because 
it is certainly going to come up again 
when considering the sale of government 
homes, 

A member: It happens to private ones 
too. 

Mrs LAWRIE: It does happen to private 
ones but they were not built from pub­
lic funds. Taxpayers' money built these 
homes which is why I raise this quest­
ion. If they are to be sold at less 
than cost, let us acknowledge that when 
making a decision. 

I brought in a reference to the sale 
of government homes and I think that is 
pertinent. Again the market value is 
likely to be in some cases $15,000 to 
$20,000 less than the capital cost. At 
what rate are they to be purchased? If 
it is less than the capital cost, it 
means the general taxpayer is financing 
that investment on behalf of the 
purchaser. 

Debate adjourned. 

MINES StlFETY CONTROL BILL 

(Serial 145) 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 

Mr RYAl~: I rise to support the bill. 
I do have a couple of comments I would 
like to make in the form of advice to 
the department which will administer 
the legislation. Generally, the bill is 
related to the safety of workers on 
mines and we all agree that this sort 
of protection should be afforded to 
people working in any industry. I do 
have some concern with the situation 
created by the definition of !la mine" 
because, in the Department of the 
Northern Territory, which will be 
administering this particular piece of 
legislation, there are several branches 
involved in the inspection of machin­
ery. We have the Inspection of Machin­
ery Ordinance which is administered by 
the Commercial and Industrial Affairs 
Branch and we have the Mines Branch 
which will now be administering the 
ordinance as it relates to mines. Thus, 
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we have a doubling up of branches doing 
the same job. I had hoped that poss­
ibly something could have been done to 
overcome this problem but it appears 
that this cannot be done at this stage 
in development of the Northern Terri­
tory Department. I think that in future 
the inspection of machinery could be 
carried out in a more successful and 
less time-consuming and labour-consum­
ing way. 

That is the only real objection I 
have to this legislation. I think that 
it will clarify a- confused area and I 
am sure that the people working in the 
mines in the Northern Territory will be 
much better served by this legislation 
than they were served previously. I 
support the bill. 

Mr BALLANTYNE: I just rise to support 
the bill. I spoke on the original bill 
at some length and this time there is 
no need to go into full details. The 
Executive Member for Resource Develop­
ment has covered all the amendments. I 
can comment on a few things. I have 
taken this bill to heart and have 
spoken to mining people. They have 
given considerable thought to it and, 
from those discussions, we have been 
able to get some of the amendments. I 
feel that it is very apt that the whole 
of the board will be given the right to 
look at the standards as laid down, 
whereas before it was left to the 
Director of Mines. The board itself 
should be responsible for the standards 
implemented within the mining safety 
field. 

Part V deals with management and 
clause 22 states that the Chief Mining 
Engineer may require the appointment of 
assistant managers. This is solely for 
appeal purposes and there is no appeal 
against a decision of the Director of 
Mines. Clause 22 contains a new sub­
clause that leaves no doubt that the 
manager is responsible for ensuring the 
safe working environment of the mine. I 
think that is a very important one; it 
could have caused a lot of problems if 
that had not been introduced. 

I would like to have seen a lot more 
debate on this particular bill because 
it is a very important one for the 
Territory. I would like to thank the 
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Executive Member for the work that he 
has done and I have enjoyed working on 
this bill myself. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I 
the bill. Safety 

rise in support of 
in mines has been a 

cause of concern to me almost since my 
arrival in the Northern Territory. One 
of the first cases that I handled was 
for a Finnish gentleman who could not 
speak English very well and he was not 
even well educated by Finnish stand­
ards. He had been working in a mine at 
Tennant Creek and his sole recreation 
as it developed during the course of 
this litigation was one of a sexual 
nature. He had the misfortune to fall 
20 rungs down a slippery ladder and 
crush a most important item of his 
anatomy. In the pursuit of this litiga­
tion, where our claim was enlarged no 
end by the fact that he had lost access 
to his only avenue of recreation, sport 
and amusement, I called for a copy of 
the Mines Safety Regulations of the 
Northern Territory. I thought I would 
be given a volume of concise safety 
regulations because I had just rolled 
into the Northern Territory from Mount 
Isa where they had a very great number 
of safety regulations. I ~new that 
Mount Isa Mines had 43 fully employed 
full-time safety officers on their mine 
site at that date in 196.6. I was given 
this 2 page job called the Mines 
Regulation Ordinance which contained 
all the regulations for the safety of 
the miners in the whole of the· Northern 
Territory, and I might say that I was 
appalled. I also found that the 
particular mine where thi.s chap had his 
accident did not have one full-time 
safety officer employed in 1966 and 
only had 2 part-time safety officers. 
Therefore I am pleased to see at long 
last a new and seemingly decent piece 
of legislation on the statute books. 

I certainly support the principle of 
safety in mines. I believe that the 
Mines Branch, or at any event one 
authority, should have control of all 
inspection and safety procedures in 
mines whether it be underground or on 
the surface. I do not care whether it 
is Mr Ryan's CIA or Mr Tuxworth's Mines 
Branch but I believe that there should 
not be any areas of overlapping, be­
cause unfortunately you will find in 
enquiries after disasters, where 22 men 
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get blown to bits or buried alive, that 
someone says, "That was not our Mines 
Branch area, that was the Machinery and 
Scaffolding Department and their repre­
sentative is over in Billaboola and is 
not here". I do not want to see that 
happen in the Northern Territory. It 
must remain under the administration of 
one authority and there must not be any 
bureaucratic pettifogging empire build­
ing going on over the safety of men 
engaged, in a most dangerous occupation. 

Members: Hear, hear! 

Mr EVERINGHAM: It is a most rewarding 
one for the citizenry of the Northern 
Territorj. After all, it is one of our 
greatest economic bases and if we can­
not look after the people who are mak­
ing the money that keeps us sitting up 
here in our leather couches, I feel 
that it would be a great shame. 

The other thing is that I see there 
is to be a Mining Industry Board set up 
to maintain standards and to license 
various people concel~ed in the mining 
industry and I think this is a great 
forward step. I hope that they maintain 
high standards because the only stand­
ards that you can afford in mining are 
high, 100% safe standards. Mining is a 
no-risk.s game no second chances. Mr 
Speaker, I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATE 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the Assembly 
do now adjourn. 

Last Sunday morning, I and the member 
for Stuart attended a service at the 
Flynn Memorial Church in Alice Springs, 
and later at a hill some 4 miles west 
of Alice Springs for the committal of 
the ashes of Mrs Jean Blanche Flynn, 
the wife of Reverend Dr John Flynn, the 
founder of the Royal Flying Doctor Ser­
vice. We also attended at the church 
the committal of memorial plaques to 
Mrs Flynn, to Skipper Partridge and to 
the camel man,' Dick Gillen. It is 
appropriate to note today the passing 
of Mrs Flynn in August and remember the 
great service which her husband comm­
enced in the Royal Flying Doctor Ser­
vice. At this time in South Australia 
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and the Northern Territory, there is an 
appeal for some $250,000 to buy a new 
aircraft for the Flying Doctor Service 
to service the South Australia and 
Northern Territory outback and I would 
commend any support that can be given 
to that worthy appeal. 

I would also like to speak about the 
services being provided by the Austra­
lian Broadcasting Commission to the 
Northern Territory and perhaps suggest, 
in the light of all the inquiries into 
broadcasting and television in recent 
months, that it is high time that some 
inquiry was made into broadcasting and 
television services for the Northern 
Territory after some of the debacles 
that we have seen in recent times here 
in the Territory. We, heard a question 
asked this morning, as yet unanswered, 
about'the office space for the ABC in 
the TAA building. We have the diminish­
ing number of talks officers in the ABC 
here in the Northern Territory. W'e have 
the outstanding matter of the upgrading 
of BAL, the broadcasting station at 
Alice Springs, from 200 to 2,000 watts, 
a matter that is a serial nearly as 
long as "Blue Hills" . We have the 
matter of the shortwave services for 
outback people in the Northern Terri­
tory, still apparently fairly st,agnant. 
We have the effect of daylight saving 
on the services provided for the North­
ern Territory in relation to news and 
other programs where the commentators 
do not even know what time of day it 
is. We have the programs in general 
which are being served up in the Terri­
tory. We have the situation which 
existed or exists in Alice Springs at 
the moment in relation to colour 
television. 

Mr Ballantyne: Farcical. 

Mr POLLOCK: Quite farcical as the 
member for Nhulunbuy remarks. There 
has been a transmitter at Alice Springs 
basically using equipment which was 
capable of transmitting a colour signal 
and it was proved that this equipment 
could transmit a quite acceptable 
colour signal. Then we had somebody in 
the system deciding that it was not to 
be and they would incur further expense 
in cutting out the colour signal from 
the transmission in Adelaide before 
they sent the tapes to Alice Springs, 
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and therefore deprive many people in 
the community of what was accepted as 
not up to the same standard as provided 
in Adelaide and Sydney but to which 
they were attuned anyway. We were to be 
deprived of colour television in Alice 
Springs. At least somebody has had the 
sense down there in Adelaide somewhere 
in the system to agree to those meas­
ures not being taken and colour 
television is being transmitted in 
Alice Springs. 

The whole system of the servicing of 
the Northern Territory is going back­
wards and I believe that it is high 
time that some inquiry was made into 
the needs of the Northern Territory in 
relation to broadcasting and televis­
ion, and appropriate action taken to 
provide for the people of the Northern 
Territory on a regional basis from 
Alice Springs to Darwin. Some of the 
announcers in Darwin think that they 
service only up to 40 kilometres around 
Darwin. There is a general need for a 
deeper review and inquiry into the 
services being provided. It needs to 
be undertaken quickly and the 
recommendations which I am sure will 
arise from such an inquiry need to be 
implemented quickly without a whole lot 
of humbug about a lack of funds. The 
ABC is getting $12Om-odd from the tax­
payer and it is about time that a bit 
more of it was spent in the Northern 
Territory, servicing a community which 
is deprived in many ways of the 
services provided in southern areas. 

Mr Steele: Why don't you use smoke 
signals? 

Mr POLLOCK: Listening to the ABC the 
other morning, the way the chap was 
giving the times, I think he was using 
smoke signals. 

The third matter I want to raise 
today is in relation to the Alice 
Springs sewerage system. All the sew­
erage from Alice Springs ends up in my 
electorate, in what is referred to as 
the sewage farm, in a multitude of 
quite inadequate ponding arrangements, 
resulting in a continuing and increas­
ing amount of discharge of effluent 
into the streams of the area and into 
an area called Ilpapa Swamp. This 
matter has been raised with the depart-
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ment. They have scratched their heads 
and they have come up with all sorts of 
ideas. The latest scheme which is being 
evolved in a block of buildings across 
the way from here, some 1,000 miles 
away from the problem, is to discharge 
this sewage - the excess that does not 
evaporate because the ponds are quite 
insufficient into St Mary's Creek; 
not right down the creek and beyond and 
out of the way but just at the end of 
the sewerage farm so that it will run 
under the main road, practically 
through St Mary's Children's Village, 
through the racecourse area reserve 
just allocated, only about 20 yards 
away from the newly constructed race 
club headquarters, and then into vacant 
land and into the bed of the Todd 
River, into an area from which water is 
being pumped for farming. This scheme 
is not acceptable in any shape or form 
to the people there, least of all my­
self. It is in my area and I will be 
resisting any such scheme to the full­
est. I have asked the Minister to come 
and inspect the situation firsthand but 
as yet he has declined or he has not 
been in Alice Springs to go and have a 
look at it. Everybody comes down from 
Darwin or everywhere else and says, 
"Yes, yes; it is a very serious prob­
lem. We will see what we can do". They 
go away and when they are 1,000 miles 
away they can take a decision that does 
not affect them personally; they seem 
to hold the trumps. There is a need 
now for urgent action to alleviate a 
growing serious situation which is 
ar~s~ng in Alice Springs in relation to 
the treatment of sewage and it is time 
that those responsible took hold of the 
problem and tackled it '07ith a view of 
overcoming it before there are further 
serious repercussions in the community, 

Mrs LAWRIE: When the Cyclone Tracy 
Relief Trust Fund was set up and the 
deed presented and discussed some 
months after the original concept, it 
was stated in this House that monthly 
reports would be presented, This morn­
ing, we heard the honourable member for 
Casuarina asking where the latest group 
of reports was. The reply he received 
was that the reports for July, August, 
September and October - 4 months - were 
in preparation. It may well be that, 
with staff cutbacks, it has not been 
possible to table them in this House 
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earlier but I think 
should have been 
perusal of members. 

that is poor; they 
available for the 

Honourable members will be well aware 
that there is controversy in Darwin at 
the moment over the $500,000 presently 
held in a fund which has been popularly 
described as the Mayor's Trust Fund, 
apparently held in trust towards the 
building of a cultural centre. I am one 
of the people critical of that decis­
ion and I advise the House that the 
$500,000 is in fact made up of 2 
amounts. The first amount of $208,498 
is first referred to in a report given 
to this Assembly by the Cyclone Trust 
Fund under the title, "Darwin Cyclone 
Tracy Relief Trust Fund monthly report 
June 1976 and review of activities 
1975/76". On page 4 of that report 
appears the following statement: 

During the month of September, the 
trust had need to consider an 
extension of its policy to include 
the provision of financial assistance 
to non-profit making and community 
organisations. This has come about 
because of 2 factors: (1) the necess­
ity to utilise an amount of $208,498 
subscribed by foreign governments 
which the donors suggested should be 
used to construct a project of 
long-term value to the community ... 

They go on to talk about the need to 
get recreational clubs fully operative. 
To return to clause (1), "the necessity 
to utilise an amount of $208,498 sub­
scribed by foreign governments which 
the donors suggested should be used 
etc.". I challenge that. In the Courier 
Mail of Saturday last week, page 8, top 
left hand column, a spokesman for 
Foreign Affairs also challenged it and 
denied that the money had been given to 
the fund with strings attached from the 
donor countries. Following the con­
troversy raging in the press and else­
where, it has become apparent that the 
then Minister for Foreign Affairs, 
Senator Wi11esee, wrote to the Trust 
Fund suggesting that the money could be 
used in a substantial way. The Trust 
Fund committee apparently formed a sub­
committee and from that subcommittee 
came the recommendation that the funds 
be given to the Mayor as the basis for 
the building of her cultural centre. It 
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is a matter of opinion whether that 
will be of the greatest benefit to this 
community. I hold the opinion it was 
wrong of the trustees to act in that 
manner and it will not give the great­
est benefit to the community. 

Having spoken of opinion, and it is 
diverse in this community, let us now 
speak of matters of fact. I am 
challenging the assertion of this 
report and the public statements which 
assert that the amounts subscribed by 
foreign governments "which the donors 
suggested should be used" has in fact 
been used in that manner because of 
that suggestion. I say the donor coun­
tries made no such suggestion and I 
wait to be proven wrong. 

The second part of the amount is an 
amount of approximately $335,000 which 
at the last meeting of the trustees was 
also transferred to the Mayor's Trust 
Fund with the agreement of the trustees 
present. Here again, I am going to 
raise some issues of fact to which I 
expect answers and which have to be 
raised to allay public concern. The 
Cyclone Tracy Deed, a copy of which I 
have and ,vhich was debated in this 
Assembly, states in paragraph 17: 

When the trustees, after due and 
proper inquiry by resolution of the 
trustees determine that there is not 
and that in the future there is not 
likely to be any person to whom or 
for whose benefit the trustees should 
make any disbursements from the trust 
fund in furtherance of the objects of 
the trust, they shall dispose of any 
residue of the trust fund by trans­
ferring it in whole or part to such 
funds or institutions referred to in 
Section 78(lA) of the Income Tax 
Assessment Act 1936-1974, as amended, 
as the trustees by resolution shall 
determine to be used for the pur­
poses, if any. specified in the said 
resolution in the respect of the 
particular fund or institution where­
upon the trust hereby created shall 
be at an end. 

That is of the greatest importance. 
Members realise what this means. The 
trustees determined and it is a 
matter of opinion whether it was the 
proper thing to do at that time - that 
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there was not, and that in the future 
there was not likely to be, any need 
for call on those funds. Therefore 
they passed a resolution transferring 
the money to another fund which has 
become popularly known as the Mayor's 
Trust Fund. However, I point out that 
that fund has to be in accord with 
section 78 (lA) of the Income Tax 
Assessment Act 1936-1974 the schedule 
of which I also have. I cannot find on 
that schedule any relevant section to 
which the new fund would apply. I am 
talking about the Mayor's Trust Fund. 

At this point, I want to make one 
thing quite clear. I do not challenge 
the integrity or the honesty of the 
people making the decision or of the 
people receiving the money. That money 
I am quite sure can be accounted for 
down to the last cent. I am challenging 
the validity of the resolution of the 
trustees which gave that money to a 
fund called the Mayor's Trust Fund. If 
I am correct and it was not in fact a 
valid act even with good intent and 
with the best purpose in mind, the 
money has to be returned to the Cyclone 
Tracy Relief Trust Fund. 

A member: What is the connection 
with clause l7? 

Mrs LAWRIE: That is the winding up 
of the trust. Clause 17 talks about the 
disposal of residual funds and talks 
about the place to which they can be 
properly transferred and mentions a 
schedule to the Income Tax Assessment 
Act. I am asking for proof that the 
fund to which they were transferred has 
relevance to that section of that act. 

If I could refer to the "NT News" of 
Tuesday 9 November 1976, page 15, 
public notices, under the "Associations 
Incorporation Ordinance of the Northern 
Territory of Australia" we see a notice 
of intention to apply for the incor­
poration of an association, a notice 
inserted by George Arthur Dickinson 
barrister and solicitor, a person 
authorised in that behalf by the trust­
ees of the association known as the 
Mayor of Darwin Fund. He is giving 
public notice of intention of incorp­
oration. Reading that in conjunction 
with the actions of the trustees, I 
fear that no such fund exits in law. It 
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may be that this fund is about to exist 
in law and that that advertisement 
appearing in the NT News refers to the 
probability in the future of such a 
fund legally existing but, if that is 
so, it does not yet legally exist and 
the money therefore cannot legally be 
passed to it. I may be incorrect, but 
this is a matter that has been brought 
to me by a member of the public and I 
am so concerned that I have sent a 
further telegram to the Minister for 
the Northern Territory stating that I 
have examined the deed of trust and I 
have noted the remaining moneys are to 
be transferred to institutions referred 
to in section 78(lA) etc, that I have 
doubts as to the validity of the trans­
fer of funds and in fact I have 
instructed a private solicitor to 
investigate that validity for me. I 
have brought this to the attention of 
the Minister for the Northern Territory 
and told him of my actions. I have also 
told the Minister that I am raising it 
in the Assembly as I regard it in the 
most serious possible light, certainly 
not with any connotation of wilful im­
propriety by any person or of any 
thought of gain by any trustee - cert­
ainly not - but serious, as this trust 
is in itself and in its conception 
something of the most serious nature; 
Remember the controversy surrounding 
the setting up of this trust. Remember 
that people all around Australia wanted 
to be assured of the validity of the 
actions taken by the trustees whoever 
they might be. 

It is my understanding, and again I 
may be wrong, that at the meeting of 
the trustees at which this action was 
taken they had no lawyer present. If 
so, and if I am right, that would be 
another point in my favour. They may 
have considered it an obscure point or 
not even realised the implications. If 
there was no lawyer present, I would 
like to know, officially, whether legal 
advice on this point was sought and 
what was the opinion that was given. I 
believe that I am asking it in the 
proper place, in the Assembly, because 
the reports of that Trust Fund are 
tabled here. It is a pity that the 
latest reports are not available but, 
going on the information I have, some 
of which is contained in the June 
report, I feel it my duty to raise this 



DEBATES - Wednesday 17 November 1976 

and get clarification on what is a very 
important point of fact, whether in 
fact the trustees legally could take 
that action. 

I said at the beginning that in this 
debate there are matters of opinion and 
matters of fact. I shall return to the 
matter of opinion in closing and state 
that, in my op1n10n, to have over 
$500,000 sitting in a fund which is not 
going to be utilised for many years and 
for· that money to have come from funds 
donated for the relief of distress 
caused by Cyclone Tracy is improper. It 
could have been put to better use. It 
is my feeling that there is still time 
for the funds to be disbursed to the 
people for whom they were meant, dis­
tre.ssed people. I have 15 minutes to 
talk in an adjournment debate and I do 
not believe that there is any member 
representing any electorate in Darwin 
who could validly get up and ask, "What 
distressed people?" In every elector­
ate, there are pockets of need, there 
are groups of individuals and community 
organisations which were poorly served 
by the Cyclone Tracy Trust Fund - poor­
ly served perhaps at the beginning for 
good reasons because the trustees never 
knew quite how much money they were 
actually going to have to administer. 
In the early days, they had to ensure 
that it went to the areas of greatest 
need, of immediate need, and by and 
large they attempted to do just that. 
In the closing stages of the trust 
fund, when the known amount of money 
was finite, it was then up to the 
trustees to positively solicit express­
ions of need still existing in this 
community. I do not believe that that 
positive act was taken. 

I have referred publicly to the fact 
that there are over 200 families who 
owe money to Commonwealth Hostels for 
their accommodation immediately 
post-Tracy other than the first 2 weeks 
and who are to be sued by Commonwealth 
Hostels through the auspices 'of the 
Crown Law Office Recovery Section. I am 
quite sure most honourable members have 
received representations from people 
who have received these dunning 
letters. That is an obvious area of 
need. It is probably also quite correct 
to say that, at the stage the trust was 
wound up, they had not received any 
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representations for payment from trust 
funds for this purpose. I will accept 
that but I repeat that they made no 
positive efforts to solicit still 
existing needs in this community and to 
reassure people in need that, if they 
reapproached the trust fund, their case 
would be reconsidered. 

I challenge the trustees' assumption, 
as must be expressed under the trust 
deed, that they could after due and 
proper inquiry determine that there ~.as 
not, and in the future there was not 
likely to be, any person to whom or for 
whose benefit the trustees should make 
any disbursement from the trust fund. 
They acted in haste and, had they known 
what they know now, perhaps they may 
not have acted in the same way. In my 
opinion, they acted with undue haste, 
with undue severity and the money has 
been diverted to a use for which it was 
not intended. The money was not given 
for a cultural centre or any other new 
building like that. It can be validly 
argued that money was given for the 
restoration of community facilities and 
I am aware that the trust disbursed 
monies for that purpose. However, I 
challenge the holding of $550,000-odd 
in another trust fund that i do not be­
lieve validly exists. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: In view of the fact 
that I am the delegate of the Northern 
Territory Legislative Assembly to the 
Darwin Cyclone Relief Trust Fund, I 
feel that I should attempt to clarify 
certain of the statements and assert­
ions made by the honourable member for 
Nightc1iff. I am very sorry that it has 
come to this because my duty since the 
cyclone on the trust, whilst it has not 
been an onerous one, has certainly not 
been an entirely pleasant one. 

Unfortunately, one finds that, when 
there are sums of money involved, there 
are not too many pleasantries around 
when it comes to carving up the duck. 
It is a shame that this matter has had 
to have been dragged out by a muckrak­
ing old gentleman intent on selling as 
many of his books as he possibly could. 
However, be that as it may, it seems to 
me that the trust and the trustees have 
nothing to be worried about at the 
present time. Our reports have been 
prepared as and when they could be, 



DEBATES - Wednesday 17 November 1976 

bearing in mind the very limited cleri­
cal assistance that has been available 
to the trust right from the time of the 
cyclone. 

To go back into history a little way, 
you may recall that, at the time the 
people of Australia made their magnifi­
cent spontaneous gesture to donate all 
these moneys to the distressed citizen­
ry of Darwin, there were 2 funds estab­
lished; one fund was established by the 
Assembly with the support of the 
Corporation of the City of Darwin and 
another fund was -established by the 
then Minister for Northern Australia, 
Dr Rex Patterson. It soon became clear 
that most of the bodies that were rais­
ing funds in the south were going to 
give their money to the fund that had 
been set up by the Assembly and the 
corporation because they were a little 
bit worried about the other fund being 
under the control of the public service 
and God alone knew how long it would 
take to dish the money out. Therefore 
the Minister thought it wise to compro­
mise and so we formed the joint fund. 
At that stage, a great deal of money 
was paid from what was then the Assem­
bly and the corporation fund into a 
joint banking account which was opened 
for the overall fund and this deed of 
trust was prepared using, I might say, 
as a basis the deed of trust that was 
prepared by a New South Wales Queen's 
Counsel for the Legislative Assembly 
and corporation fund. 

I would like to refer honourable mem­
bers to the second clause of the deed 
of trust. I had better read it in full 
just so that we are all clear about the 
objects. 

The objects of the trust are to a­
pply and distribute the trust fund 
under the authority of the trustees 
to or for the benefit of all persons 
which expression (that is, the word 
persons) shall include iridividual 
persons, corporations, companies, 
organisations, instrumentalities, 
local government and statutory 
authorities, charitable, social, cul­
tural, educational, religious, 
Aboriginal, sporting, community and 
other groups whether corporate or 
unincorporate who have suffered or 
may suffer distress, disease, ill-
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ness, finanCial loss, ~nJury or dam­
ages to person or property as a 
result of the cyclone as the trustees 
shall deem eligible and within such 
objects as the application of the 
trust fund under the authority of the 
trustees by way of payment to any 
charitable organisation, which ex­
pression shalZ include such non-prof­
it organisations as the trustees may 
designate, such sums as may form part 
of the amount by which the finances 
of the organisation have been over­
spent as a resuZt of its rendering 
assistance to persons in the cyclone 
area or who suffered as a result of 
the cyclone l provided however that 
the objects of the trust do not in­
clude and this deed does not autho­
rise the trustees to apply the trust 
fund towards payment to any insurer 
by way of recoupment or in respect of 
any loss incurred by or accruing to 
an insurer under a contract of in­
surance. 

You see that the objects of the trust 
are fairly wide. I have in front of me 
the financial statement as at the close 
of business on 31 May 1976 which was 
towards the end of the true active life 
of the trust and I might point out that 
applications from the public for relief 
were still being considered as late as 
the beginning of this year. At that 
stage, every application that had been 
received had been dealt with. The 
statement of financial expenditure 
shows total receipts by then of 
$8,124,879. Going back again, you will 
remember that a lot of people thought, 
and there were newspaper reports at the 
time, that the trust was going to get 
$2Om, $14m, $12m, $50m. As it turns 
out, the trust got $8,124,879 and a lot 
of other money, millions in fact, went 
to the Salvation Army, the Red Cross, 
and other groups - Rotary, Lions, and 
just about every tiddly winks that had 
a southern branch was getting some 
money that had been collected from the 
public. 

I point out that this is the expendi­
ture of the trust as at the close of 
business on 31 May: financial assist­
ance and re-establishment grants, and 
they are purely personal grants, 
$6,505,659; bereavement grants to per­
sons who suffered the loss of spouses 
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or breadwinners and so on, $307,500; 
medical expenses, $1,473; funeral 
expenses and financial assistance 
associated with injuries, $25,000. Then 
we have the Police Citizens Youth Club, 
$10,000; city corporation, $42,000; 
Royal Society for Prevention of Cruelty 
to Animals, $1,671; handicapped per­
sons, $101,000; sportsmen's associa­
tions, $1,300; underprivileged child­
ren, $4,400; Aboriginal Development 
Fund, $40,362; Darwin nurses, $1,000. 
That was from the Newcastle TV station, 
I remember; I think they insisted that 
the nurses at the Darwin Hospital get 
$1,000 out of the money that they sent. 

You can see it has been pretty wide­
spread. In fact, the people of Darwin, 
or the survivors, got nearly $7m of the 
$8,124,000 that was clear at that stage 
and at that time there was a balance of 
$872,752. 

Just before we pass on, I would like 
to point out to members of this House 
that all through the period since the 
cyclone these reports have been tabled 
in this House and in the Australian 
Parliament as and when they have become 
available. I have not noticed any speed 
on the part of any persons, including 
members of the press, to inspect these 
reports. Be that as it may, we now take 
a look at what happened to the residue. 
The honourable member for Nightcliff 
referred at great length to article 17 
of the deed of trust. I am at a loss 
to understand why the honourable member 
for Nightcliff presumes that these 
funds which were donated to the - let 
me read from the minutes: 

Moved and seconded, that we grant 
to the Mayor's trust the sum of 
$335,000 to be used for the restora­
tion of the community recreational 
and cultural facilities in the town 
of Darwin. 

Out of $8,124,879, the trustees, with 
a balance of $872,752, have decided to 
give to the city of Darwin - not for 
the Mayor's cultural centre specific­
ally at all - for the restoration of 
the community recreational and cultural 
facilities in the town of Darwin the 
sum of $335,000. Turning then to the 
sum of $208,000 which was donated by 
foreign governments, I am a trustee as 
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you know and I have been guided in this 
matter by the executive officer of the 
trust, Mr John McDonnell. I am sure 
that Mr McDonnell is right. He has told 
us that the Foreign Affairs Department 
has decided that, because this $208,000 
comes from foreign governments, it must 
go into "bricks and mortar". 

Mrs Lawrie: They have denied it. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I can recall that 
exact phrase being used. Mr McDonnell 
is our link with the Australian Govern­
ment on the trust. We used to have the 
Administrator and the Minister but they 
both went by the board in the last 
election and so Mr McDonnell is our 
link. I can assure you that I believe 
that donations from foreign governments 
should be acknowledged in a concrete 
way. 

Mrs Lawrie: That is different; we 
have been told that they have to be. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: The trustees, who are 
exercising their powers under clause 2, 
have decided that that is what will be 
done with the $208,000, especially as 
we are acting on the advice of the 
Department of Foreign Affairs. 

Mrs Lawrie: Who deny it. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: This is the last 
motion of the last set of minutes: 

Moved Senator Robertson, seconded 
Mr Fong LimJ that in accordance with 
section 17 of the trust deedJ we 
resolve to terminate the activities 
of the trust and further to dispose 
of all residue of the trust fund by 
transferring it in whole to the Dar­
win and District spastic Paralysis 
Association. 

You will find that that is one of the 
bodies that is acceptable to the Deputy 
Commissioner of Taxation under that 
part. At that stage, the trust was 
wound up under section 17. The trust 
purported and in fact gave the $335,000 
to the Corporation of the City of Dar-
win ... 

Mrs Lawrie: Before winding up? 

Mr EVERINGHAM: .•• under section 2. 



DEBATES - Wednesday 17 November 1976 

Mrs Lawrie: That clarifies that. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Thank you. 

I hope that that has cleared for ever 
the veil of mystery that seems to have 
surrounded this. 

Mrs Lawrie: It is just starting. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Dirty old General 
Stretton down there is making these 
snide allegations about people who have 
acted in good faith. He has walked out 
of it and said nothing for 2 years and 
suddenly found all these things to beef 
about when his book came on the market. 
If ever there was a self-interested 
gentleman, I have yet to find a greater 
example. 

Mr Withnall: I thoroughly agree with 
you, Paul. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I hope that clears up 
the misapprehension of some of the 
people' in this House. I agree that 
there are people suffering from hard­
ship in Darwin. I do not agree that, at 
this very late stage, such hardship 
could be directly attributable to Cyc­
lone Tracy in most instances. In any 
event, these applications certainly 
went before the trust as at December 31 
1975 and, if the trust does not have 
applications before it, how can it deal 
with them? 

Mr MacFARLANE: The Executive Member 
for Social Affairs talked about radio 
and television in Alice Springs and 
said most people in the Northern Terri­
tory deserve better broadcasting and 
television services. It is the duty of 
the Government to provide education, 
health, mail and other services to all 
Australians, not only those who live in 
populous areas. However, this is just 
one point which is affecting the out­
back people at the present time. The 
matters which I have been raising for a 
long time are communications generally 
- road, sea, air and rail. We have no 
airmail service now. The road services 
are very poor and are generally out 
through the wet. There are no rail ser­
vices in the Top End and the sea ser­
vices are at the whim of the wharfies. 
Outback people can put up with these 
things, provided they have the one 
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thing that they must have - and that is 
not subsidies or the equivalent of tar­
iffs in secondary industry but reason­
able markets for their beef. 

I was astounded when I had time to 
read the Explanations to the Budget for 
1976/77 to find that the principal 
matters dealt with by the Department of 
the Northern Territory were the admini­
stration of the Northern Territory of 
Australia and the Territory of Ashmore 
and Cartier Islands, matters related to 
the specialised development and uti­
lisation of natural resources and 
matters relating to the production and 
marketing of beef. This is a revela­
tion. I did not know that anyone at 
all, including the Meat Board, was 
interested in the production and 
marketing of beef. It goes on of 
course: "the production, processing and 
export of minerals." I did not know the 
Department of the Northern Territory 
was interested in that either. I 
thought this was a Canberra kick. 

Another of the' principal matters 
dealt with by the department was 
specialised transport development pro­
jects, including beef and development 
roads, mining, railways and mineral 
port facilities. This is really a 
revelation because I have never heard 
of the Department of the Northern 
Territory investigating markets for 
beef. I have never heard of them 
investigating markets for minerals. I 
thought their major concern was the 
cosseting of public servants in Darwin. 
If you read of events over the last 8 
to 10 years, you will find that my 
assumptions are pretty right. We have 
heard a lot of talk lately about the 
reconstruction of Darwin but we are not 
really getting onto the reconstruction 
of houses for victims of the cyclone. 
We are just building Darwin up so it 
can be used by the public servants on 
their two year stint. The humanitarian 
aspect has gone but here we find that 
the Department of the Northern Terri­
tory does have other responsibilities. 
I am delighted to find them. 

Markets are the answer for the cattle 
industry, You take the cattle industry, 
tourism and minerals away from the 
Northern Territory and you will find 
that you do not have much left, apart 
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from your 52,000 people in Darwin. I 
found in 'Narket notes for livestock 
and meat", dated 5 November 1976, that 
there is a market for 50 tons of bone­
less beef, third grade beef, FAQ, 90% 
visual lean, frozen, in Singapore and 
Malaysia every 6 to 8 weeks. This would 
be 300 to 400 tons of beef per annum, 
which would be 3,000 to 4,000 head of 
cattle and which would provide a great 
help to the Top End and employment for 
the meat workers in the off-period. It 
would be a great help to the pastoral 
industry and the Northern Territory be­
cause we have not got much going for 
us. However, we find that none of the 
abattoirs in the Top End, Bullo River, 
Meneling (Adelaide River), Yirrala 
(Katherine) and McArthur River, have 
export licences. The only export 
abattoir in the Northern Territory is 
in Katherine and it closes tomorrow or 
today. There is a market for third 
grade beef every 6 to 8 weeks and we 
cannot even tender for it because our 
abattoirs are not licensed. 

I took this up with the Minister for 
Primary Industry. You would think that 
beef was an embarrassment and that we 
would want to keep it home. This is 
what he said: "You suggest in your 
letter that lower hygiene standards for 
export beef would lead to lower prices 
and thereby enable Australia to in­
crease its sales to certain markets Ii. 
Lower hygiene standards means that, in­
stead of sticking to the US standard, 
we lower the standards to the standard 
of beef that people in Alice Springs 
and people in the Top End eat. It is 
good enough for us but it is not good 
enough for the Yanks, it is not good 
enough for Japan, it is not good enough 
to send anywhere at all even if these 
countries are quite happy with the Aus­
tralian domestic hygiene standards. 
This is a fantastic statement. It is 
good enough for us to eat here in Aus­
tralia but it is not good enough to 
send anywhere else. There is something 
wrong here. 

"In the recent past, we have in­
creased our sales of beef to selected 
areas in the Middle East and South-East 
Asia, the sales being negotiated on the 
basis of ruling costs and market 
prices. I agree that even lower prices 
would be likely to result in an in-
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crease of export sales." As honourable 
members may recall, I stated in this 
place that the honourable member for 
Marrakai Station can supply buffalo 
beef acceptable to Australian domestic 
hygiene standards in Adelaide at 23.5c 
a pound, yet it costs over 20c a pound 
to process a beast in Katherine. In 
other words, the producer is priced out 
of the market by the processing exer­
cise. The 20c has nothing to do with 
the price of the beas t; this is addit-· 
ional. It does appear that by sticking 
to the US hygiene standard the cattle­
man is being adversely affected econ­
omically. 

Mr Sinclair goes on: "As you are 
aware, our current export hygiene 
standards for beef are aligned with 
those necessary to ensure entry into 
the United States. Furthermore, I am 
advised that these or virtually the 
same requirements are the standards 
required by other present and potential 
importers of beef, including buffalo 
meat, from Australia". This includes 
importing countries in the Middle East 
and Southeast Asia. You can see there­
fore that the Australian standard has 
been adopted very widely, but not by 
Australia. Our standards ar'e too low; 
our domestic standards are too low, and 
this is pricing us out of the ~rket. 

If you have a look at the map, you 
will see that the top end of the North­
ern Territory has a geographical ad­
vantage of 2,000 miles on the rest of 
Australia in regard to the markets in 
Southeast Asia and even the Middle 
East, and we must exploit this 
geographical advantage; it is the only 
advantage we have. I say that the 
Minister must really look at relaxing 
these standards, making the standard 
good enough for us to eat in Australia 
and good enough to export to these 
countries who want beef. We do not want 
the particular kind of assistance, 
unemployment benefits for cattlemen, 
which I see in the liNT News" for Monday 
the 15th. We do not want this. We want 
markets and I think it is about time we 
demanded that the Department of the 
Northern Territory does what its major 
task is: to find and develop these 
markets. I suggest that a delegation of 
cattlemen, with the Majority Leader in 
his capacity as Executive Member 
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responsible for primary industry, the 
President of the Cattlemen's Assoc­
iation and Mr Martyn Finger who is the 
First Assistant Secretary of the 
Department of the Northern Territory, 
go to Southeast Asia and to the Middle 
East and have a look around for 
markets. This appears to me to be a 
reasonable suggestion. It would not 
cost much and it might get cattlemen 
out of this trough of poverty which 
they are in. 

As for the centralian situation, I 
understand - and I am very pleased that 
this is so - that they are getting a 
reasonable price for their cattle. I 
suggest that the honourable member for 
Stuart might do the same as I am doing 
and try to get his organisation down 
there to hop in and develop markets 
too. There are other markets besides 
Adelaide. 

Mr VALE: I would like this afternoon 
to draw the Assembly's attention to the 
present position of pastoralists in 
central Australia who are now 
experiencing or who have experienced 
bush fires in recent months. As of 
yesterday, there were 16 bush fires 
burning on properties in the centre. If 
good follow-up rains are not received, 
the amount of feed lost will cause 
critical overstocking problems for 
these pastoralists. The burn-out of 
these properties will only compound an 
already depressed industry. Mr Deputy 
Speaker, the following information will 
be of interest to you and other 
members. Half of those 16 properties 
have lost three quarters of their stock 
feed. During the last 40 days, 100 bush 
fires have been reported in central 
Australia and, since July, 25,000 
square miles of pastoral leases have 
been burnt out. It should be noted that 
the Bush Fire Council has received 
tremendous support from many individ­
uals and organisations in the fighting 
and controlling of these fires. 
Assistance has been received from 
pastoralists, AIB, the Royal Flying 
Doctor Service, the Department of Civil 
Aviation and Aboriginal communities. 
While no stock or building losses have 
been reported, a considerable amount of 
fences and other improvements have been 
lost. It is probably too early to 
assess what assistance may be required 
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by the pastoralists but I would think 
that, if follow-up rains are not forth­
coming, the overstocking problems, 
severe prior to these fires, and the 
low cattle prices experienced in recent 
years may require government action and 
assistance. It is a potential problem 
which will need to be watched closely. 

Mr KENTISH: I have several things to 
comment on this afternoon. One is the 
old matter of education, a problem 
which is still with us in Australia and 
in the Northern Territory. As one of 
millions perhaps in Australia who is 
dissatisfied with our present educat­
ional system, I must make some remarks 
about it. Apparently, we are not the 
only people in the world who are having 
difficulties with education. In the NT 
News of 8 November, we have a report 
concerning the difficulties in Great 
Britain over this matter of education. 
Recently they conducted a questionnaire 
there about education and there is a 
big headline which asks, "The 3 R's or 
well adjusted citizens?". Quite apart 
from all the other things that mayor 
may not be wrong with education there, 
right at the beginning, we have a foul 
approach to the situation. Parents are 
asked a number of questions. What would 
they want, children who were well set 
up with reading, writing, arithmetic, 
mathematics, or would they like chil­
dren who would turn out happy, content­
ed and well adjusted? What a stupid 
thing! It is an insidious insinuation 
that you cannot have both. It is insin­
uated that all the children many years 
ago that were well taught in the 3 R's 
are maladjusted citizens. It is mons­
trous really. This is a brainwashing 
which psychologists, or self-appointed 
psychologists, are attempting to thrust 
on the public. What will you have, the 
3 R's or well-adjusted citzens? There 
is no suggestion that you could quite 
easily have both. In fact, for many 
years, this country did turn out both. 
Where we seem to have wandered off the 
rails is that our education has become 
lop-sided. 

According to Prime Minister Callaghan 
this is in Great Britain - there is 

no virtue in producing socially 
well-adjusted members of society who 
are unemployed because they do not have 
essential skills. A school teacher re-



DEBATES - Wednesday 17 November 1976 

plies further on, "It is my job to turn 
out good citizens, not to train people 
in arithmetic." I do not know who told 
him that or where he got that idea 
from, but that is his idea. One child 
in 6 entering secondary school requires 
special remedial teaching in reading 
and arithmetic according to one news­
paper survey. Apparently, they are 
having the same problem over there in 
Great Britain and we have similar re­
ports from America. Yet our experts are 
going abroad to find out how to get to 
the roots of a good education system. 
They would be better off if they stayed 
home. Perhaps if they went to Singa­
pore or Hong Kong, they might learn 
more about education or even Vietnam. 
Children went from Vietnam to America 
and they found that they ~vere way ahead 
of American children of their age in 
basic education. 

"The Government is at present power­
less to impose any minimum standards on 
either primary or secondary schools. Mr 
Fred Murray, holder of the education 
portfolio for a year, consistently lam­
ented his lack of power for making any­
thing happen in .the country's educa­
tional institutions. In the meantime, 
the 11 million children in Britain's 
38,438 schools will continue to study 
38,438 different curricula." That is 
Great Britain's problem. We also have 
a problem in Australia and it is inter­
esting to note that the problem exists 
overseas. At the root of it is this 
woolly thinking, the old fashioned idea 
that, if a person knew the alphabet and 
knew the 3 Rs or was educated in the 
basic skills and knew nothing else, he 
was just a parrot. That perhaps is ly­
ing at the root of a lot of our trouble 
today. 

I have heard a good deal today about 
the missing millions from the cyclone 
trust fund. If there are missing mill­
ions, I begin to become convinced that 
they will be found buried out near 
Lasseter's Reef somewhere. Only a few 
weeks ago, we heard about a man who was 
heading into the Simpson Desert leoking 
for something. That is about the extent 
of my interest in the missing millions: 
when they find Lasseter's Reef, they 
may have them. 
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In the NT News - this is a very 
fruitful paper at times - we have a 
magnificent picture of as-toothed 
smile from Mr Clem Jones and some 
observations and impressions that he 
has given to a journalist about his 
year with the Reconstruction Commiss­
ion. It is very interesting but there 
is a political point in it somewhere. 
Mr Clem Jones, as everyone will know, 
was a staunch Labor Lord Mayor of Bris­
bane for many years. In 1974, there was 
a snap election and Hr Whitlam went up 
to Brisbane and there was a picture in 
the Courier Hail of Mr Whitlam with his 
arm around Hr Clem Jones and he said, 
"I want you to stand for this seat in 
Brisbane; I want you to stand for that 
electorate." He said, "I want you to 
si t on my right hand in Canberra when I 
go back there". Hr Jones stood for 
that electorate but the results were 
not exactly as planned. He never came 
to sit beside Mr l.Jhitlam on his right 
hand in Canberra. However, he was a 
staunch Labor supporter and most Labor 
supporters in the Territory were very 
keen about extra or increased autonomy 
for the Northern Territory Assembly. 
They ~sed to be keen about eventual 
statehood for the Territory until such 
time as the Labor regime of Australia 
had one of its annual get-togethers at 
Surfers Paradise - I think towards the 
end of 1974 - and by a narrow margin a 
vote was won by Mr Whitlam to obliter­
ate the states, wipe out the states, 
get rid of them. That caused a split 
in the Labor ranks, a considerable one, 
but apparently Hr Jones was not one who 
wanted to get rid of the states and I 
notice his statement here on 5 Novem­
ber. He said: 

MY' Jones admitted -that theY'e aPe 
some extY'emely fine goveY'nment offi­
ceY's in Darwin dedicated to theiY' 
tasks but, on the otheY' hand, theY'e 
aY'e people who simply exist to avoid 
making decisions in CanbeY'Y'a. State­
hood howeveY' will bY'ing them face to 
face with Y'eality. They will then be­
come answeY'able to people Y'ight heY'e 
on the spot. Fundamentally. it has 
been a pY'oblem of isolation. When 
this is OVel~come by the seat of 
Y'esponsibility bdng her-e. the malady 
must sUY'ely be cUY'ed. 
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Coming from Mr Jones that is worth a 
whole booklet of words from somebody 
else. He is a staunch Labor supporter 
and a man who has had some experience 
in Darwin, in the Territory - very 
intense experience 
last 12 months. 

I would say for the 
I think that that is 

worth remarking on and bringing to your 
notice this afternoon. 

Also, in a recent paper we note that 
the exports of the Northern Territory 
in the last 12 months, that is the 
statistician's report, have risen 
immensely in value from $84m up to 
$117m in the year. What surprised me 
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about that was that one of the biggest 
items in the exports was chemicals. 
After that came minerals. Apparently 
all along the line the exports of the 
Territory are jumping up in value. Of 
course, we have to take into account 
inflation; the tonnage or poundage may 
not be increasing so much as the monet­
ary value. But the statistical report 
added to Mr Jones' remarks about the 
requirements of greater autonomy or 
statehood must give us some encourage­
ment. 

Motion agreed 
adjourned. 

to; the Assembly 
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Thursday 18 November 1976 

Mr Speaker MacFarlane took the Chair 
at 10 am. 

PETITION - CONSTRUCTION OF FOURTH 
HIGH SCHOOL IN DARWIN 

Mrs LAWRIE: I present 2 petitions 
relating to the failure to complete a 
fourth high school in Darwin in the 
near future. The petitions are phrased 
in moderate language and bear the 
Clerk's certificate that they are in 
accordance with standing orders. I move 
that the petitions be received and 
read. 

In support of my motion, I advise the 
House that one of these petitions was 
signed by 306 secondary students at 
Nightcliff High School and the other 
signed by 639 students of Casuarina 
High School. The students, like the 
rest of the community, members of this 
House and the Executive Member respons­
ible, realise it is imperative that an 
early start be made on the building of 
Dripstone High School. The students 
realise that serious overcrowding will 
eventuate in their own high schools and 
are doing what they can to assist in 
bringing this realisation home to the 
Australian Government. They have 
accordingly asked that these petitions 
be presented in the Assembly and have 
demonstrated their concern for a situa­
tion of which we are all well aware. 

Motion agreed to. 

TO THE SPEAKER AND MEMBERS OF THE 
LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY IN THE 

NORTHERN TERRITORY ASSEMBLED 

The petition of the undersigned of 
Nightcliff High School and of Casua­
rina High School respectfully show­
eth: (1) that a population survey 
shows that there is an urgent need 
for a new high school in Darwin; (2) 
that tenders for the Dripstone High 
School should be called immediately; 
(3) that failure to complete a fourth 
high school in Darwin by 1979 will 
cY'eate severe accommodation prob lems 
and harm the opportunities of Darwin 
secondary school age students receiv­
ing a fair and reasonable education. 
We humbly pray that the Assembly take 
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all steps necessary to induce the 
Australian Government to make provis­
ion for the commencement of the con­
struction of the Drips tone High 
School in this financial year.. and 
your petitioners as in duty bound 
will ever pray. 

PAPER - NATIONAL APPROACH TO WATER 
RESOURCES MANAGEr/lENT 

Mr TUXWORTH: I table a paper prepared 
by the Australian Water Resources Coun­
cil entitled, "Proposed National 
Approach to Water Resources Manage­
ment". 

In doing so, I would like to remind 
honourable members that water is one of 
our most vital resources and in many 
parts of the country one of the scarc­
est. It is also perhaps a unique 
resource. On the one hand, it may be 
developed to meet the many needs of 
humanity town water supplies, 
hydro-electric power and generation 
projects, irrigation schemes, stock 
water supplies and many other uses, On 
the other hand, water can produce its 
mm problems which require careful 
planning to guard against and, in many 
cases, costly solutions. In the Terri­
tory. we are well aware of the damage 
done to parts of the road system by 
flooding each wet season and of the 
occasional serious damage threatened to 
riverside communities by rivers in high 
flood. There is a third side to water 
which has received much more attention 
from the community in recent years. 
This is its susceptibility to deterior­
ation by pollution and, in many cases, 
making it unfit for some uses and up­
setting ecological systems. 

Water resources can be developed and 
controlled. They can also be used 
adversely and be affected by human 
activities as well as by natural 
occurrences. Water development schemes 
in themselves have their own effects on 
the environment, some of them good and 
some of them bad. Water has always been 
regarded as of a fundamental importance 
but today it is clear that the commun­
ity is more aware of the relationship 
between this resource and human activ­
ity. The community is now also prepared 
to make some investment in maintaining 
the quality of water in our streams, 
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lakes and underground aquifers. 

This is all tied together in the 
field of water management. Proper 
management requires a highly skilled 
approach and involves such people as 
engineers, chemists, biologists, 
hydrologists, economists and admini­
strators working together. It must also 
involve the public who are the people 
specifying the results and paying the 
bills. It is no longer acceptable to 
plan water schemes and waste water dis­
posal projects solely on the basis of 
economics or of technical feasibility. 
The effects on the landscape, on animal 
and plant life forms, social benefit, 
regional development effects and other 
aspects must also be taken into account 
wherever relevant. Each aspect must be 
given the appropriate weight in plan­
ning a proj ec t. 

The Australian Water Resources Coun­
cil, representing the Commonwealth, the 
Northern Territory and all the states, 
has developed a proposed policy state­
ment on water management which has been 
adopted by all the governments. It sets 
out the basic principles and goals 
underlying the desired approach to the 
development and management of water 
resources in Australia while recognis­
ing that the responsibility for these 
matters rests primarily with the 
respective governments. Being a short 
document covering a wide field, it is 
necessarily broad in its treatment of 
the matters covered and there is scope 
for local variations within the general 
guidelines. It is also recognised that 
there is the likelihood of modification 
becoming desirable in the light of fur­
ther consideration in a wider forum. 

This statement has been tabled in all 
the parliaments of Australia and comm­
ents on it from interested people are 
being invited. I am tabling it here and 
I would stress to honourable members 
how important it is for people gener­
ally to be concerned with our water 
resources and how they are managed. 
Copies'of the statement are available 
from the Director of Water Resources 
and I hope that members of the public 
will obtain them and give him their 
views on the proposed policy. The 
Water Resources Council intends meeting 
and considering public comments at its 
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next meeting in 1977. I commend the 
document to the House. 

FOURTH REPORT OF THE PUBLICATIONS 
COIVlMITI'EE 

Mr POLLOCK: I present the 4th Report 
of the Publications Committee. I move 
that the report be adopted and that the 
recommendations contained therein be 
orders of the Assembly. 

Motion agreed to. 

PUBLIC SERVICE BILL 

(Serial 159) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

The presentation of this bill, sir, 
is the most important event in the con­
stitutional development of the Northern 
Territory since 1948. In that year we 
established a legislature. The compo­
sition of that body changed from a 
position of Commonwealth government 
dominance to one with a non-government 
majority and, finally, to a 
fully-elected legislature through the 
tenacious efforts of many people who 
fought for constitutional development 
for the Territory, but the powers of 
the new Assembly were still limited to 
the making of legislation. Although 
this was a very significant power, the 
legislation made in this Chamber was 
administered by Commonwealth public 
servants responsible to federal mini­
sters. All executive powers were re­
tained at the federal level. No power 
to make administrative decisions was 
vested in the Territory representatives 
elected by, and responsible to, the 
people of the Northern Territory, or in 
this Assembly, for the decisions that 
those public servants made, many of 
which affect the every day lives and 
welfare of Territorians. 

All members will be aware of the 
recent Cabinet decision to transfer 
certain executive functions to an 
executive drawn from this Assembly and 
to give this executive full powers and 
responsibility in respect of those 
matters. This step recognises that in-
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tense struggle for constitutional 
development in the Territory which has 
occupied the time and energy of many 
members, past and present, of this 
House. It was endorsed by a joint com­
mittee of both houses of Federal Par­
liament and by the major political 
parties of this country. It is the most 
important step yet towards responsible 
self-government for the Northern Terri­
tory. I wish to acknowledge and show my 
appreciation of the efforts of the Mi­
nister for the Northern Territory and 
his staff in securing this decision, 
and I conwend the Government for making 
it. 

This bill which I have presented 
today provides the means for the crea­
tion of a Northern Territory Public 
Service which is the machinery for 
government in the Territory. The public 
service to be established under this 
bill will work through Northern 
Territory authorities to a Northern 
Territory executive, not through the 
Commonwealth Public Service to federal 
ministers. The existing Public Service 
Ordinance of the Territory was examined 
to see whether it could be modified to 
meet this need but it was not possible 
to amend that ordinance to provide 
effective legislation for the est­
ablishment and development of a career 
public service for the Territory. 
Advantage has been taken of the con­
siderable amount of investigation and 
review in recent times of the public 
services in Australia, both federal and 
state, in developing guidelines for 
this bill, and union officials and 
officers of the Public Service Board 
have offered useful contributions in 
devising the present form of the bill. 

Although it is a lengthy document of 
some 70 pages, I am sure that most 
people who read it will find that it 
provides a simple but effective frame­
work for the establishment and develop­
ment of the Northern Territory Public 
Service. It is couched in simple lang­
uage, as' distinct from many other 
pieces of legislation in this field, 
and I would like at this stage to pay a 
tribute to the First Assistant Sec­
retary of the Drafting Division of the 
Attorney-GeneralIs Department, Mr Ted 
Tudor, and also to our Director of 
Legislation, Mr David Hogan, who have 
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worked unsparingly for long hours on 
this bill over recent weeks. I hope 
that by the time it is in final form, 
Mr Tudor will be able to regard it as 
his chef dloeuvre. 

The creation of a Northern Territory 
Public Service is not to be taken as a 
denigration of Commonwealth public 
servants who have carried out, within 
the constraints of the system, the re­
quirements of government in the 
Territory until now. All of us know of 
dedicated work carried out by many hard 
working and efficient officials over 
the years, but the fact remains that, 
as Commonwealth public servants, their 
responsibilities and loyalties had to 
be directed to the Commonwealth service 
and the federal ministers to whom they 
were responsible. Our own public 
service, responsible and loyal to a 
Territory Executive, is an absolute 
necessity for responsible and effective 
regional government here. 

Obviously, we will not set out to 
establish a completely newly staffed 
Northern Territory Public Service over­
night. We would not wish to. The ser­
vice, to a great extent, will be staff­
ed by people who are ini'tially those 
same Commonwealth public servan,ts who 
have served here over the years and, of 
course, by the existing units of the 
Northern Territory Public Service. Dur­
ing such time as the former Common­
wealth public servants work in carrying 
out the transferred executive functions 
for the government of the Northern 
Territory, they will be Northern Terri­
tory public servants responsible to the 
Territory and not to the Commonwealth 
but the rights of these Commonwealth 
public servants are fully protected by 
the proposed Public Service (Amendment) 
Act No. 2 1976 of the Commonwealth, 
which has been introduced as a bill in 
the Federal Parliament. This will 
authorise the transfer of specified 
officers of the Australian Public Ser­
vice to the Northern Territory Public 
Service and preserve all their rights 
and entitlements, including also the 
right of re-entry into the Australian 
Public Service and the right of promo­
tion and appeal in respect of officers 
in that service. I know that many 
present Commonwealth employees have al­
ready expressed their interest in 
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entering the Northern Territory ser­
vice. We must ensure that Commonwealth 
employees who transfer to the Territory 
service are not disadvantaged, that 
their full rights are preserved and 
that they retain a right to return to 
the Commonwealth service if that is 
their wish. I believe that this will be 
accomplished under the ordinance and 
the act. 

The bill, then, establishes a Public 
Service of the Northern Territory. The 
service will be comprised of such 
departments as are established by the 
Administrator in Council, together with 
a number of specified authorities. The 
Northern Territory (Administration) Act 
requires the establishment of depart­
ments for which Executive Members will 
be responsible but the bill also pro­
vides for the establishment of lesser 
units of administration. The functions 
of the various departments and units 
will be as from time to time determined 
by the Administrator in Council. The 
functions of the prescribed author­
ities, on the other hand, are those set 
out in the ordinance establishing them. 

Initially there will be 5 departments 
- that is part of the Cabinet decision 
- as listed in clause 18(3) of the 
bill. These are the departments estab­
lished to be responsible for the 
matters incorporated in the first 
transfer of powers, and each of these 
departments will be responsible to the 
particular Executive Member with 
responsibility in that department's 
functions. The departmental head has 
full powers in relation to the develop­
ment and use of staff in his depart­
ment. Prescribed authorities, and also 
the Speaker of the Assembly in respect 
of the Assembly staff, and the Commiss­
ioner of Police, have been given all 
the powers of a departmental head. The 
lesser units will be headed by chief 
executive officers with specified pow­
ers in respect of staff under their 
control. Mr Speaker, I have not yet had 
the opportunity to talk to you about 
the implications of the new proposed 
legislation but I wish to assure you 
that I intend to do this. I recognise 
that, in the past, there have been 2 
departments under the old Northern 
Territory Public Service Ordinance, 
that of the Administrator and that of 
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the Speaker. Under the new arrangement, 
there will have to be some changes but 
I wish to assure you that, in making 
any changes, the independence of the 
operation of this Assembly, and your 
independence as Speaker, will in no way 
be interfered with. It may be that 
after discussion you may prefer to see 
some delegation of the role which the 
bill suggests you might perform to the 
Clerk. These are matters which I am 
more than happy to discuss with you and 
which I hope we will reach a final 
agreement on in time for our next meet­
ing. 

There will be a Public Service Comm­
issioner for the Northern Territory 
charged with promoting and developing 
the efficiency of the public service. 
He will have heavy responsibilities. He 
will examine and recommend to the 
Administrator's Council on the overall 
size of the service and the required 
establishment of the various parts of 
the service. He will make bylaws pre­
scribing the conditions of service of 
all employees of that service. He will 
determine what positions are required 
for limited periods only and the dura­
tion of those periods. He will con­
stantly review the operations of the 
service and, as necessary, recommend to 
the Administrator's Council measures 
necessary for its improvement. From the 
foregoing comments, it will be seen 
that it will be necessary to have a 
suitable person appointed or seconded 
to the position of commissioner as a 
matter of immediate urgency before this 
ordinance can be operational, and the 
bill makes provision for the earlier 
appointment of the commissioner. This 
high priority matter, without which 
everything else might fail, is being 
pursued as a matter of top priority 
with the Government. 

The staff of the public service will 
consist of the employees of the various 
departments and units of the service 
and also the employees of the pre­
scribed statutory authorities. The pre­
scribed authorities are listed in the 
second schedule to the bill. Including 
the authorities in the public service 
will ensure reasonable uniformity of 
conditions of service of government 
employees in the Territory. It will 
provide a larger pool from which exper-
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ienced employees may be drawn for the 
assistance of those authorities and 
offer improved employment opportunities 
to the employees of authorities who 
will become, in a way that they have 
not been before, part of a larger ser­
vice with wider employment potential. 
But the control of those authorities 
will remain with the boards which will 
have the powers of department heads 
with respect to staff employment and 
control.· Adequate delegation powers 
exist in the bill to ensure that 
reasonable flexibility in the employ­
ment of staff by authorities can be 
achieved. 

In the recent consultation with some 
of these authorities, which has extend­
ed to showing and discussing with them 
some of the earlier drafts of the 
legislation while it was evolving, 
there have been some misgivings 
expressed, particularly by some of the 
senior officers and even some of the 
board members of those authorities. 
They are very much aware of the import­
ance of the independence of the statu­
tory authority in its operation. In 
fact, I have been of the impression 
over the years that in one or two cases 
the statutory authorities may have be­
come too independent in their outlook, 
to the point that they have forgotten 
that they are, after all, creatures of 
this legislature. They were created by 
this legislature with a job to do and, 
of course, this legislature may vary 
that job and the method by which it is 
done at any time, through this Chamber, 
on behalf of the people of the Northern 
Territory. I think one of the great 
things about the new system is that the 
statutory authorities will have a 
locally elected Executive Member to re­
late to, someone they can go to and 
somebody who, in turn, will make sure 
that they are doing the job which this 
legislature intended them to do when it 
passed the legislation. That is a 
position we have never been able to 
achieve in the past. 

Whilst some of the senior board mem­
bers may be apprehensive about losing 
an element of their former independ­
ence, particularly, I think, as far as 
recruitment of staff is concerned, I 
can assure those senior people that all 
discussions I have had with other staff 
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members down the line indicate that 
those people will welcome the opportun­
ity to belong to a larger service, to 
gain wider experience, to transfer; and 
I believe that in the overall scene it 
will be of great benefit. Once again, 
we give the assurance to the statutory 
authorities and boards that the powers 
of delegation in respect of cutting red 
tape, which is one of the reasons why 
some of these boards were set up 
separately, will be used by the Public 
Service Commissioner on our advice so 
that they gain the benefits of the new 
system without, I hope, the disadvant­
ages which some of them appear to fear. 

It will be noted that the general 
term used for all persons working in 
the Northern Territory Public Service 
is "employee". This will apply from 
departmental heads to the lowest paid 
position in the service. The terms and 
conditions relating to each position in 
the service will be spelt out in rela­
tion to that position. There are to be 
no distinctions between employees and 
temporary employees. Instead, the comm­
issioner is to be empowered to declare 
that, if a particular position is for a 
specified limited period, the -person 
occupying that position during that 
specified period has the full rights of 
any other employee. Mr Speaker, you are 
well aware of some cases here in the 
Northern Territory where people have 
been put on as temporary employees in 
various instrumenta1ities and have been 
kept in that situation for 15 or 20 
years, without having the rights and 
benefits which I believe they were 
fully entitled to, We are not going to 
.repeat that sort of mistake! we are go­
ing to operate in the way I have indi­
cated. This simplified nomenclature 
will, of course, apply only in the 
Northern Territory Public Service. 
Transferred officers who return to the 
Australian Public Service will resume 
the nomenclature of that service: 
"officers", "employees", or whatever it 
is. 

Provision is also made in the bill 
for the employment of persons receiving 
only fees, allowances or commissions, 
or employed on a daily or casual basis 
without reference to this ordinance. 
They will not be public servants. This 
will cover the short-term employment of 
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specialists, consultants and so on and 
the casual short-term employment of 
labour for particular tasks other than 
the normal functions of the service, 
such as clean up after cyclones, foot 
and mouth outbreaks, or whatever it 
might be. 

With a bill of this size, it is not 
my intention to weary the Assembly at 
the second reading with a clause by 
clause explanation. I will attempt 
briefly to summarise the general princ­
iples underlying the bill and to indi­
cate the main features. These are as 
follows. There will be a Public Service 
of the Northern Territory to replace 
the existing service. The new service 
will consist of employees of depart­
ments and certain employing statutory 
authorities specified in the bill. The 
bill expressly provides that the public 
service, through its departmental heads 
and chief executive officers in the 
departments and the controlling bodies 
of the authorities, is to be respons­
ible to the Executive Members for the 
management and conduct of its business 
and activities. Until other provision 
is made for the auditing of our Terri­
tory accounts on behalf of the Govern­
ment of the Northern Terrtory, provis­
ion has been included for the Public 
Service Commissioner to ensure that 
departments and authorities operate 
within their budgets. In accordance 
with recent moves elsewhere, the 
departments and prescribed authorities 
will have full employing powers within 
establishments fixed from time to time 
by the Administrator's Council on the 
recommendations of the Public Service 
Commissioner. The Public Service Comm­
issioner will, with certain safeguards, 
through bylaws, determine the terms and 
conditions of all employees. I empha­
sise again, sir, that the existing 
rights of people in the present North­
ern Territory Public Service and the 
Australian Public Service will be pre­
served on transfer to the new Northern 
Territory service. These rights will 
include special arbitral provisions in 
the relevant ordinances for the police, 
fire brigade, and prison staff, so 
that, while those units are essentially 
regarded as being within the Northern 
Territory Public Service, for purposes 
of their determination of conditions of 
service, they will have a special trib-
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unal as has been the case in the past. 

The bylaws of the Public Service 
Commissioner are required to be noti­
fied in the Gazette and cannot be made 
with a retrospective operation if they 
prejudicially affect existing rights; 
and they are required to be tabled and 
are subject to disallowance by the 
Legislative Assembly. There are safe­
guards to obviate patronage, favourit­
ism and discrimination. Normal provis­
ions for appeals against promotions, 
but only on the grounds of efficiency, 
have been included, These provisions 
have not existed in the Northern Terri­
tory Public Service Ordinance before. 
Provisions have also been included as 
required by the complementary Common­
wealth Public Service (Amendment) Bill, 
now before the Federal Parliament, for 
appeals against public service promo­
tions in either the Australian Public 
Service or the Northern Territory 
Public Service. The latest public ser­
vice provisions relating to discipline, 
including admonition, fine, reduction 
in salary, suspension, dismissal for 
misconduct, failure of an employee to 
fulfil his duty as an employee, or 
conviction for a job-related offence 
against any other law, have been 
included in t'he legislation. Appeals 
against disciplinary action may be made 
to appeals boards constituted by an 
independent chairman who is a magis­
trate or an experienced legal practi­
tioner, an employee nominated by the 
Public Service Commissioner, and a 
person nominated to represent the 
unions. Superannuation for the new 
public service employees will continue 
to be covered by the Commonwealth 
Superannuation Act. 

For the effective appointment of ,the 
Public Service Commissioner before the 
rest of this ordinance commences and 
for his power to prescribe terms and 
conditions immediately, it was 
necessary to make special provision. It 
is most important, as I said before, 
that there be an early appointment of 
this commissioner. He has an enormous 
amount of initial work to do in the 
determination of terms and conditions 
of employees before the legislation can 
operate. 

A good deal of discussion has taken 
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place already with people who have a 
special interest in this legislation, 
and a great deal more will be needed. I 
have talked to, and I am in constant 
contact with, representatives of the 
Administrative and Clerical Officers 
Association and the Fourth Division 
Officers Association which are two of 
the larger groups involved in this 
transfer. Representatives from their 
federal executives are expected in 
Darwin next week for further dis­
cussions with me. I have talked to the 
representatives from both police 
associations, from the Professional 
Officers Association, the Engineers, 
the Surveyors and Draughtsmen's Asso­
ciations, and the statutory authorities 
to be transferred. I have talked with 
Australian Public Service staff in 
Alice Springs who will be affected by 
these transfers. I know that many more 
talks will be needed; they will be held 
as necessary and undoubtedly some 
amendments will be necessary. I anti­
cipate, in fact, that the next month 
will probably be one of the busiest in 
my working life. 

It is unfortunate in one way that le­
gislation as important as this bill 
must be processed through the Assembly 
so quickly. Indeed, just before I came 
in here this morning, I received a copy 
of a telegram which the federal secre­
tary of the Council of Australian 
Government Employee Organisations has 
sent to the Minister today expressing 
his misglvlngs about being able to 
achieve the target date of 1 January, 
and expressing some further misgivings 
about whether some aspects would meet 
the public service unions' require­
ments. He also asked for some dis­
cussions which undoubtedly the Minister 
and I will be glad to have with the 
people concerned. While it is un­
fortunate in one way that the bill has 
to be processed quickly, on the other 
hand, the longer the delay, the greater 
the uncertainty for many people. Once 
the main points and issues are covered, 
the faster we can go through with this 
job and, hopefully, still meet the 
deadline. 

Apart from this legislation, there 
are many other things that have to be 
attended to. There is a substantial job 
to be done in designing the 5 depart-
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ments on which the whole scheme will be 
based. Many hours have gone into trying 
to find the organisations that will fit 
in with those transferred functions and 
suit the real needs and best interests 
of the Territory. Right at this moment, 
one of my advisers is in Canberra with 
a senior officer of the Department of 
the Northern Territory, meeting for 2 
days with the Public Service Board in 
order to get some finality in that 
organisation structure. 

Apart from our own organisation, and 
we will have the say in how that is 
designed, this does affect what is left 
of the Department of the Northern 
Territory. The Australian Public 
Service Board has to look at what is 
left and how that will be re-organised 
and reconstituted. The two things are 
closely related to one another. That 
work is going on and I have no doubt 
that it will be completed within the 
next fortnight. 

The other major area where work is 
going on is in germination of the 
financial commitments, undertakings and 
requirements. We are aware that, over 
the years, the Commonwealth Government 
has entered into policy commitments and 
undertakings with a number of au­
thorities to do certain things. For 
example, in the agreement for the sett­
ing up of local government in Alice 
Springs, there was the requirement to 
establish a municipal depot and civic 
centre. Both projects were to be under­
written by the Commonwealth Government 
on behalf of the local government in 
Alice Springs. They are not yet done. 
There are many examples of this in­
cluded in some of these areas for 
transfer. The Executive Member for 
Finance and Community Development is a­
waiting information on these items and 
we will be looking for some confirm­
ation from the Commonwealth of the fact 
that these undertakings are still rec­
ognised and that they will be under­
written by the Commonwealth. 

All members will appreciate the need 
to pass this bill, probably with amend­
ments, at the next meeting of this 
Assembly in December if we are to have 
a Northern Territory Public Service 
operating by 1 January 1977. I believe 
we should do everything possible to 
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show that we are able and willing to 
meet the challenging demands of this 
new situation and I will use my best 
endeavours to see the legislation is 
passed and do whatever is necessary to 
try to meet the reasonable wishes of 
the other interested parties. I am 
extremely encouraged by the cooperation 
and goodwill which has been shown on 
all sides up till now. I strongly 
commend to every member of this Assem­
bly a detailed study of the bill and 
will commend any comment aimed at im­
proving it. I would ask honourable mem­
bers not to wait 'unti1 the December 
meeting but to come forth with these 
comments as they arise. Then, if amend­
ments are necessary, the drafting can 
be spread if there is any drafting to 
be done. I thank the honourable members 
for listening so patiently. I look 
forward to their cooperation in 
bringing this project to a successful 
conclusion. 

Debate adjourned. 

TRANSFER OF POWERS BILL 

(Serial 158) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This bill is complementary to the 
Public Service Bill which I have just 
presented. It relates to specific 
matters which will be administered by 
that new public service. It is to amend 
the ordinances covering functions in­
cluded in the first tranfers to give 
effective powers to a Territory Exe­
cutive. The bulk of the bill comprises 
schedules of amendments to ordinances 
and regulations. The amendments are 
many and reflect a detailed examination 
of each of the pieces of legislation 
relating to the first transfer of 
powers to determine the appropriate 
pattern of the exercise of those powers 
in the future. In the majority of 
cases, the powers are to be vested in 
the Executive Member responsible for 
the administration of that legislation. 

Parts I, 11 and III of the first 
schedule replace the terms "Ad­
ministrator", "Administrator in Co un-
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ci1" and "Minister" with the term "Exe­
cutive Member". Similar amendments are 
made to regulations by Parts I and 11 
of the second schedule. The transferred 
powers are those which are properly 
exercised by a minister in the states 
in respect of legislation under his 
control. A number of matters presently 
dealt with by the Administrator's 
Council will, in future, be dealt with 
by the relevant Executive Member. These 
include some statutory appointments, 
appointments to the statutory au­
thorities, routine approvals and sim­
ilar things. They are not properly the 
subject of consideration by what is now 
to be an Executive Council. Many of the 
duties were originally imposed on the 
Administrator's Council to ensure that 
the Assembly was represented in making 
decisions of this nature. The Assembly 
will now be represented by an Executive 
Member who will be responsible to the 
Assembly for the decision he makes. 

The miscellaneous amendments listed 
in Part IV of the first schedule cover 
more complex matters. They cover, for 
example, the allocation of funds to a 
statutory authority, which will be done 
in future by this Assembly not by 
federal appropriation. They remove 
reference to employment conditions in 
authorities as these in future will be 
determined under the Public Service 
Ordinance. They ensure that the res­
ponsible Executive Member has control 
over the activities of a statutory 
authority. I commend to all members a 
study of those provisions and I will 
give close attention to any re­
presentations made about any of them. 

This bill and its schedule do not 
cover the full range of transferred 
powers. Among the bills introduced to 
this Assembly recently, the Medical 
Practitioners Registration Bill, the 
Fire Brigades Arbitra1 Tribunal Bill 
and the Counter Disaster Bill, all have 
reference to transferred powers. Amend­
ments circulated relating to the Terri­
tory Parks and Wildlife Conservation 
Bill and the Parole of Prisoners Bill, 
which are presently before the Assem­
bly, also contain provisions for the 
transfer of executive powers, These 
items ought to be considered together 
in members' study of this bill. All 
these things, hopefully, will come to-
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gether reasonably closely in the same 
time span. 

The bill contains saving prov1s1ons 
in respect of actions taken under 
existing powers to ensure their val­
idity until action ensues under the 
legislation as amended. Particular pro­
vision had to be made in clause 2(2) to 
relate to the chairmen of the arbitra1 
tribunals to ensure the continued 
effectiveness of current appointments. 
The bill will also repeal the Transfer 
of Executive Powers Ordinance which was 
passed some time ago but which can have 
no effect now. That ordinance was a 
generalised approach by the Assembly to 
try to gain some powers, to try to 
force the issue. The issue has been 
forced. The present bill relates 
specifically to the powers which are to 
be transferred and are specific in res­
pect of those powers. I commend the 
bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

INTERPRETATION BILL (No. 2) 

(Serial 160) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Dr LETTS: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

There are two reasons for this bill. 
The first one flows from the current 
exercise of transfer of functions to 
the government of the Northern Terri­
tory and the establishment of the new 
public service. For this reason, a new 
definition of "department" has been 
included to complement the proposed new 
public service legislation; it is de­
fined to mean a department of the 
Northern Territory Public Service un­
less a contrary intention appears. 
Also, because of the amendment of the 
Northern Territory (Administration) Act 
this year, it is necessary to provide a 
new definition of "Executive Meinber" to 
replace the existing definition. The 
existing definition defines an Exe­
cutive Member by reference to the 
Transfer of Executive Powers Ordinance. 
As it is proposed to repeal that ordin­
ance by the Transfer of Powers Bill 
which I have just dealt with, we have 
to make a reinterpretation. The new de-
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finition is designed to identify in an 
ordinance the relevant Executive Member 
who is responsible for the ad­
ministration of the ordinance or part 
of the ordinance. The Executive Member 
has that responsibility by virtue of a 
determination by the Administrator 
under section 4ZE of the Northern 
Territory (Administration) Act. It is 
proposed to have such a determination 
made and published as provided by that 
section shortly. It is intended that 
the timing of that action will coincide 
with the commencement of the Northern 
Territory (Administration) (Amendment) 
Act 1976 and of the local legislation 
here for the new public service. 

The opportunity has also been taken 
to define the term, "the act", to mean, 
unless the contrary intention appears, 
"the Northern Territory (Administra­
tion) Act". The expression "the act" 
has been used in the Public Service 
Bill that has been presented to the 
Assembly this morning and it is intend­
ed to have that meaning. Similarly, it 
has long been necessary in regulations, 
rules or bylaws under an ordinance to 
define "the ordinance" to mean the 
ordinance under which they are made. A 
proposed new section SB to be inserted 
by clause 4 will obviate the nee9 to do 
this in the future. Draft regulations 
for the purpose of the proposed new 
public service legislation have been 
prepared with that amendment in mind. 

With the second reason for the bill, 
I feel that I am trespassing to some 
extent on the realms of the Executive 
Member for Education and Law. It deals 
with the question of the Senior Judge 
in the Supreme Court of the Northern 
Territory. Many of our ordinances refer 
to the Senior Judge of the Northern 
Territory Supreme Court and define him 
by reference to the title given by the 
Northern Territory Supreme Court Act. 
There is at the moment a bill before 
the Federal Parliament to amend the 
Northern Territory Supreme Court Act to 
change the name of the judge with the 
greatest seniority from "the Senior 
Judge" to "the Chief Judge". The 
Commonwealth amending bill has been 
passed in the House of Representatives 
and is expected to pass in the Senate 
this or next week. The amendment of the 
Supreme Court Act by the Commonwealth 
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bill provides that the Chief Judge is 
the senior judge of the court and the 
other judges have seniority as between 
themselves according to the dates on 
which their commissions took effect. It 
is therefore most desirable that our 
references in local legislation be 
brought up to date. Proposed new sect­
ion 5A is designed to achieve that 
result. The opportunity has been taken 
to include an interpretative provision 
of the Supreme Court so that it will 
not be necessary in Territory legisla­
tion to give it its full title of the 
"Supreme Court of -the Northern Terri­
tory of Australia". 

Debate adjourned. 

STATEMENI' - STANDING ORDERS 

Mr SPEAKER: I inform the Assembly 
that I have referred to the Standing 
Orders Committee the matter of amend­
ment which may be necessary to the 
standing orders on the coming into 
operation of the Northern Territory 
(Administration) Act 1976. 

FIRE BRIGADES ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL BILL 

(Serial 157) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr RYAN: I move that the bill be now 
read a second time. 

This bill has 2 purposes. First, it 
amends the ordinance to recognise a 
Northern Territory Fire Officers 
Federation. The year before last, I 
spoke to a report that was undertaken 
into the Northern Territory Fire 
Brigade by Mr Meeve. In that report, he 
mentioned that it was quite strange 
that the Northern Territory Fire 
Brigade only had a Firefighters Asso­
ciation made up of all the members of 
the fire brigade other than the Chief 
Fire Officer. He pointed out that in a 
disciplined organisation this did cause 
some problems in as much as officers in 
the fire brigade, in carrying out their 
duty, would' quite obviously sometimes 
have to speak severely to other members 
of the fire brigade. This could then 
result in action being taken in the 
association to reprimand the officer 
for in fact carrying out his duty. 
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The amendment to enable the recognit­
ion of the Fire Officers Federation is 
consistent with other similar organisa­
tions in the Northern Territory, namely 
the police and prison officers. There 
will be some amendments. The drafting 
section has been rather busy over the 
last few weeks preparing the legisla­
tion that the Majority Leader has just 
presented and, in giving the draftsman 
the instructions, I was not quite clear 
enough in relation to who were going to 
be included in the Fire Officers 
Federation. Clause 5 states now that a 
senior officer will exclude station 
officer and below. We require that the 
federation shall include the station 
officer and above. There will be an 
amendment to the bill to enable that. 

The other purpose of the bill is to 
be consistent with and complementary to 
the Transfer of Powers Bill which the 
Majority Leader has presented to the 
Assembly. It was decided that the 
changes to the Fire Brigade Arbitral 
Tribunal would be included in this bill 
rather than the bill that the honour­
able member presented. 

There may be some question concerning 
clause 6(2)(a) which relates to a per­
son appointed by the Administrator in 
Council who shall be the chairman of 
the tribunal. Currently, the chairman 
of the tribunal is a judge. We antici­
pate that this situation will continue 
and clause 4 looks after that aspect of 
maintaining the judge in the particular 
position for the time being. However, 
in the future there may be reason to 
change the chairman of the tribunal. We 
expect that this person, when and if he 
is ever appointed, will be appointed by 
the Administrator in Council and we 
expect that he would be a member of the 
judiciary with expertise in arbitra­
tion. 

I would like to dispel any fears that 
members of the association may have 
that the clause as it reads seems to 
enable the Administrator in Council to 
appoint a member whom they want to 
appoint to the position and it could 
appear that they were stacking the 
tribunal. This is certainly not the 
idea and I would like to dispel any 
fears of that happening. 
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The short clause at the top of page 5 
will be omitted; that was inserted in 
error. 

The legislation will serve the pur­
pose of enabling the officers to form 
their federation. They have approached 
me and asked that these amendments be 
made to enable them to form an associa­
tion and this will be done subsequent­
ly. I commend the bill. 

Debate adjourned. 

MEDICAL PRACTITIONERS REGISTRATION 
BILL 

(Serial 155) 

Bill presented and read a first time. 

Mr POLLOCK: I move that the bill be 
now read a second time. 

This bill amends the Medical Prac­
titioners Registration Ordinance to 
provide for the payment of fees and 
allowances to members of the Medical 
Board, the appo.intment of a registrar, 
additional forms of limited registra­
tion for medical practitioners and the 
establishment of a disciplinary tribun­
al. The opportunity has also been taken 
to substitute the term 'TIirector of 
Health" for "Chief Medical Officer". 

The new provisions were recommended 
by the Medical Board and are supported 
by the Department of Health. The pay­
ment of fees and allowances to members 
of boards is now generally the pract­
ice. Provision is made in the bill for 
the prescribing of appropriate fees 
etc. The Medical Board has requested 
that provision be made for a registrar. 
Existing legislation requires that all 
actions be taken by the board or chair­
man. This requirement involves the 
chairman, unnecessarily, in a good deal 
of routine work which could quite safe­
ly be left to an executive officer 
responsible to the board; in practice, 
it has proved inconvenient that all 
matters have to be dealt with by the 
chairman. The· board has requested 
additional forms of registration to be 
provided to allow it to conform with 
the standard practices now evolving and 
being adopted in the boards in all 
Australian states and territories. In 
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general, these prOV1S10ns allow for: 
full registration of doctors possessing 
an Australian or one of a short stand­
ard list of foreign degrees, provided 
the doctor has completed 12 months com­
pulsory internship in a recognised hos­
pital; conditional registration to 
cover two sets of circumstances - to 
provide for a compulsory year of 
internship for newly qualified medical 
graduates of Australian and certain 
foreign universities to be followed by 
full registration, and to provide for 
supervised hospital practice for hold­
ers of medical degrees obtained in an­
other country than those I have just 
mentioned, after which the practitioner 
will be required to obtain a certifi­
cate of satisfactory service from the 
medical superintendent of the hospital 
concerned and then proceed to sit for a 
standard Australian examination for 
foreign medical graduates such as those 
now being developed in Victoria, South 
Australia and New South Wales. Success­
ful candidates will then be eligible 
for full registration; provisional 
registration may be provided by the 
chairman to medical practitioners who, 
in his view, are eligible for either 
full or conditional registration to 
allow the medical practitioner con­
cerned to practise while awaiting the 
decision of the board. 

The most important clause of this 
bill is clause 23 which establishes a 
Medical Practitioners Disciplinary 
Tribunal. The tribunal will be made up 
of a Supreme Court judge and 2 medical 
practitioners nominated by the Senior 
Judge on the recommendation of the 
Medical Board. The judge will control 
the proceedings and determine the 
procedures to be followed. The tribunal 
will investigate complaints against 
registered medical practitioners and 
act as a court of appeal. The tribunal 
is to be empowered to discuss a com­
plaint, issue a reprimand, cancel or 
suspend registration of a medical prac­
titioner, impose a fine of up to $1,000 
and impose conditions for the future 
practice of a medical practitioner. 
The Medical Board is to be congratu­
lated on taking the initiative in this 
matter, The establishment of this 
tribunal will return the exercise of a 
judicial function to the court where it 
properly belongs, 



DEBATES - Thursday 18 November 1976 

Honourable members will be concerned 
to learn whether the Senior Judge has 
been consulted on this matter. I am 
pleased to advise that close consulta­
tions have been held with him concern­
ing the establishment of the tribunal. 
The Senior Judge has advised that he 
has no objection to a Supreme Court 
Judge nominated by him serving as 
chairman of the tribunal. The princ­
iples outlined in this bill have been 
advised to the Senior Judge and these 
are currently receiving his attention. 

In keeping with -the transfer of pow­
ers to the Executive of this Assembly, 
the bill also provides for the Execu­
tive Member concerned to appoint mem­
bers of the board and to exercise other 
powers previously vested in the Mini­
ster of Health. I believe that the 
provisions of this bill are in the best 
interests of the medical profession and 
the community generally. I commend the 
bill to honourable members. 

Debate adjourned. 

POISONS AND DRUGS BILLS 

POISONS BILL 

(Serial 147) 

DANGEROUS DRUGS BILL 

(Serial 14tl) 

PROHIBITED DRUGS BILL 

(Serial 149) 

Continued from 13 October 1976. 

Mr RYAN: I support the bills. It is 
timely that some positive action was 
taken with regard to drugs. We have 
seen in the last week a report that 2 
young people died from an overdose of 
heroin. I think it is time that the 
community took a strong stance through 
this legislation to get the people that 
promote the use of these drugs and give 
them their just deserts and, in this 
respect, I think there will most prob­
ably be later speakers talking about 
the penalties. As far as I am concern­
ed, we could not make the penalties 
tough enough. Hopefully, with the pass­
ing of of this legislation, we will see 
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a setback to the proliferation of drugs 
in the Northern Territory. Darwin in 
particular over the years has gained a 
reputation for being something of a 
drug centre. A lot of people tend to 
treat it as a matter of course: "It is 
going to happen anyway". I am looking 
into the future a little bit in having 
a young family. It concerns me greatly 
that we may one day reach a stage of 
drug development that the United States 
and some other countries are now exper­
iencing where the pushers of drugs 
introduce young children to their prod­
uct with the result that children, even 
in the primary school area, become 
addicted to heavy drugs. This situa­
tion as far as I am concerned is not to 
be allowed to happen in the Northern 
Territory. 

The people we have to take care of 
are the people who produce the drugs. 
This may be difficult because the drugs 
are not really produced in the Northern 
Territory. It is possible to grow mari­
huana and maybe it is possible to manu­
facture some of the other drugs, I am 
not too sure, I am not an expert on 
that particular side of the matter, but 
we can certainly take action with 
people who are bringing drugs into the 
country and these are the people who 
have to be stopped if the source of 
supply is to be stopped. And we must 
bear in mind, when we are talking of 
stopping the pushers, that the amount 
of money that comes into the hands of 
these people through the selling of 
their drugs is enormous. It is a highly 
profitable business and quite obviously 
monetary penalties really do not worry 
these people at all. I think they are 
prepared to pay any sort of fee because 
they know that their market is assured; 
people who are on these drugs have to 
have them, they have no choice. Once 
they are hooked, it is a matter of pay­
ing whatever the going rate is. And 
they will do all sorts of things to get 
hold of the money. 

This is another area that bothers me, 
It is not just a matter of taking 
drugs; it is a matter of needing drugs 
and, to get the money to pay for the 
drugs, all manner of things are done 
against the law to make sure they can 
keep up a good supply of money so they 
can purchase the drug to feed their 
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habit. 

The people who bring the drugs into 
the country, the people who sell the 
drugs, as far as I am concerned, should 
be put away. If I had any final say in 
it myself, in an arbitrary fashion, I 
would put them away and then throw the 
key away. I would never let them out. I 
have no time for them whatsoever. I 
have never seen anybody smoking pot and 
I have,never seen anybody under the 
influence of any drugs, not that I know 
of. In my career, I have been fortunate 
enough not to have run across such 
people, but I have certainly seen films 
on the television and read reports, and 
quite obviously it is a terrible thing 
to be hooked on. I hope that members 
of the Assembly are unanimous in their 
approach to this legislation. I am 
quite sure that we will get some sort 
of reaction from the people who con­
sistently come up and say this is 
against civil liberties. That is a lot 
of - rubbish. I nearly forgot myself 
then! That is a load of rubbish. You 
have to protect these people against 
themselves. How can you expect somebody 
on drugs to be able to look after him­
self? He has given away a lot of right 
to civil liberties because he cannot 
handle the situation himself. ~.;re have 
got to take care of him. 

I think, going further than this 
particular piece of legislation, we 
have to look quite seriously at the 
introduction of administering drugs to 
people who are hooked on them, so that 
we can keep tabs on them for a start; 
it is done in England I believe. That 
way you can keep tabs on them. You can 
regulate the drugs they have and you 
can make sure that the amount they have 
will not kill them, and that it is 
pure. I think this is something that we 
have to look at in the future because 
if these people know that they can re­
port and be given treatment and their 
needs looked after, this is obviously 
going to stop the people supplying the 
drug. I hope we can make this legisla­
tion as tough as possible and, as far 
as I am concerned, any penalties we in­
flict upon these fleas are not enough. 

Debate adjourned. 
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MINES SAFEI'Y CONTROL BILL 

(Serial 145) 

Continued from 17 November 1976. 

Mr TUXWORTH: There have been a few 
points raised that are well worthy of 
comment and I will outline my attitude 
and the Majority Party's attitude to­
wards them now. Since the second read­
ing of this bill, many interested part­
ies have had a further opportunity to 
comment on the amendments. However, be­
cause of the numerous changes which 
were made to the original bill, serial 
120, it has only been necessary to make 
3 further amendments. I will deal 
briefly .7ith the suggested amendments 
and my reasons for accepting or reject­
ing them. 

It has been suggested that '~ines 
Safety Control" is not a correct title. 
However, after discussion, I have 
decided that the title is here to stay 
and, as I said in my second reading 
speech on the serial' 120 bill, a change 
of name from the existing legislation 
is considered necessary for 2 reasons. 
The bill is new legislation and not a 
re-hash of the existing Mines Regula­
tion Ordinance and it is necess~ry to 
alleviate the confusion which has some­
times arisen between the names '~ines 
Regulations", which are regulations 
under the Mines Regulations Ordinance 
and the Mines Regulation Ordinance it­
self. Additional confusion has arisen 
between the names "Mines Regulations" 
and "Mining Regulations" which are the 
regulations under the Mining Ordinance. 

The inclusion of "owner or agent" 
under the definition of "manager" is 
considered necessary because it makes 
it clear that, in the absence of the 
manager, the owner or agent is respons­
ible for ensuring compliance with the 
statutory provisions. 

The composition of the Mining Board 
has been queried specifically in rela­
tion to clause 9(2)(c) which says "an 
officer approved by the Administrator 
in Council", and it has been suggested 
that this be amended to "a person with 
acceptable qualifications appointed by 
the Administrator in Council". The 
Majority Party has accepted this pro-
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posal and also agrees that technical 
qualifications should not be specified 
as this could unfairly preclude some 
potential members, perhaps, in the 
education field. 

In Part IV of the bill, "Inspection", 
concern has been expressed over the 
right of appeal against decisions of 
inspectors in relation to dangerous 
conditions in the mine. Clause 14 deals 
with the requirements of government 
mining engineers with regard to danger­
ous matters and whereas the previous 
bill, serial 120, had subclauses relat­
ing to procedures for objecting to the 
decision of inspectors in these 
matters, these procedures have now been 
consolidated in clause 63. This clause 
deals with the subject of reviews and 
rights of appeal throughout the ordi­
nance and also covers instances arising 
under clause 13 which deals with the 
power of inspectors in relation to 
dangerous conditions in the mine. 

Queries have been raised relating to 
Part V, "Management", especially in 
relation to the certification of mana­
gers. It has been felt that various 
classes of managers should be spelt 
out. This, however, is not necessary in 
the bill but note has been taken for 
use when drafting the regulations. 

Honourable members will have noted 
that the Mining Board issues the mines 
manager's certificate and under clause 
19(3)(a) it may limit the period of the 
certificate, licence or authorisation 
and impose such conditions 1vith respect 
to the issue as the board considers 
proper. This power will allow the 
board to take into account different 
classes and types of mines and managers 
as well as the number of persons em­
ployed in a mine. 

The reporting of accidents under 
clause 33(3), has been questioned. This 
subsection was in the original bill, 
serial 120, and is considered nece­
ssary. The case could occur of a 
near-miss type accident on one particu­
lar mine not causing an injury but 
which, if not reported and investigat­
ed, could be repeated at another mine 
with possible injury or loss of life. 
It is a case of one's misfortune being 
a lesson to others. 
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In clause 52(1), amendment has been 
made to the maximum number of hours a 
winder driver may work, increasing the 
number from 8 to 10. It is important 
for honourable members to note that 
this is necessary to enable persons 
operating small mines in isolated areas 
to clear the mine at the end of an 8 
hour shift . when the incoming shift 
winder driver does not arrive at work. 
This provision will enable the driver 
going off shift to work an extra hour 
if necessary to clear the mine rather 
than leave miners stranded or, alter­
natively, force the winder driver to 
work in contravention of the law. 

Concern has been expressed in respect 
of clause 54(6), that an original plan 
can be taken away from the mine and 
that this is not desirable. The clause 
states that an inspector may take the 
original to make a copy and this would 
only arise where duplication facilities 
were not available at the mine. 

A query has also been made as to 
whether certain regulatory powers, 
namely clause 56 (2) (e) , (f) and (g) 
dealing with cyanide tailings, prevent­
ion of an escape of poisonous gases etc 
and control of the disposal of waste 
products, pre-empt the Environment 
Bill. I do not consider this to be the 
case and suggest that these powers are 
complementary to the Environment Bill, 

In clause 43(1) a most unfortunate 
formal reference has occurred in rela­
tion to the word "foreigners" and I 
will be seeking amendment during the 
committee stages to replace the word 
"foreigners" with the words "persons 
unable to communicate". 

Motion agreed to; bill read a second 
time, 

In Committee: 

Clauses 1 to 8 agreed to, 

Clause 9 agreed to with amendment, 

Clauses 10 to 51 agreed to. 

Clause 52: 

Mr TUXWORTH: I move amendment 136.2. 
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As mentioned in my comments earlier, 
this is purely a mechanism which will 
enable mines that have a limited number 
of winder drivers available on their 
staff to retain the services of an out­
going winder driver for a period of one 
or two extra hours as the case may be. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 52, as amended, agreed to. 

Clauses 53 to 70 agreed to. 

Schedule agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill reported; report adopted. 

In Assembly: 

Mr ROBERTSON: I would not like this 
bill to go through its third reading 
without having the opportunity to comm­
end the spirit in which this bill was 
put up and to make comment generally on 
what has been said by honourable mem­
bers in relation to the mining indust­
ry. We are reaching the stage where 
mining is going to become, if not the 
penultimate industry of the Northern 
Territory, the ultimate industry. I 
think that security of the mining 
industry is going to be of paramount 
importance to the Northern Territory in 
the future. Coupled with that, there 
will be the necessity to provide safe 
working conditions for the workers in 
mining in the Northern Territory. Only 
under those circumstances are we going 
to have industrial stability within the 
industry. 

I hope that workers within the m1n1ng 
industry will look upon this legisla­
tion as being passed in their inter­
ests. I hope, with the hassles which no 
doubt are going to come up in the uran­
ium field and in various other enter­
prises in mining, that, in the light of 
this legislation, the miners will be 
encouraged to realise that we have 
their interests at heart. I hope that 
we will receive their cooperation be­
cause of that interest. 

Bill read a third time .• 
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TERRITORY PARKS AND WILDLIFE 
CONSERVATION BILL 

(Serial 156) 

Continued from 17 November 1976. 

In Committee: 

Clause 6: 

Dr LETTS: Mr Chairman, I know that 
you will be tolerant because I am work­
ing from 4 documents at the same time -
the principal ordinance, the amending 
ordinance and 2 amendment schedules. 

I move that the following subc1ause 
be added: "(2) Section 13(3) of the 
principal ordinance is amended by 
omitting '(including any seabed or any 
subsoil)'''. 

This amendment is directly related to 
the one which was carried by the comm­
ittee yesterday. It relates to the 
decision as to the jurisdiction between 
the Commomvea1th and the states on the 
sea. The amendment simply picks up what 
the decision of the High Court at the 
moment has indicated to us is within 
power. 

Amendment agreed to, 

Clause 6, as amended, agreed to. 

New clause 6A: 

Dr LETTS: I move that new clause 6A 
be inserted. 

This is an amendment to section 18(9) 
of the principal ·ordinance, which at 
the moment reads: "The commission shall 
thereupon submit to the Administrator 
in Council a plan of management ••• ". 
With the new administrative arrange­
ments that are coming up, the amendment 
seeks to remove the word "submit" and 
intrpduce: "the commission shall there­
upon forward to the Executive Member 
for presentation to the Executive Coun­
cil". It simply takes note of the new 
proposed arrangements arising from the 
transfer of powers and the Cabinet 
decision. 

New clause 6A agreed to, 
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Clause 7 agreed to. 

Clause 8: 

(See Minutes for amendment agreed to 
without debate.) 

Dr LETTS: I 
to clause 8 as 
schedule 133.7. 

move a further amendment 
circulated in amendment 

In order to follow this, honourable 
members will have to look at the bill. 
The present section 25G referred to in 
clause 8 says: "The Administrator may 
endorse upon a miner's right or 
exploration licence "and the pro­
posal is to insert the words "in Coun­
cil" after "Administrator" so that the 
decision will be taken in committee or 
in cabinet on the endorsement of a min­
er's right in relation to the rights to 
explore on a sanctuary area. I think 
this is simply a matter consistent with 
the attitude taken by this legislature 
over many years when we used "Admini­
strator in Council", as it will be in 
the future "Executive Council", as a 
preferential term to the "Administra­
tor" acting in his own right. 

Mr WITHNALL: I seem to see a ghost 
arising behind the honourable Majority 
Leader, the ghost of the former Direct­
or of Mines in the Northern Territory 
who would have been very nasty about 
the proposal which is now made and 
would have criticised it on several 
grounds. My criticism however is a 
fairly mild one; it is directed only to 
the fact that the Administrator in 
Council seems to me to be a cumbersome 
sort of body to do any endorsement. The 
Administator in Council may indeed 
authorise endorsement but the Admini­
strator in Council to have the task of 
considering every endorsement seems to 
me to be rather overloading the horse. 

The other and more serious criticism 
I have to make of the proposed amend­
ment is that section 25G as proposed in 
the bill suggests that the endorsement 
may be made upon a miner's right or an 
exploration licence. An exploration 
licence given under the Mining Ordi­
nance is given, generally speaking, to 
large companies and there is no need 
for any of these companies to have all 
their employees holding miner's rights. 
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But an endorsement under section 25G, 
as it is proposed to· be amended, would 
merely enable the Administrator in 
Council to endorse an authority under 
an exploration licence to the holder of 
the exploration licence, which is a 
company, to go into an area. I think 
the provision has been taken fairly 
straight from the previous provisions 
of the Mining Ordinance before the 
exploration licence provisions were 
assimilated into the Mining Ordinance. 
I do suggest to the honourable member 
that there may be some difficulty about 
enforcing the prov1s10n as it stands 
and that perhaps an authorisation to 
holders of exploration licences ought 
to be made to extend to bona fide 
employees of the holder of the licence. 
Otherwise, as it stands, the Admini­
strator in Council may find that they 
will have the job of endorsing the min­
er's right of every employee of a per­
son holding an exploration licence to 
go on to land. 

Dr LETTS: I have had some experience 
with the operation of this section in 
the old Wildlife Conservation and Con­
trol Ordinance as it stands. There is 
one particular sanctuary which I am 
very fond of and regard in some ways as 
my own country, namely the Coburg 
Peninsula. Some years ago, miners 
wanted to do some exploration in the 
hope of finding bauxite and other min­
erals there. I was very much opposed to 
that proposition and I made my views 
known to the Administrator at the time 
and to the Director of Mines to whom 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
has referred. The Director of Mines 
said, "Let the bastards go in; we have 
had a good look and there is nothing 
worth· worrying about there" .• I followed 
his advice and it turned out to be good 
advice. I see the technicalities that 
the honourable member for Port Darwin 
has referred to. We do not want to have 
the whole Administrator's Council, or 
the new Executive Council, having to 
endorse a miner's right on all these 
occasions. The system has worked pretty 
well on the basis of common sense in 
the past and perhaps we should look at 
the rewording of this to cover the 
situation more effectively. If this 
particular amendment is defeated, we 
will have another go at drawing up 
something that will seek to achieve the 
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same objectives but will be perhaps 
better worded. 

Amendment negatived. 

Dr LETTS: I move that clause 8 be 
further amended by omitting from pro­
posed new section 36 (3) "Administra­
tor's" and substituting "Executive". 

This is purely a formal amendment 
taking cognizance of the fact that the 
Administrator's Council in the future 
will be known as the Executive Council. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 8, as amended, agreed to. 

New clauses 8A, 8B, 8C and 8D: 

Dr LETTS: I move new clauses 8A, 8B, 
8C and 8D as circulated in amendment 
schedule 133.9. 

These are procedural amendments 
related to the Northern Territory Pub­
lic Service Ordinance. The object of 
these amendments is to relate this bill 
to the new procedures under the North­
ern Territory Public Service Ordinance 
and to try to get the whole thing work­
ing together at the same time. 

New clauses agreed to. 

Clauses 9 and 10 agreed to. 

Clause 11: 

Dr LETTS: I invite defeat of clause 
11. 

I am doing that with a view to 
inserting new clauses after clause 10. 
In giving the reasons for inviting 
defeat of the present clause 11, I have 
to indicate what I intend to substitute 
for it. The substitutions are simply 
again recognising the new legislation 
which is proposed, and which, I am 
sure, will have the support of the 
Assembly, in which Executive Members 
will occupy the place in future that 
the Administrator has occupied in the 
past in certain respects and at the 
same time substituting the new phrase, 
"conservation officer" for the old 
phrase, "warden and ranger". 
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Clause 11 negatived. 

(See Minutes for new clauses 11, llA 
and lIB agreed to without debate,) 

Clause 12 agreed to, 

New clause l2A: 

Dr LETTS: I move that new clause l2A 
be inserted in the bill. 

This clause will amend section 100 (a) 
of the principal ordinance by omitting 
all the words from and including 
"appropriated by the Parliament" and 
substituting "approved for the purposes 
of this ordinance by the Legislative 
Assembly out of moneys appropriated by 
the Parliament for the purpose of the 
government of the Northern Territory". 
This new clause simply recognises the 
new arrangements which Federal Govern­
ment and Cabinet have approved for us, 
indications they have given that in the 
future, in those areas which have been 
transferred to the Territory Assembly's 
control, we will have our own budgetary 
system. This I am sure we will all wel­
come; it will be much preferable to the 
old dependence on the individual appro­
priation by the Federal Government. 

New clause l2A agreed to, 

Clause 13 agreed to, 

Clause 14: 

Dr LETTS: I move amendment schedule 
133.12 as circulated. 

This is an amendment to omit from the 
proposed new subsection (1) of section 
114 "or grain" wherever occurring and 
substitute "legume or seed". When I had 
a further look at this bill after it 
was introduced, I recognised that it 
did not quite meet the needs of the 
Northern Territory as far as the 
defence of agricultural crops against 
animal and bird predators. The express­
ion used in the existing clause 
referred only to fruit, vegetable or 
grain, In fact, one of the most 
promising areas of agricultural 
development in the Territory is in 
terms of pasture seeds, in particular 
legume pasture seeds, things like stylo 
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and all those other things which you 
know about, Mr Chairman. I asked the 
draftsmen to come up with an amendment 
which would include seed crops as well 
as grain crops and that is what I am 
advised the amendment to clause 14 will 
achieve. 

Mr WITHNALL: I agree with the amend­
ment but I would like to speak to the 
original clause. It may be somewhat 
clumsy in its effect because it would 
mean that every time somebody wanted to 
kill a few cockatoos he would have to 
have a licence to kill in the garden or 
the particular field. While it is quite 
true that licences can be expressed in 
general terms and may last for years, 
one of the problems is the method of 
killing. If one lays out baits, for 
instance, quite a number of protected 
animals may be killed, some of which 
will not necessarily be predators of 
the particular crop. Perhaps the 
honourable member might give a bit more 
attention to the expression in the 
section relating to a licence to kill a 
protected animal because methods of 
killing these days range well away from 
using a shotgun to kill a cockatoo; 
they range into the use of all sorts of 
poison and other methods of eradicating 
pests which would go far beyond any 
particular licence. A licence to kill 
perhaps cockatoos or some other animals 
which destroy crops would go far beyond 
the desired result and kill a lot of 
protected animals. Perhaps the honour­
able member might be prepared to give 
some consideration to these remarks at 
some later stage. I do not propose that 
it is important enough to involve the 
postponement of this clause but I di­
rect the honourable member's attention 
to the possibility. 

Dr LETTS: I place great store on the 
remarks and advice given by the honour­
able member for Port Darwin whom I re­
gard as somewhat of an expert in these 
fields. However, I have the answer to 
his problem. There is a grey area in 
granting a permit to a particular owner 
of a crop to defend his crop against 
the depredations of animals, even 
though they may be protected animals. 
There is a grey area which requires a 
certain amount of experience, knowledge 
and skill to pass judgment on. It is 
impossible in law, as the honourable 
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member for Port Darwin well knows, to 
spell everything out, chapter and 
verse, to cover every particular situa­
tion; and when you have competent pro­
fessional people in charge of a branch 
or service in the Northern Territory, 
in the legislation you give them the 
right to issue a licence subject to 
such terms and conditions as they may 
seek fit to impose, as this clause 114 
of ' the principal ordinance, in fact, 
does. It indicates in those terms that 
a licence may be issued for a period up 
to 12 months; it may be issued for a 
particular situation. What I envisage 
is that the Chief Inspector of Wildlife 
will make a judgment on the facts of 
the case; if it is a rice crop; if it 
is a seed crop; the kind of predators 
involved, whether they be buffaloes or 
magpie geese, or kangaroos or 
wallabies; and he will listen to the 
application of the person who wants 
protection. With his professional, 
technical knowledge he will make his 
judgment and he will issue the licence 
in the terms and conditions which suit 
the case. I will have a look at it, as 
the honourable member suggested, but I 
think as it is phrased it will meet the 
situation quite adequately. 

Amendment agreed to. 

Clause 14, as amended, agreed tb. 

New clauses 15 and 16 and schedule: 

Dr LETTS: I move that new clauses 15 
and 16 and the schedule be inserted 
after clause 14. 

The first of these amendments deals 
with a matter which I referred to 
yesterday in question time, the 
question of the problems of defining 
and interpreting what is the right 
legislative procedure to adopt in 
relation to Aboriginals hunting in the 
Northern Territory, and preserving 
their traditional rights to hunt. In 
the principal ordinance, we introduced 
certain measures which, on reflection, 
I believe were probably too rigid. The 
principles which we seek to adopt, as I 
made quite clear yesterday, are that 
Aboriginals should have the right to 
hunt for food and traditional purposes 
on their land but, going beyond that, 
to hunt for trade, business or profit, 



DEBATES - Thursday 18 November 1976 

is not envisaged and they should not be 
exempted from that restriction any more 
than anybody else in the community. 
However, it is realistic to accept that 
for many years Aboriginals, even hunt­
ing for their traditional food on their 
traditional areas, have to a great de­
gree given away the spear and the boom­
erang and they now do use .22 rifles 
and possibly even, on occasions, higher 
powered rifles than that, and to get to 
the place where they traditionally hunt 
they may use motorised vehicles. I be­
lieve that section 122 of the principal 
ordinance is too restrictive. I believe 
it has been a great ground for 
objection by the Aboriginal people 
themselves and also a fertile ground 
for exploitation by their advisers, who 
are not always motivated other than by 
political interests. Therefore, I am 
quite prepared to make a reasonable 
concession on this, knowing full well 
that the principal ordinance contains 
adequate safeguards against hunting for 
other than food and traditional pur­
poses in other sections. I am quite 
prepared to support the omission of 
subsection (3) from section 122. 

The other part of the scheduled 
amendment 135.1 deals simply with pick­
ing up what I gather is formal or pro­
cedural amendments to the legislation 
arising out of the new proposals for 
the transfer of executive powers in the 
Northern Territory. 

New clauses 15 and 16 and the sche-
dule agreed to. 

Title agreed to. 

Bill passed the remaining stages 
without debate. 

COUNTER DISASTER BILL 

(Serial 152) 

Continued from 17 November 1976. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I rise to support this 
bill which is obviously necessary, 
particularly here in the coastal areas 
of the Top End. The bill makes 
provision for various bodies and offi­
cials to be given statutory recognition 
to carry out their duties both to pre­
pare for and to handle the aftermath of 
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natural disasters. The bill was hurried 
on as a result of Cyclone Tracy. Before 
that, the Northern Territory Emergency 
Organisation and Civil Defence 
Organisation was constituted on a 
somewhat ad hoc basis. Now, we are to 
have a setup which is backed with 
legislation and the persons duly au­
thorised under this legislation will be 
able to enforce their edicts in time of 
disaster without the necessity of act­
ing illegally, as General Stretton 
acted for the first 2 weeks of the 
emergency after Cyclone Tracy. We 
therefore will not have that misfortune 
hanging over our heads again. 

There is just one part of the bill 
with which I am not terribly happy. It 
says in clause 23 that a Territory 
co-ordinator, a regional co-ordinator, 
local co-ordinator, a member of the po­
lice force of the Northern Territory or 
authorised person may etc ••. and going 
on to (c), "direct the evacuation and 
exclusion of any person from any place 
and in the exercise of that power may 
remove or cause to be removed a person 
who does not comply with a direction to 
evacuate, or a person who enters or is 
found in a place in respect of which a 
direction for the exclusion of persons 
has been given". 

In the immortal words of the Majority 
Leader, that is a good clause, but the 
unfortunate thing is that I do not 
think that that power should be dele­
gated to persons so far down the scale. 
It is my belief that the only authority 
under this ordinance which should be 
able to issue such a directive is the 
Counter Disaster Council. 

I hope that perhaps the honourable 
Executive Member in charge of the bill 
might consider deleting the word 
"counter" here and there because it 
will not be used in my opinion. People 
will call it the "Disaster Council" 
even if it is legally known as the 
"Counter Disaster Council", and it is a 
fairly cumbersome way to describe the 
turnout anyway. 

I would ask that the honourable Exe­
cutive Member in charge of the bill 
give serious consideration to the pro­
V1Sl0ns of section 23(1)(c). Perhaps 
she might be inclined to bring in an 



DEBATES - Thursday 18 November 1976 

amendment to provide that any such 
direction would have to be authorised 
or perhaps, better still, have to 
emanate from the Counter Disaster Coun­
cil itself in the first place, rather 
than a member of the police force or 
authorised person ordering the evacua­
tion of Alice Springs, Tennant Creek, 
Katherine, Gove, Nhulunbuy or Darwin. 
Otherwise, I have not any great 
quarrels with the legislation. 

Mr WITHNALL: I rise to support the 
remarks of the honourable member for 
Jingili. I find the terms of section 23 
and particularly paragraph (c) to be 
completely contrary to all concepts 
that I ever had of the extent to which 
people's freedom could be invaded. Sec­
tion 23 permits a person who is perhaps 
even a newly appointed constable of 
police, who may even be a special cons­
table of police, to order the eva­
cuation of a whole town as the honour­
able member has suggested. It also 
gives him authority to direct the eva­
cuation of a particular house or a 
particular street or area. There may be 
circumstances in which the man on the 
spot has got to be able to give a 
direction of that sort but not surely 
what is contained in the rest of para­
graph (c): "and may remove or cause to 
be removed a person who does not comply 
with the direction to evacuate or a 
person who enters or is found in a 
place in respect of which a direction 
for the exclusion of persons has been 
given". With all the police operating 
in any disaster area, there could be 
such a multiplicity of instructions and 
directions under this clause that no­
body would know where he was going. I 
object to it on the grounds that it is 
likely to create a state of confusion. 
I object to it also on the basis that I 
do not think that persons' rights and 
liberties should be interfered with ex­
cept in pursuance of a decision firmly 
taken. 

I have one other comment to make 
about the bill, and that is that under 
clause 6 the Disaster Council is to be 
composed of a number of people in­
cluding "the Executive Member", but it 
does not say who the Executive Member 
is or how the Executive Member is to be 
identified. I suggest some attention 
might be given to that. 
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As far as the expression "Counter 
Disaster Council" is concerned, when I 
first read it I thought that perhaps it 
was intended to disclose a new chapter 
in the TV serial "Are you being 
served?" As soon as I heard the ex­
pression "counter disaster". I imagined 
some counters around the place being 
subjected to some sort of disaster. The 
expression "counter disaster" is a 
fairly unintelligent way to describe 
the purposes which the ordinance is 
designed to achieve. I could find lots 
of other names since the honourable 
member has asked me to do so. I do not 
propose to reel them off at this part­
icular time but the word "counter" 
appearing in the title seems to be one 
of those words that does not do any­
thing except evoke certain vague ideas. 
In the circumstances, it is neither a 
noun, an adjective, an adverb nor a 
verb. It is just a word thrown in to 
evoke vague ideas. I do suggest to the 
honourable member that she ought to dig 
down in the depths of her imagination 
to find a better title than that. 

Debate adjourned. 

ADJOURNMENT DEBATE 

Mr PERRON: I move that the Assembly 
do now adjourn. 

Mr KENTISH: I have recently put 
together a few ideas in a paper which I 
would hope is timely in the present 
situation with the Aboriginal Land Bill 
being considered in Canberra. I begin 
by pointing out in the paper how land 
allocations were made to Aboriginals 
back in 1971-72, to applicants, and 
there were a great many applicants at 
that time. I have mentioned. how in 1972 
this ceased and the Woodward Inquiry 
was instituted to find out primarily 
how best to issue leases to Aboriginal 
people and how, later on, this was 
changed to how best to give freehold 
title to Aboriginal people. I have made 
the observation that after a long time 
we now have before us the Aboriginal 
Land Bill. As an Aboriginal, this bill 
will only give you a lease; not a lease 
from the Government but a lease from 
other Aboriginals, mostly from other 
tribes. They, as a land trust, will 
hold the freehold title of your land. 
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I am not presenting the whole of this 
paper at the present time but picking 
out a few things that are in it. 

The Minister, in his second-reading 
speech, said that a move will be made 
to give freehold land title to the 
right owners; that is, the traditional 
owners, later. There appears to be no 
safe or statutory provision to transfer 
freehold land titles from land trusts 
to proper owners. There is provision of 
course for land trusts to issue a lease 
but not the freehold title to the 
traditional owners. While advisers are 
talking about kilometres of sea and 
minerals they appear not to be telling 
the traditional owners that the bill 
is, in fact, offering them less than 
they were getting in 1971-72 and, al­
though the bill is not yet law, it is 
causing considerable disruption in Abo­
riginal societies. In this respect it 
equals in many places the disruption 
caused by alcohol. In a number of 
towns, since the land rights concept 
was introduced without sensible 
arrangements being made, the tribes 
owning the land on which resource 
centres or towns are located have told 
other clans or tribes to get out of the 
area. This has had a very detrimental 
effect on educational, medical and 
other amenities that have been set up 
for the people. The result now is that 
hundreds of children are denied a good 
education - see the Northern Territory 
Aboriginal schools statistics and 
many miss out altogether on schooling. 
The same applies to medical care and 
other amenities, such as clean water 
supply, refrigeration. stores, elec­
tricity, etc. The present situation, to 
use the words of a Yirrkala man, is 
shattering one community after another. 
Some communities, because of the com­
pact nature of the people, are likely 
to remain unaffected, but not too many. 

I am aware of all this. It is happen­
ing in my electorate from one end to 
the other. I am out amongst them 
occasionally and word comes in to me of 
clan feuds and upsets and arguments 
that are going on about these matters 
and we find that what we have said is 
true, that many small clans have been 
forced out of the towns. They do not 
put it that way; they are people of 
considerable dignity and you very sel-
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dom hear them say they have been kicked 
out; they simply say that they prefer 
to go somewhere else. It is a matter of 
facesaving. That is the situation just 
the same. I would seek leave to have 
this paper incorporated in Hansard as a 
record of what I see the situation to 
be at the present time. 

Leave granted. 

ABORIGINAL LAND RIGHTS BILL 1976 

During the years 1971-72 leases 
were issued or g~ven to Aboriginal 
persons, groups or associations on 
reserves in the Northern Territory. 
Leases were also available and given 
on application for living areas or 
other purposes off reserves. This 
process was working by Northern 
Territory law in those years, with no 
disturbance or disruption to the Abo­
riginal communities concerned. Abo­
riginal people receiving legal titles 
to their land received the same 
titles as those held by other people 
in the Northern Territory. There was 
a variety of types of leases and 
titles to suit differing needs. 

'With the change to a Labor Govern­
ment in Canberra in December 1972, 
this process of issuing leases and 
land titles was stopped. 

The Woodward Aboriginal Land 
Enquiry was set up to see "how best 
to issue leases to Aboriginal land 
owners". This notice was later chang­
ed to read "how best to issue free­
hold land title to Aboriginal land 
owners", because it Was aUeged that 
the people concerned were not satis­
fied to have leasehold title. 

After a long while we now have be­
fore us the Aboriginal Land Rights 
(Northern Territory) Bill 1976. AS 
AN ABORIGINAL THIS BILL WILL ONLY 
GIVE YOU A LEASE. NOT A LEASE FROM 
THE GOVERNMENT BUT A LEASE FROM OTHER 
ABORIGINALS, MOSTLY FROM OTHER 
TRIBES. THEY AS A LAND TRUST WILL 
HOLD THE FREEHOLD TITLE OF YOUR LAND. 

I have not yet met an Aboriginal 
who understanding this situation is 
agreeable with it. Many white advis­
ers tell the people that it is a good 
thing. At the same time those advis-
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el'S admi t that few if any of the 
people understand it, and it is poss­
ible that some advisers new to the 
country don't understand the people. 

The Minister in his second reading 
speech said that a move will be made 
to give the Freehold Land Title to 
the right OUJners later. These words 
are not in the bill and therefore 
carry no strength. There could be an­
other different Minister next year. 

Also, how does the Government get 
back the land to give to the right 
owners? Section 19-4 (b) Page 11 
appears to deal with this - but will 
the Land Council agree to the Land 
Trust handing back to the Government 
a Hundred Million Dollars worth of 
freehold estate for nothing? The Gov­
ernment appears to be tying up its 
oum hands and feet or worse than 
that, is there no pY'otection against 
wholesale resumption in the FY'eehold 
Title which the Government proposes 
to give to Land Trusts? 

THERE APPEARS TO BE NO SAFE OR 
STATUTORY PROVISION 10 fRANSFER FREE­
HOLD LAND TITLE FROM LAND TRUSTS TO 
PROPER OWNERS. 

Section 19-(4) says l»ith the con­
sent in writing of the Minister and 
of the relevant Land Council, a Land 
Trust may - (b) transfer to another 
Land Trust or surrender to the CrOUJn 
the whole of its estate or interest 
in the land vested in it. The quest­
ion is, UJOuld the lawyers on the Land 
Councils be asleep or drugged while 
this UJent on? It is significant per­
haps that there appears to be no men­
tion of Land Trusts phasing out. 

While advisers are talking about 
kilometres of sea and minerals, they 
appear to be not telling the tradit­
ional owners that this bill is in 
fact offering them less than they 
were getting in 1971-72, in respect 
to their land. Although the bill is 
not yet "law", it is causing great 
disruption in Aboriginal communities, 
and in this respect equals in many 
places the disastrous effects of 
alcohol. 
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In a number of towns since the Land 
Rights concept Was introduced, with­
out sensible arrangements being made 
by successive Federal Governments, 
the tribes OUJning the land on which 
resource centres (towns) are located 
have told other clans or tribes to go 
bush; alcohol has had a hand also in 
this. The result is that now hund­
reds of children are denied a good 
education (see Northern Territory 
Aboriginal School Statistics) and 
many miss out altogether. The same 
applies to medical care and other 
amenities such as clean water supply, 
refrigeration, stores, electricity, 
etc. It is worthwhile to note in the 
report of the Committee re alcohol 
and Aboriginals that in a similar 
situation in the Kimberleys where 
people have left resource centres and 
gone to relatively inaccessible 
camps, the build up in serious dis­
eases including leprosy is more than 
alarming. This report of the doctor 
should be read by everyone interested 
in the survival and wellbeing of 
Aboriginals. The value of these 
expensive resource centres has been 
lost or near so to the majority of 
Aboriginals who used to enjoy them. 
With this spirit of inter-tribal 
jealousies and animosities which were 
very strong 30 to 50 years ago again 
being rekindled, how can anyone con­
sider giving multi-clan trusts free­
hold title over other tribesmen's 
land? 

It is obvious that very early in 
this Land Rights concept the Govern­
ment should have reserved or bought 
out town areas or proposed town 
areas. Many of which were once miss­
ion leases and tree to all comers, as 
such, a common meeting ground. 

The present situation, to use the 
words of a Yirrkala man, is "shatter­
ing" one community after another. 
Some communities because of the com­
pact nature of the people are likely 
to remain unaffected. 

Of all the disasters conceived by 
Canberra politicians for Territory 
Aboriginals. none is likely to equal 
the disastrous impact of this Land 



DEBATES - Thursday 18 November 1976 

Rights Bill (if pursued in its 
present form) when the land owners 
realise the practical application of 
what is at present to them only a 
jumble of words. Their minds are now 
being diverted to less important 
issues. 

It is ironical that the Labor 
in Canberra as the designer in 
of disasters has left the 
eral-Country Party to put the 
to this one. 

Party 
chief 
Lib­

match 

Mr KENTISH: I have some other things 
to remark upon. This morning I asked a 
question of the Executive Member for 
Social Affairs concerning a speech Mr 
Viner made in Melbourne. He said: "It 
is easily forgotten that until very 
recent times Aboriginal people were 
forbidden to speak their own language 
and observe their traditional customs 
in what was considered to be by admini­
strators an enlightened policy of 
assimilation". That amazes me. I am not 
sure what country he is referring to 
but, if it is the Northern Territory, 
after nearly 40 years of experience in 
the Territory, I have never heard of 
this anywhere and I have not been able 
to find anyone who has heard of it 
occurring. I would presume the Minister 
for Aboriginal Affairs is referring to 
some other part of Australia. However, 
he says it was in recent time; that 
also amazes me. 

He went on to say that, despite vig­
orous efforts by administrators and 
missionaries, the Aboriginal languages 
and customs were not stamped out. He is 
making a point that administrators and 
missionaries were dead set on stamping 
out Aboriginal languages and customs. 
Over a period of 40 years, and I know 
it went on before that time from 
records I have seen in the Top End, the 
exact reverse has been the case. There 
could be a very few exceptions, an 
exception that I have not heard of, but 
in almost every case the reverse is so. 
Missionaries have gone to the trouble 
of putting Aboriginal languages into 
writing. This has not happened in the 
last 5 or 10 years but it was happening 
up to 40 and 50 years ago, maybe for 
longer than that. Missionaries and 
others interested in Aboriginal people 
have put their languages into writing 
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and preserved their languages thereby; 
they had the interest to do that. Also, 
of course, they have preserved the 
ceremonial life and so on. I have heard 
of one or two rather bad customes that 
Aboriginal people had that have been 
discouraged and which I will not go in­
to at present; it would horrify white 
people if they knew about some of these 
little items that occur. 

By and large, for a long time the 
early workers amongst Aboriginal people 
encouraged them to keep their languages 
and customs. I remember a very particu­
lar point just prior to 1940. Teams of 
Aboriginals were sent by lugger - there 
was not much plane traffic then - from 
Milingimbi and up that way, some from 
Elcho Island; they were sent down to 
Yirrkala specially to help the Yirrkala 
people to get a grip again of some of 
their ceremonial life that they had 
forgotten about. You would wonder how 
they would forget it. The reason was 
they had been fighting so strongly that 
it had been many years since they had 
been able to get together for ceremon­
ial and corroboree affairs. Also, in 
1943 when I went to Yirrkala, I found 
that there were 5 adult women to every 
adult man on the place; the males were 
well on the way to exterminating each 
other with the old shovel spear. In 
this process, many of the older men who 
had the secrets and knowledge of cert­
ain ceremonies had been wiped out; they 
had lost the ceremonies with the men 
that held the secret of the ceremonies. 
So the missionaries went to the great 
trouble, from Milingimbi and further 
along the coast, of sending teams of 
people to Yirrkala to re-initiate them 
in certain ceremonials that had been 
lost or forgotten. That is an interest­
ing point, Mr Speaker. 

The thing that concerns me most is 
where would the honourable Minister, Mr 
Viner, collect this rubbish that comes 
out in his speeches? I realise that he 
would be a very busy man and quite 
likely does not make up his speeches, 
but I just wonder who is dishing up 
this stuff to him. I am concerned that 
he puts it forth without checking it 
closely to see that it has some rele­
vance in the present or the recent 
past. 
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It seems to be quite prevalent at the 
present time that there is a great deal 
of denigration of people who have had 
experience with Aboriginal life and 
culture. I wonder often if some of the 
people who are posing in Mr Viner's 
department as Aboriginal and community 
advisers are not perhaps political 
agents. Many of the writings that are 
about at the present time tend to give 
me this impression. I would think that 
it is time the Minister took a look at 
his department and the wider Department 
of Aboriginal Affairs and began to sift 
some of the chaff from the grain in the 
advice that he is getting. 

Mr ROBERTSON: I rise on a rare occas­
ion in this Assembly on the adjournment 
with a series of things that really 
concern me. As I have expressed to you 
before, sir, I wonder who hears us. 
Several matters which I wish to speak 
on tonight are the type of thing that 
the public should be informed about. I 
would hope that, some way or another, 
the media treats what I have to say 
with whatever they regard it as being 
worth. I hope that someone, somewhere, 
reads Hansard and understands exactly 
what is going on as I see it within our 
system. 

I asked a question yesterday of the 
Executive Member for Finance and 
Community Development relating to what 
the Building Board is requiring in 
relation to engineers' certificates, 
having regard to full plans and speci­
fications already required under the 
Building Ordinance. I received the ans­
wer this morning; the Executive Member 
had clearly done his work in his usual 
inimitable style. I would say this 
without reservation. It is not a mutual 
admiration society - at least I do not 
go about this business in that way -
but I would say that, if you do ask 
that Executive Member anything, you get 
an answer. The answer, however, is the 
most staggering piece of nonsense that 
I have ever come across. It is abso­
lutely incredible. 

The question I asked was: "Is it a 
fact that, in making application for a 
building permit in respect of any 
building involving structural steel in 
Alice Springs, people are, in addition 
to the normal full plans and specifica-
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tions, being forced to submit an engin­
eer's certificate? Is it also a fact 
that the minimum cost of such a 
certificate is in the order of $500? If 
so, upon what and on whose authority is 
such a certificate required?" We get 
back this magnificent epistle that all 
members can see me holding up. The ans­
wer to the first question is: "Yes, 
every application for a permit involv­
ing steel or reinforced concrete .•• ". 
Before I go any further, of course re­
inforced concrete is the footings in 
your house or, if you happen to be 
stupid enough to put mesh in your 
floor, it includes that. If you happen 
to be as stupid as Jim Robertson from 
Alice Springs who put 2 pieces of RHS 
in his roof because he was not happy 
with the quality of the timber that 
Lloyds sent up, that requires an engin­
eer's certificate because it is steel. 

Mr Ryan interjected. 

Mr ROBERTSON: Perhaps if you shut up, 
you might learn something. 

Mr Ryan: What is RHS? 

Mr ROBERTSON: Rectangular hollow 
section. So we have a requirement of 
the Urban Development and Town Planning 
Building Section, based upon a law of 
the Northern Territory, that we shall 
provide an engineer's certificate any­
where we use reinforced concrete, any­
where where we use steel, anywhere we 
use a large piece of timber, other than 
approved standard designs. I suppose 
that is the outhouse. I do not know 
what an approved standard design is. 
There is no such thing, I hope, God 
help us, in the private sector as "an 
approved standard design"., 

Surely as private citizens we have 
got some flexibility to decide how we 
are going to build? Let us decide our­
selves what we think is aesthetically 
and functionally practical for our pur­
poses, not some government department. 
However, if it is outside this tiny 
little slot, this pigeonhole, this 
guideline, then we have got to have 
this engineer's certificate. 

The other part of the question was: 
"Is it not a fact that the minimum cost 
of such a certificate is in the order 
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of $500?" What do we get back as an 
answer from the branch? The first word 
is no. But then of course we go on: 
"It is understood that engineers in 
private practice in Alice Springs 
charge $24 per hour on a sliding scale 
from 10 to 5 percent of the cost of 
building, commencing at $20,000; that 
is, it may," (what nonsense!) "be 10 
percent of the cost of building up to 
$20,000". I make that, on the very word 
of this letter, a minimum of $ 2,000. I 
put up as a question, $500; I get back 
an answer: "No". It would have to be 
the greatest contradiction I have ever 
had the misfortune of glancing upon. 

Mr Everingham: You've got to cheat. 
Sit down! 

Mr ROBERTSON: Ah, I threatened them 
with a writ, my friend, and they backed 
down, and that is the other thing I am 
going to get to in just a little ole 
moment. 

However, to really rub the salt into 
the wound, we see in the penultimate 
paragraph here: "The certificate is re­
quired by the Building Board and stems 
from a resolution made by the board 
under building regulation 23(1)(c) of 
24 August 1962. For starters, there was 
no requirement for this until Cyclone 
Tracy breezed through Darwin. The Dar­
win Reconstruction Act has a radius of 
40 kilometres from Darwin GPO, if I re­
call correctly. On my recollection, if 
I want to get my computer out from my 
flying kit and crack out the plot, I 
think it was something like 1,780 kilo­
metres, not 40. 

On my assertion, the requirement 
costs a mlm.mum of $500; they denied 
that and, on their own assertion, con­
tained in that piece of paper, it costs 
a mlnlmum of $2,000. That is not right 
either. They claim that they base it 
upon a resolution of the board of 24 
August 1962 under building regulation 
numbered 23(1)(c). Let us have a look 
at it. Magnificent! Incidentally, I 
must read the entry into this: "Every 
application for a permit to construct 
or alter a building shall be accom­
panied by, inter alia, a specification 
in duplicate describing the materials 
to be used in the construction and, 
where not indicated in the drawings, 
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their sizes, together with such other 
information not shown on the construct­
ion drawings which is necesary to show 
that the building will, if constructed 
in accordance with the specification 
••. ". Remember that this is the speci­
fication that you are already putting 
in, not a new one" comply with 
these regulations and any determina­
tions of the board published in the 
Building Mal;lual." There is absolutely 
nowhere in the Building Manual where it 
mentions engineering certificates in 
relation to domestic premises or in 
relation to industrial properties in 
Alice Springs. The resolution of 24 
August 1962 is utterly ultra vires to 
the powers of the Building Board. 

The net result is that, by an arbit­
rary decision made on the instigation 
no doubt of the Darwin Reconstruction 
Commission based upon the prognosis for 
the Northern Territory of the Darwin 
Reconstruction Act and whatever follows 
that, we have a situation where people 
in Alice Springs are, in my contention, 
being faced with a minimum of $500, not 
a maximum; and their own contention 
here in this answer is $2,000 for a 
$20,000 building. 

Let us look at what it costs to go to 
an architect. It must be remembered 
that these plans and specifications 
called for in subsection (c) on an 
average house are going to cost you 600 
bucks, no question. On top of that, 
illegally, we are having imposed upon 
us in that area a total cyclone code. 
If it was so important that we have 
these engineering certificates, why is 
it that they waited until Cyclone Tracy 
hit Darwin, when the resolution is of 
the 24 August 1962? Thank God they did 
not, because people would have been 
ripped off unnecessarily between 1962 
and 1975 when this thing came into 
effect. 

Mr Speaker, I give public notice - I 
give it here - that if necessary I will 
become associated with either a company 
or a firm that is developing a building 
in Alice Springs, and I have 3 people 
lined up to do this - now this is going 
on public record - if necessary I will 
take out a $1 share to become party to 
the action and when we and my $1 share 
become subject to this, if they put an 
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engineering certificate on it, I will 
hit that department, that officer, with 
a prerogative writ. If we cannot get 
any sanity into the administration of 
this system, then let us have the 
courts sort it out for us. If we cannot 
convince the public service of the 
stupidity of their ways, the illegality 
of their ways, when they are ultra 
vires to the basic powers given to 
them, then I think we are going to have 
to go to the courts to sort it out. 
This would be the most crass piece of 
rubbish I have come across in a long 
time. 

That gets me on to another little old 
pet. About 6 months ago, I was con­
tacted by the Alice Springs Community 
College and I was contacted by employ­
ers. I hope the Executive Member for 
Transport and Secondary Industry is 
listening to this. I took this matter 
up with him and I understand that he 
followed up the matter; I understand 
that he made representations. I cert­
ainly know that I made representations 
in this matter. I certainly know that I 
was given assurances in this matter. It 
involves the Electrical Licensing 
Board. What do we have? He have people 
who in good faith go to the Alice 
Springs Community College. They do an 
8-months course for which they pay. 
They study their subjects. They do the 
whole thing in good faith. The in­
structors give their instruction in 
good faith. The students roll up on the 
day of the examination to do the exam, 
and there, 10 and behold! God bless 
us! is a letter from the Electrical 
Licensing Board that says: "You cannot 
do that exam; you are not eligible; you 
have no experience". Now for heaven's 
sake! Since when do you need experience 
to do a theory exam? So what does the 
member for Gillen do? He rings up the 
chairman of the Electrical Licensing 
Board and explains the situation to 
him. He sends him a telegram and that 
telegram, on the assurance of that 
chairman, was lodged before the board. 
I get a phone call back which indicates 
to me that the whole thing has been 
resolved and that we are all sweet and 
friends. I get a verbal communication 
back from the Licensing Board which 
agrees with my submissions. Let us set 
up a structure whereby a person can do 
the theory and practical exams. I am 
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not advocating that he go out, 
willy-nilly, and hook up people's 
three-phase systems under a licence; I 
agree with the board that that 
definitely requires established exper­
ience. I have no argument with that. 
But for heaven's sake, why can't he do 
the exam? It does not allow him to 
practise. When you study law, you get 
an LLB which is a pluralistic degree in 
laws, but you need 2 very hard years of 
being a tea boy, letter stamper and 
post boy and, hopefully, if your 
principal is any good, he gives you a 
reasonable training in the practicalit­
ies of law, but you are not a lawyer. 
Why should it be any different in 
electrical matters? Why should this 
board hold itself above the normal 
system? You do your theory, you do your 
practical examination and then, after 
you have established that you are cap­
able of doing the job by experience, 
you get a licence. 

That was bad enough. This year, of 
course, we get precisely the same thing 
only it is a little bit worse. This 
year, we have a guy who passed his 
theory last year but this year he is 
not allowed to sit for the practical. 
Further, person number 2 failed his 
theory last year and was allowed to do 
the practical this year. It is utter 
rubbish. I realise I am in the Legis­
lative Assembly for the Northern Terri­
tory and I would not mislead this 
House. I will not name the people but I 
am not misleading you. Hhat I am say­
ing is fact on the information I have 
been given. I would urge the Executive 
Member for Transport and Secondary 
Industries - we have tried before my 
friend - to please sort it out now. 

Mr VALE: In recent weeks, we have 
heard quite a number of people complain 
about the number of public inquiries 
held, now and in the past. In some 
cases, those inquiries may have been 
quite justified. There is, however, one 
inquiry which should never have been 
set up and which was and still is a 
national disgrace and a waste of tax­
payers' money. I refer to the Fox 
Inquiry into uranium mining. The decis­
ion as to whether or not uranium should 
be mined is the legal and moral 
responsibility of the government of the 
day. The setting up of the Fox Inquiry 
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was,to say the least, a buck-passing 
operation by a government unwilling to 
take this decision, a government, now 
in opposition, which has indicated 
publicly it is not opposed to uranium 
mlnlng but that at present this ore 
should be left in the ground. As I have 
said, the decision to mine and market 
uranium is the responsibility, the sole 
responsibility, of the government of 
the day. That government, should it 
decide to produce the uranium, should 
then draw up and enforce strict and 
stringent environmental laws for com­
panies to observe. 

It is interesting to note that, once 
again, with the tabling of the recent 
Fox Report, the Northern Territory is 
again the bridesmaid, never the bride, 
and has been left in the backwash while 
other states of Australia will be 
allowed to proceed with uranium mining. 
The NT must await the Fox Report. It 
should be noted that uranium has the 
potential to do economically for the 
Northern Territory what crude oil and 
natural gas has done for the mid-east. 
To develop this valuable commodity, we 
need a government with the courage of 
its convictions and the ability to 
allow this project to proceed, subject 
to rigid environmental controls and 
sales on a government to government 
basis. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I suffered a severe 
environmental disturbance this morning 
shortly after I awoke. I was seated in 
my wife's boudoir, dressed in my red 
silk bathrobe, reading my Bigg1es book 
and chewing on a slice of vegemite 
toast. I happened to be tuned in to the 
Australian Broadcasting Commission's 
somewhat woeful service in the Northern 
Territory - at least, according to the 
Executive Member for Social Affairs it 
is a woeful service; I do not think it 
is too bad. My slice of vegemite toast 
sprang from my lifeless grasp and my 
Bigg1es book dropped to the floor as I 
heard what passed for reporting of what 
I had said in this Assembly yesterday 
afternoon in relation to the Darwin 
Cyclone Tracy Relief Fund. In this 
House yesterday I said, reading from 
the minutes of the last meeting of that 
fund, that it was moved and seconded 
that the fund grant to the Mayor's 
Trust the sum of $335,000 to be used 
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for the restoration of the community 
recreational and cultural facilities in 
the town of Darwin. Somehow this morn­
ing this was reported across the air­
waves of the poor old ABC I know it 
is short of money; we have heard that 
on the last 3,000 consecutive news 
broadcasts on the ABC. You never read 
about it in the paper, you never hear 
about it on the commercial stations, 
but sure as you tune into the ABC. you 
get Arab terrorists, mismanagement of 
the economy and then ABC cuts - in that 
order. I know that possibly it is 
caused by the fact that the local ABC 
reporter has not been able to take out 
of store this year a pencil sharpener 
and he is writing shorthand with a 
blunt pencil - but what came over the 
airwaves this morning was that the 
trust had voted to give $335.000 to the 
Mayor's cultural centre. 

I draw the distinction - it is very 
serious now; the honourable member for 
Nightc1iff has not picked it up and 
obviously the ABC has not picked it up 
- that the $335,000 was to be used for 
the restoration of the community 
recreational and cultural facilities in 
the town of Darwin. That is the purpose 
the trust gave the money for in accord­
ance with its minutes. That is what it 
is. and I would like people to note 
that. The Mayor of Darwin may have said 
that she was going to build a new cul­
tural centre with it. but the trust did 
not; the trust gave it for those pur­
poses in accordance with its object as 
outlined in clause 2 of the Deed of 
Trust. 

Worse, far worse. was to come with 
the lunchtime ABC news far, far 
worse, Mr Deputy Speaker. A nadir of 
humbug and hypocrisy was reached in the 
upper house of the Australian Parlia­
ment this morning by our sanctimonious 
Senator for the Northern Territory, 
Senator Robertson, who. if one is to 
believe the Australian Broadcasting 
Commission's report - after all it is 
the national service and one must 
attribute to it some credibility I 
suppose; it has its attackers but I am 
not one; I support it; I think it is a 
good service and I wish it were being 
left alone but it is not being left 
alone; some people just seem to like 
making sticks to beat themselves with -
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but this is what came over the ABC 
local news this lunchtime in the quest 
of humbuggery and hypocrisy: "On the 
Cyclone Relief Fund issue, questions 
were asked in the Senate this morning 
about Mrs Dawn Lawrie's criticism of 
the trust for allocating $500,000 to 
Darwin's proposed cultural community 
centre. Senator Ted Robertson, ALP, a 
member of the Trust asked what action 
the Territory Minister, Mr Adermann, 
would take to counter the criticism. He 
asked Senator Webster, representing Mr 
Adermann, whether it was intended to 
re-form the trust and distribute the 
money for relief as demanded by Mrs 
Lawrie. Senator Webster said he had 
indicated in answer to a previous 
question that what he called 'tied 
money' has been properly allocated at 
the request of the donors". That is the 
transcript of the news broadcast. 

Now, just returning to the last 
motion, on the books of the Darwin 
Cyclone Tracy Relief Trust Fund I find 
that it Ivas moved Senator Robertson, 
seconded Mr Fong Lim, that in accord­
ance with Section 17 of the Trust Deed 
we resolved to terminate the activities 
of the Trust and, further, to dispose 
of all residue of the Trust Fund by 
transferring it in whole to the Darwin 
and District Spastic Paralysis Associa­
tion. Well, what a man! There you are -
made of jelly! Can he wriggle? Can he 
squeak? Is it a man? Is it a bird? No, 
it's Senator Robertson. What a metamor­
phosis! What a transmigration! Can he 
do it? Is there no honour? There is no 
honour, certainly not with Senator 
Robertson. He is resiling from a motion 
that he moved himself in all serious­
ness and that was passed by a majority 
of the trustees. What a worm! He is not 
a man, he is a worm. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! The honour­
able member for Jingili has cast asper­
sions on a member of another house of 
parliament with the words, "He is not a 
man of honour". I would ask that those 
words be withdrawn. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I will withdraw the 
words. "He is not a man of honour", 
certainly because I do not wish to get 
suspended from this House. 
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Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: There is no quest­
ion of that; it was just a request, no­
thing more, 

Mr EVERINGHAM: Well, you know, I am 
pretty serious, Mr Deputy Speaker. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: I would ask that 
you unequivocally withdraw those words. 

'Mr EVERINGHAM: I just cannot, based 
on that. He has moved a motion, and 
then he has said this. Is that an 
honourable course to take, I ask you? 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: I think the 
honourable member will be aware that it 
has been established over a long period 
of time in the Hestminster system of 
parliaments that those sorts of words 
are unparliamentary or can be held to 
be unparliamentary, as can the words 
"liar" or "lying". 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I did not say he was a 
liar. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: I would ask that 
the words "He is dishonourable" be 
withdrawn. 

Mr EVERINGHAM: I will withdraw the 
words, "He is dishonourable" and will 
say he is a poltroon. 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: You may do that if 
you wish. 

Mrs LAHRIE: Mr Deputy Speaker, such 
are the exigencies of our Westminster 
system. 

The honourable member for Jingili 
suggested in his speech that I had 
missed the facts that the Darwin Cyc­
lone Tracy Relief Trust Fund had moved 
and seconded, "that we grant to the 
Mayor's Trust the sum of $335,000 to be 
used for the restoration of the commun­
ity recreational and cultural facil­
ities in the town of Darwin". I wish to 
advise the honourable member for 
Jingili that I did not miss that at 
all. The obvious question to go on 
notice in this place from now on, if 
the money is still held in that fund in 
time to come, is precisely what commun­
ity recreational and cultural facilit-
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ies are being restored. I am well aware 
of the difference in the wording of the 
motion of the trustees and the 
interpretation put upon it apparently 
by Her Worship the Mayor. Her state­
ments today lead me to believe that she 
sees the money as forming the basis of 
a fund for the building of a new cul­
tural complex. I am well aware that the 
terms in which the money was given 
differ slightly from that. 

I can also repeat remarks I made 
yesterday about the money donated from 
foreign governments - $208,000. I do 
not believe that money was tied by the 
donor countries; I believe they gave it 
freely and that the Trust acted on a 
letter written by the then Minister for 
Foreign Affairs. It is my opinion that 
that money would be better used in 
providing immediate assistance to the 
quadriplegic, paraplegic and multiple 
amputees who suffered as a result of 
Cyclone Tracy. I leave that for the 
Trust to ponder. 

Mr MANUELL: I rise during this 
adjournment debate this afternoon not 
to speak at great length but simply to 
expand on a couple of points I made 
this morning in question time, and also 
to make some small comment about some 
observations I read into expressions 
made by the Speaker yesterday concern­
ing the beef cattle industry. 

This morning, I asked the Executive 
Member for Transport and Secondary 
Industry about proposed airline sched­
ules accommodating the heavier traffic 
during the festive season. The Execu­
tive Member was unable to answer me 
directly and I understand the reasons 
why. I have had some communication 
directed to me since I put the question 
to the Executive Member this morning, 
from independent and other company 
sources, indicating that there has been 
some publication made already about 
schedules providing the Northern Terri­
tory with increased services during the 
festive season. I make this point not 
for the sake of the Executive Member 
but for the sake of the companies who 
may feel that they are involved. I 
feel that there should be adequate pub­
lic notice given and, more importantly, 
the principle of the matter is that 
Territory people should be adequately 
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catered for. The additional services, 
if they are going to be provided, 
should be adequately advertised and, if 
advertised, upheld. It is my fear that, 
having seen a period of time elapse, 
there may be a repetition of services 
rendered to the Territory which are 
inadequate in my opinion. It is not 
only my op1n10n but that held by 
others, that Territorians do tend to 
suffer for the benefit of east coast 
residents where the heavier traffic 
occurs and the Northern Territory may 
experience a diminution of of services. 

I do not know the full implications 
of the economics of internal airline 
transport in Australia; it is fairly 
closely concealed, but I do suspect 
that there is a good deal of traffic 
within the Northern Territory conducted 
by the internal airline system of Aust­
ralia classed as uneconomic but which 
is in fact economic, because there are 
other goods carried by the airlines 
other than simple passengers, such as 
freight. I recall periods of time when 
there were quantities of fuel tranship­
ped by the airlines from one area to 
another and the airlines themselves 
picked up the freight differential on 
the fuel products carried and deposited 
in other centres within the Northern 
Territory. Admittedly, at the present 
time, the fuel differential system does 
not apply and therefore those advant­
ages are not there to be taken, but 
nevertheless it is indicative of the 
benefits that are available to the air­
line system in freight-carrying ser­
vices and the revenue that is generated 
in the carriage of goods. It has come 
to my knowledge, over a considerable 
period of time in commerce, that there 
is a considerable backlog of freight 
carried by airlines at a premium which 
in my opinion cannot be delivered to 
customers because the airline has not 
got the capacity to carry those goods 
and, under those circumstances, I be­
lieve that revenue is available to the 
airlines into the Northern Territory at 
a very favourable price, thereby en­
hancing the services that could be 
provided and should be provided to the 
people in the Northern Territory. Just 
because we live in remote areas does 
not mean that vie should be subjected to 
a remote service at the discretion of 
the company. 
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I believe that the principle of my 
question this morning is simply that if 
an airline elects to run a scheduled 
service it should maintain that sched­
ule, whether there be 2 or 3 or 30 or 
300 people on board the aircraft. I go 
back in time to the experience of liv­
ing or being domiciled in Alice 
Springs. There have been flights from 
Darwin to Adelaide that may have been 
scheduled to call into Alice Springs to 
pick up passengers and those aircraft, 
for the sake of the company not the 
passengers have been rescheduled to 
overfly Alice Springs and have left the 
passengers, who have already paid their 
fares, stranded in Alice Springs, be­
cause in the company's view it was not 
economical to land. 

Airline companies in Australia are 
given monopolistic type opportunities. 
There are only 2 airlines in Australia 
that are given the grace of operating 
and given the grace of saying they do 
not want another operator. They are 
also given the grace of electing to opt 
out of an obligation to the internal 
traveller in Australia and I do not be­
lieve that to be fair play. The air­
lines elect to call it rationalisation. 
To my mind, it is not rationalisation 
but the exploitation of an opportunity 
which should not present itself in this 
country of ours if we stand for freedom 
of opportunity and for freedom of comm­
erce. 

The other question that I directed 
this morning to the Executive Member 
for Municipal and Consumer Affairs 
related to the water supply in Alice 
Springs. I do not think there are too 
many of my constituents in Alice 
Springs who do not need to use some 
water - whether it be a water closet, 
whether it be a shower, a hand basin or 
tap, whether it be a tap over the 
laundry or whether the consumer is 
fortunate enough to enjoy an automatic 
dishwasher or clothes washer. These 
consumers are being subjected to rather 
unfortunate circumstances through the 
introduction of what appears to be un­
acceptable levels of chlorine in the 
water. It would be standard practice 
within Australia to supply all domestic 
and also commercial consumers of water 
with brass taps in which seats are cut 
and those seats are made to accommodate 
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either a neoprene or a leather seal. In 
recent months - I do not know why; may­
be the Executive Member may be able to 
answer me and other interested members 
adequately at a later sitting - there 
seems to have been an introduction into 
the water reticulation system in Alice 
Springs a higher level of chlorine than 
is normally either expected or nece­
ssary. 

Mr Dondas: It is the same everywhere. 

Mr MANUELL: Well, maybe it is the 
same everywhere. I do not know whether 
you have better brass than we have. 

However, the point remains the same, 
in Alice Springs - and maybe in other 
electorates - the seats of the valves 
are being etched out by the chlorine. I 
suppose the cost of the new seal is in­
finitesimal. I suppose, really, the 
cost of a new seat is also not that 
substantial, but there is a problem in­
asmuch as there are a number of consum­
ers who perhaps may not be able to re­
place their own seals or seats them­
selves; for example, pensioners or 
those who are not able to work with 
their hands and have to call on the 
services of a contractor. In Alice 
Springs, at the moment as it happens, 
there are a limited number of contract­
ors and the demand for seals and seats 
to be either recut or replaced is so 
great that the contractors cannot keep 
up with the demand. 

I believe that there should be some 
direct and very quick inquiry into the 
nature of the introduction of chlorine 
into the domestic water system in Alice 
Springs, or any other community that 
experiences this problem. It is a dist­
inct community cost because, apart from 
it costing the community new seats and 
seals for the taps, it presents a water 
leakage problem. Let us face it, Alice 
Springs as we have seen by this report, 
is subjected to water conservation re­
quirements, or should be, and it cert­
ainly has a limited potential as far as 
water supply is concerned in the 
future. I do hope that the honourable 
Executive Member for Municipal and Con­
sumer Affairs will be able to supply in 
the near future an adequate answer to 
this very real problem. 
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The final remark I would like to make 
this afternoon is largely to pre-empt 
what I would hope will be the subject 
of another debate of mine at a later 
stage in this House and that relates to 
the marketing of beef from Australia. I 
believe that, notwithstanding the 
claims of the departments of primary 
industry in some states and our federal 
associate, there is not a sufficiently 
single-minded attitude towards the 
export of beef and other primary 
produce from Australia. I was fortunate 
enough recently to visit the Phil­
ippines and also Singapore where there 
are obviously potential and available 
markets for this country to exploit, 
explore and utilise. I have come away 
from those areas with a very distinct 
and firm impression that this country 
is not doing enough about exporting its 
primary produce, particularly beef, in­
to these areas. These areas are real. I 
was associated with some people by way 
of fraternisation and remote commercial 
contact which exposed the very avail­
ability for markets to be utilised in 
these areas. It will be of great 
interest to me to find out in the near 
future what the absolute maximum is as 
far as potential export by way of live 
meat stock, carcass meat stock, the 
upper limits as far as poundage, levels 
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of hygiene, levels of meat quality, 
etc. There are millions of people in 
the Philippines alone who are crying 
out for beef. They cannot buy beef. In 
the Philippines at the moment, they are 
paying 70 cents Australian per pound 
for beef. If you compare that with the 
average Australian prices, that is a 
far cry from what the producer is paid 
here. The producer in the Philippines 
is being paid far more than the Aust­
ralian producer for pork. 

In the Philippines, even though they 
are presented with the so-called prob­
lems of foot and mouth disease, they 
are able to produce. What the Philip­
pines and other areas in the southern 
Asian and Pacific regions are doing is 
taking up any beef from Australia, 
whether it be boned out, whether it be 
in carcass, whether it be chilled or 
frozen, whether it be air freighted or 
transported by sea or whether it be 
stud stock for upgrading their own 
commercial and domestic herds .•• 

Mr DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! The 
honourable member's time has expired. 

Motion 
adjourned. 

agreed to; the Assembly 
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